Volume 11, Number 1 January 2020 p. 1 - 112 Issue online since Thursday January 02, 2020

ISSN: 2081-9390 DOI: 10.7241/ourd

Our Dermatology Online



 Annie Raizada, Maitreyee Panda, Debasmita
 Behera, Chinmoy Raj
 Stress associated median canaliform dystrophy of Heller in medical students more prominent on dominant thumb nail: A case series

- Faizan Younus Shah, Yasmeen Jabeen Bhat, Sumaya Zeerak, Roohi Wani, Iffat Hassan Shah Cutaneous mastocytosis mimicking hypertrophic scars: A case report

- Fatma Frikha, Madiha Mseddi, Emna Bahloul, Rim Chaabouni, Abderrahmen Masmoudi, Sonia Boudaya, et al

Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans (Report of 49 cases)

- Fatima Tuz Zahra, Mohammad Adil, Syed Suhail Amin, Mahtab Alam, Annu Priya, Shadma Shahin A rare case of Conradi-Hunermann-Happle syndrome



Editorial Pages

www.odermatol.com

e-ISSN: 2081-9390 DOI: 10.7241/ourd

Quarterly Our Dermatol Online published since 01/06/2010 years

Editor in Chief:

Piotr Brzeziński, MD Ph.D

Address:

ul. Braille'a 50B, 76200 Słupsk, Poland tel. 48 692121516, fax. 48 598151829 e-mail: brzezoo77@yahoo.com

Publisher: Our Dermatology Online

Address:

ul. Braille'a 50B, 76200 Słupsk, Poland tel. 48 692121516, fax. 48 598151829 e-mail: brzezoo77@yahoo.com

Associate Editor:

Ass. Prof. Viktoryia Kazlouskaya (USA)

Indexed in:

Universal Impact Factor for year 2012 is = 0.7319 system of opinion of scientific periodicals INDEX COPERNICUS (8,69) (Academic Search) EBSCO (Academic Search Premier) EBSCO MNiSW (kbn)-Ministerstwo Nauki i Szkolnictwa Wyższego (7.00) DOAJ (Directory of Open Acces Journals) Geneva Foundation for Medical Education and Research (GFMER), Google Scholar, Open J-Gate, NewJour, International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE), Genamics JournalSeek, Hinari,

Bielefeld Academic Search Engine (BASE), WorldCat, e -journal, WorldWideScience.org, National Science Library, LibSearch, Sciencegate, Virtual Science Library (VSL), Wanfang Data, COnnecting REpositories (CORE), CAB Abstracts, Global Health, Journal Indexed in Directory of Research Journals Indexing, OAIster: The Open Access Initiative, OAJSE - Open Access Journals Search Engine, Scirus

Previous website:	issue 1.2010 since issue 2.2010 to issue 3.2011	www.ndermatol.like.pl www.odermatol.like.pl
Previous shortcut:	since issue 4.2011 since issue 1.2010 to issue 3.2011 since issue 4.2011	www.odermatol.com N Dermatol Online Our Dermatol Online

Open access journal:

This is an open access journal which means that all content is freely available without charge to the user or his/her institution. Users are allowed to read, download, copy, distribute, print, search, or link to the fullor texts of the articles in this journal without asking prior permission from the publisher or the author.

Our Dermatology Online is a international journal that publishes original contributions in the field of dermatology, including papers on biochemistry, morphology and immunology of the skin.

The journal is among the few not related to dermatological associations or belonging to respective societies which guarantees complete independence. Offers a platform for review articles in areas of interest for dermatologists.

OurDermatologyOnline offers article in English as well as in other languages. This is in accordance with the BOAI definition of open access.

Editorial Board

Abdel-Naser, Mohamed Badawy, Prof. (Egypt) Abdul-Lateef Mousa Haider, MD (Iraq) Al Aboud Khalid, MD (Saudi Arabia) Al-Kamel Mohamed A., MD (Yemen) Al-Mashaleh Manal Sulaiman, MD (Jordan) Abreu-Velez Ana Maria, Prof. (USA) Abreu Hilda, MD (Urugway) Adaskevich Uladzimir, Prof. (Belarus) Afifi Mustafa, MD (United Arab Emirates) Aghaei Shahin, Ass. Prof. (Iran) Akpaka Patrick Eberechi, Prof. (Trinidad and Tobago) Akyshbayeva Kulbarshin, Prof. (Kazakhstan) Amichai Boaz, MD (Israel) Arakelyan Hayk S. Prof. (Armenia) Arenas Roberto, Prof. (Mexico) Arif Tasleem, MD (India) Asuquo Maurice Efana, Prof. (Nigeria) Auto James, Ass. Prof. (Solomon Islands) Fatou Barro-Traoré, Prof. (Burkina Faso) Christian Muteba Baseke, MD (Democratic Republic of the Congo) Beigi Pooya Khan Mohammad, Prof. (Canada) Bharti Rakesh, MD (India) Bonifaz Alexandro, Prof. (Mexico) Borowska Katarzyna, Ass. Prof. (Poland) Borruto Franco, Prof. (Monaco) Bouadiar Bakar, Prof. (Algeria) Bukhari Iqbal A., Prof. (Saudi Arabia) Cabo Horacio, Prof. (Argentina) Chamcheu Jean Christopher, Ph.D (USA) Chang Patricia, MD Ph.D (Guatemala) Chihanga Simon, MD (Botswana) Choon Siew Eng, MD (Malaysia) Chuh An Tung Antonio, Prof. (Hong Kong) Crump Vincent, MD (New Zealand) Daboul Mohamed Wael, MD (Syria) Daisley Hubert, Prof. (Trinidad and Tobago) Darlenski Razvigor, MD Ph.D (Bulgaria) Diouf Assane, Ass. Prof. (Senegal) Dobrev Hristo, Prof. (Bulgaria) Doganay Mehmet, Prof. (Turkey) Dong Huiting, Prof. (China) Dori Geme Urge, PhD (Ethiopia) Draganita Ana Maria, MD PhD (Romania) Drljević Irdina, MD, Ph.D. Ass. Prof. (Bosnia and Herzegovina) Dubakienė Rūta, Prof. (Lithuania) Edwards Carl, Ass. Prof. (USA) Elhassan Elizabeth, MD (Senegal) Farkas Arpad, MD PhD (Hungary) Fernandez-Flores Angel, MD Ph.D (Spain) Fortuna Giulio, Ass. Prof. (USA)

Gołąb Elżbieta, Prof. (Poland) Gómez Cuevas Alina, Prof. MD (Nicaragua) Grattan Clive (United Kingdom) Grivcheva-Panovska Vesna, Prof. (Macedonia) Guzmán Antonio, MD (Paraguay) Hashimoto Takashi, Prof. (Japan) Hassan Iffat, Prof. (India) Hegyi Vladimir, Prof. (Slovakia) Hidalgo-Matlock Benjamin, MD (Costa Rica) Hysi Katerina, MD (Albania) Janjua Shahbaz, MD (Pakistan) Jeseňák Miloš, Ass. Prof. (Slovakia) Jeewon Rajesh, Ph.D. (Mauritius) Jordán Rodriguez Ramiro, Prof. (Bolivia) Julian Rolando, Prof. (El Salvador) Kaszuba Andrzej, Prof. (Poland) Kaštelan Marija, Prof. (Croatia) Katsambas Andreas, Prof. (Greece) Khawaja Shakeel Ahmed, PhD (Eritrea) Kibbi Abdul-Ghani, Prof. (Lebanon) Kossi Metowogo, Ph.D (Togo) Kuiate Jules-Roger, Prof. (Cameroon) Lan Cheng-Che E., Ass. Prof. (Taiwan) Lopez-Granja Jorge, MD (Belize) Lotti Torello, Prof. (Italy) Mahassadi Alassan Kouamé, Ass. Prof. (Côte d'Ivoire') Mahdi Juma Husain Ali, MD (Bahrain) Maibach Howard I., Prof (USA) Maio Paula, MD (Portugal) Mekokishvili Lali, Prof. (Georgia) Mikkelsen Carsten Sauer, MD (Denmark) Mourad Mokni, Prof. (Tunisia) Mota Luiz Alberto Alves, Prof. (Brazil) Mrisho Fatma, MD (Tanzania) Muvunyi Claude Mambo, MD (Rwanda) Ndugwa Christopher, Prof. (Uganda) Nedelciuc Boris, Ass. Prof. (Moldova) Nhlengethwa Winnie, Prof. (Swaziland) Nigam Pramod Kumar, Prof. (India) Nikolic Milos, Prof. (Serbia) Nowicki Roman, Prof. (Poland) Nwabudike Lawrence Chukwudi, MD Ph.D (Romania) Odeh Samuel, Prof. (Gabon) Olszański Romuald, Prof. (Poland) Oranje Arnold, Prof. (Netherlands) Parajuli Sudip, MD (Nepal) Parvin Rukhsana, MD (Bangladesh) du Plessis Jeanetta, Prof. (South Africa) Puri Neerja, MD (India) Pusahai-Riman Paula, BSc, MS (Papua New Guinea)

Editorial Board

Qurashi Mohd, MD (Sudan) Riedl Elisabeth, Ass. Prof. (Austria) Ríos Yuil José Manuel, Prof. (Panama) Ranotsi Amelia, PhD (Lesotho) Rubio-Texeira Marta Ph.D. (Belgium) Rusnak Martin, Prof. (Slovakia) Sayad Ibrahim, Prof. (Kuwait) Sharquie Khalifa E., Prof. (Iraq) Shawa Mary, MD (Malawi) Shkilna Mariia, MD Ph.D (Ukraine) Sinclair Rodney Daniel, Prof. (Australia) Singh Harjeet, MD (Qatar) Slavic Vjerolsva, MD PhD (Montenegro) Srinivasan Sundaramoorthy, Prof. (India) Sumathipala Gayan Saranga, MD (Sri Lanka) Tapia Felix J., Ass. Prof. (Venezuela)

Tatu Alin, MD (Romania) Teixeira Roni Leonardo, MD (Brazil) Tincopa-Wong Oscar Wilfredo, MD (Peru) Tresh Amani, MD (Libya) Tylewska-Wierzbanowska Stanisława, Prof. (Poland) Uraga Pazmiño Enrique, MD (Ecuador) Usha Rani Anaparthy, Prof. (India) Valdebran Manuel, MD (Dominican Republic) Vok Marko, MD (Slovenia) Win Oo Soe, MD (Myanmar) Wollina Uwe, Prof. (Germany) Wortsman Ximena, Ass. Prof. (Chile) Yamamoto Toshiyuki, Prof. (Japan) Yuil de Ríos Emma, MD (Panama) Zabielski Stanisław, Prof. (Poland) Zawar Vijay, Prof (India)

Contents

ORIGINAL ARTICLES

	Candida balanitis. Clinical and mycological study about the efficacy of a single-day oral treatment with itraconazole (400 mg)
	Alexandro Bonifaz, Andres Tirado-Sanchez, Cristina Jaramilio-Manzur, Javier Araiza, Leonei Fierro-Arias
	Clinical patterns and associated comorbidities of vitiligo in Kandahar, Afghanistan. A case-control study
	Infectious complications during connective tissue diseases: A prospective study on 234 cases
	Les complications infectieuses au cours des connectivites: Une étude prospective sur 234 cas
	Profile of adult erythroderma in hospitals in Lomé (Togo): study of 147 cases
	Profil des érythrodermies de l'adulte en milieux hospitalier à Lomé: étude de 147 cas
	Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans (Report of 49 cases)
	Le dermatofibrosarcome de Darier Ferrand (Etude de 49 cas)
B	RIEF REPORTS
	A comparative trial of ice application versus EMLA cream in alleviation of pain during molluscum contagiosum removal by needle extirpation
	Pattern of cutaneous infections in pediatric age group – A clinico-observational study
С	ASE REPORTS
	A newly diagnosed South African case of congenital erythropoietic porphyria
	Onychomadesis in children: think about a late complication of hand-foot-mouth disease
	Stress associated median canaliform dystrophy of Heller in medical students more prominent on dominant thumb nail: A case series
	Onychomadesis secondary to autoimmune thyroid disease mimicking thyroid acropachy

Contents

	Cutaneous mastocytosis mimicking hypertrophic scars: A case report	0
	Elephantiasis neuromatosa	3
	Granulocyte-Colony stimulating factor induced early psoriasis - a case report and literature review	6
	Beta-blocker bisoprolol induced psoriasis	9
	Coexistence of tuberculous gumma with tuberculosis vertucous cutis (TBVC) in an immunocompetent female	2
	Concomitant erythema induratum of Bazin and papulonecrotic tuberculid: A rare manifestation	5
	About a rare case of lupus panniculitis of difficult diagnosis at the Borgou/Alibori Departmental UHC (Benin)	8
	A propos d'un cas rare de panniculite lupique de diagnostic difficile au CHU Departemental Borgou/Alibori (Benin)	9
	Unrecognized lupus vulgaris, revealed by its treatment	3
	Cutaneous leishmaniasis in Nepal: an emerging public health concern	6
	Subcutaneous granuloma annulare	9
	Granuloma anular subcutáneo	0
CL	inical Images	
	Ophthalmic rosacea in a patient with Takayasu disease	3
	Extramedullary plasmacytomas and prognostic implications in multiple myeloma	4
	Median canaliform dystrophy of Heller at thumb level	6
	Simple anonychia congenita	7

Contents

LETTER TO THE EDITORS

	Shark island pedicle flap for large reconstruction of the upper lip Leonardo Bugatti	88
	Lymphomatoid papulosis associated with Hodgkin lymphoma Nao Kusutani, Junko Sowa-Osako, Kazuyoshi Fukai, Naoki Maekawa, Sakurako Arai, Yuko Kuwae, Masahiko Ohsawa, Daisuke Tsuruta	90
	Giant basal cell carcinoma Anissa Zaouak, Leila Bouhajja, Houda Hammami, Samy Fenniche	92
	Chancriform penile cutaneous leishmaniasis. Fatma Frikha, Emna Bahloul, Abderrahmen Masmoudi, Meriem Amouri, Hamida Turki	94
	A vesicating dermatitis from a blister beetle, in the neck of Septuagenarian Saudi male Khalid Al Aboud, Daifullah Al Aboud, Ahmad Al Aboud	95
	A case of twenty nails dystrophy on atopic dermatitis Mohamed El Amraoui, Rachid Frikh, Naoufal Hjira, Mohammed Boui	97
	A rare case of Conradi-Hunermann-Happle syndrome Fatima Tuz Zahra, Mohammad Adil, Syed Suhail Amin, Mahtab Alam, Annu Priya, Shadma Shahin	99
	Dermoscopic features of spider angioma in a healthy child Anissa Zaouak, Leila Bouhajja, Mariem Jrad, Amel Jebali, Houda Hammami, Samy Fenniche	101
H	STORICAL ARTICLE	
	Dermatology Eponyms – sign –Lexicon (W) Piotr Brzeziński, Lorenzo Martini, Khalifa E. Sharquie, Yorulmaz Ahu, Khalid Al Aboud, Rana Rafiei, Rita Vipul Vora, Andrzej Grzybowski	103

Candida balanitis. Clinical and mycological study about the efficacy of a single-day oral treatment with itraconazole (400 mg)

Alexandro Bonifaz^{1,2}, Andrés Tirado-Sánchez^{1,3}, Cristina Jaramillo-Manzur¹, Javier Araiza^{1,2}, Leonel Fierro-Arias¹

¹Department of Dermatology, Hospital General de México. "Dr. Eduardo Liceaga", Mexico City, Mexico, ²Department of Mycology, Hospital General de México. "Dr. Eduardo Liceaga", Mexico City, Mexico, 3Department of Internal Medicine, Hospital General de México. "Dr. Eduardo Liceaga", Mexico City, Mexico

Corresponding author: Prof. Alexandro Bonifaz, E-mail: a_bonifaz@yahoo.com.mx

ABSTRACT

Objective: To assess the efficacy of a single dose of itraconazole (400mg/day), divided into two doses in the treatment of Candida balanitis. **Material and Methods:** We carried out a prospective, non-compared study in patients with clinically verified *Candida* balanitis and through direct examinations, stains and cultures. Each of the patients was given a treatment scheme of itraconazole 400mg/day, divided into two doses. Revisions were carried out at baseline and subsequently on days 3, 7, and 15. **Results:** We included 26 cases, with an average age of 43.5 years. A predominance of *Candida albicans* was obtained in 69.2% and the remaining were *Candida* non-*albicans* species. At the end of the treatment and follow-up for 7 days, clinical and mycological cure was obtained in 22/26 patients (84.6%). Side effects were presented in two patients (7.7%), one with moderate dyspepsia and the other with moderate headache. **Conclusion:** The treatment of *Candida* balanitis with a single dose of 400mg of oral itraconazole is effective, well tolerated and represents a new therapeutic alternative of short duration.

Key words: Balanitis; Candida albicans; Candida no-albicans; Itraconazole; Treatment

INTRODUCTION

Balanitis caused by several species of *Candida* or *Candida* balanitis (CB), is an opportunistic mycosis that is observed with relative frequency, representing 11% of sexually transmitted diseases (STD) [1-3], and 30-35% of the infectious balanitis [4,5]. It is commonly observed in acute or subacute form (5-7 days) and usually affects young adults. CB clinically manifests in the form of a balanitis or balanopostitis, affecting the mucosa of the penis, particularly glans, body of the penis (balanitis) and balanoprepucial zone (balanopostitis), as erythematous plaques often with micropustules and whitish plaques, which over time evolved to erythematous plaques with erosions and fissures. Patients initially refer moderate to severe itching and subsequently burning [2,6].

CB is a classic opportunistic infection caused mainly by *Candida albicans*, but also by other *Candida* spp. Its presence is closely related to vulvovaginitis and most cases are influenced by sexual activity in women who have the disease or simply, have an increased microbiota of *Candida* sp. Other risk factors include: diabetes mellitus; chronic use of topical and systemic corticosteroids, as well as immunosuppression [2,6,7].

Diagnosis of CB is eminently clinical and should be corroborated with mycological tests [4,6,8].The treatment of CB include one of the following options: Topical treatments include nystatin or imidazolic derivatives such as clotrimazole, ketoconazole, or fenticonazole. However, though the mentioned treatment is particularly useful, the time of therapy is longer and thus, the decrease in symptoms and

How to cite this article: Bonifaz A, Tirado-Sánchez A, Jaramillo-Manzur C, Araiza J, Fierro-Arias L. Candida balanitis. Clinical and mycological study about the efficacy of a single-day oral treatment with itraconazole (400 mg). Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):1-5.

Submission: 23.06.2019; Acceptance: 24.08.2019 DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.1 signs is slower and some authors have reported significant local irritation [1]. Fluconazole is a triazole derivative and the most effective and fastresponse oral antifungal, and it is considered to be the treatment of choice according to the treatment guidelines [6,7].

This study aims to assess the efficacy of a single dose of itraconazole (400mg/day), divided into two doses in the treatment of CB.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

In this prospective and non-controlled study, we included uncircumcised patients with balanitis and balanopostitis caused by Candida species. All patients gave their informed consent before they were admitted to the study. CB was diagnosed clinically and by the following mycological studies: Direct examinations with KOH (10%) and blue cotton, observing pseudohyphae and blastoconidia or only abundant blastoconidia. Isolation in two culture media: Sabouraud dextrose agar, Biggy-Nickerson (Difco Co®) and CHROMagar-Candida®. The identification of Candida species was made by the reading of the second culture medium and confirmed by the degradation of carbohydrates by the commercial biochemical method of API-yeast-20[®] and confirmed by the proteomic method of MALDI-TOF MS (VITEK2[®]) [4,8,9].

The treatment scheme was a single dose of 400mg of oral itraconazole, distributed into two doses: 200mg after breakfast and 200mg after dinner. Clinical reviews and mycological studies were carried out: at baseline and on days 3, 7, and 15 after medication. During the follow-up time, the patients receive any topical or oral antifungal and those patients who presented signs and symptoms of balanitis at visit 3 (7 days after medication), and positive mycological study (yeasts and pseudohyphae), were considered therapeutic failures and continued with another therapy.

Statistical Analysis

Clinical and mycological data were analyzed by using chi-square test to compare the results of treatment during control visits. Fisher exact test was used when expected values were less than 5. Statistical significance was set at P = <0.001. SPSS version 23 for Windows was used for analysis.

RESULTS

Twenty-six cases of balanitis and balanoposthitis caused by several *Candida* species were included. The main demographic and mycological data of the study is presented in Table 1.

In all cases, the response to treatment was evaluated at baseline and subsequent visits (3, 7, and 15 days). The results were the following: At visit 2 (3 days after treatment), three patients showed signs or symptoms of CB and tested positive for mycological studies. At visit 3 (7 days of follow-up), one more patient presented clinical and mycological activity. At visit 4 (15 days of follow-up), only 19 patients attended to the evaluation, of which none had signs or symptoms of CB, and direct examinations and cultures were negative (Table 2).

The clinical cure of balanitis was observed from 3 days of use of itraconazole, at 15 days of management with itraconazole efficacy was in 100% of cases (Table 2). In Table 3, it is mentioned that the mycological cure

Table 1: Main demographic and mycological data of the study

Male patients	26 cases
Age (years), range.	43.5 (18-72)
Disease evolution (days), range.	5.6 (2-18)
Predisposing factors, (%)	
After sexual contact.	15 (57.7)
Topical corticosteroid use	4 (15.38)
Type 2 diabetes mellitus	3 (11.53)
After sexual contact + typo 2 DM	1 (3.84)
None identified	3 (11.53)
Direct examination (%)	
Pseudohyphae and blastoconidia	22 (85)
Only blastoconidia	4 (15)
Etiologic agents (%)	
Candida albicans	18 (69.23)
Candida glabrata	4 (15.38)*
Candida tropicalis	2 (7.69)
Candida krusei	1 (3.84)
C. albicans + C. glabrata	1 (3.84)

 Table 2: Clinical efficacy of itraconazole in patients with Candida balanitis

Clinical examination	3 days (%)*	7 days (%)*	15 days (%)*
Cure	23 (88.5)	22 (85)	19 (100)
Failure	3 (11.5)	4 (15)	0
Total	26 (100)	26 (100)	19 (100)

* x², P= ≤ 0.01

 Table 3: Mycological efficacy of itraconazole in patients with

 Candida balanitis.

Mycological examination	3 days (%)	7 days (%)	15 days (%)
Candida albicans	16 (89)	16 (89)	13 (68.4)
Candida non-albicans	6	6	5 (31.6)
Total	22 (100)	22 (100)	18 (100)

Mixed case was excluded for analysis. * Fisher, P= ≤ 0.01 .

of balanitis in *Candida albicans* species was observed from 3 days of use of itraconazole in 73% of the cases, maintaining this efficacy at 15 days of management. In *Candida* non-albicans species was 27% in 3 weeks, not modified at 15 days of treatment.

The four patients who failed treatment had the following predisposing factors: 2 had previous treatments with topical steroids and the other two had type 2 diabetes mellitus. Three of the therapeutic failure cases were caused by *C. albicans* and one case by *C. tropicalis*. The rest of the etiological agents, included the mixed case, presented therapeutic success (Table 3). Side effects were present in two patients (7.7%). One patient showed moderate dyspepsia and one had a moderate headache. None of the patients required additional treatment.

DISCUSSION

Clinically, balanitis and balanoposthitis can present in a similar way. Most of them are caused by yeasts, especially *Candida* spp. Some reports indicate that in a third of the cases, these are caused by bacteria, especially b-hemolytic *Streptococcus*, *Staphylococcus aureus*, *Pseudomonas* sp., and *Gardnerella vaginalis*, among others [1,5,10-13].

Mycotic balanitis is frequently caused by *C. albicans* and, to a lesser extent, by other *Candida* species, and exceptionally by other yeasts such as: *Rhodotorula mucilaginosa* and *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* [6,7,12,13]. *Malassezia spp.* have also been reported. Its role is like normal microbiota of the preputial space and probably influences the condition [6,13,14]. CB is an infection that is directly related to *Candida* vulvovaginitis (VVC) due to sexual relations (vaginal, anogenital, and urogenital) and other predisposing factors [1-3,15,16]. In general, CB is a superficial infection, of a rapid course and with few complications, but occasionally, it can cause urethritis [16].

In CB, systemic antifungals are the main choice of treatment. The advantage of oral therapy over topical therapy is that it is simpler and faster than the second, leading to a faster decrease in signs (erythema and fissures) and symptoms (itching and burning) [2,12,17,18].

The first oral antifungal that showed great impact on genital candidiasis was ketoconazole. Its use is currently limited due to side effects and drug interactions [6,19].

Subsequently, triazole derivatives emerged with a higher spectrum indicated for mycosis and exhibiting lower MICs against the different species, allowing the shortening of the treatment schemes [18,19].

The first short-treatment scheme for genital candidosis (VVC and CB) was fluconazole, often used in adults at a single 150mg dose. It obtained a high rate of therapeutic response. In some studies, the cure percentage was 92% [18]. Moreover, the European guidelines for the management of CB considered that fluconazole is the first-line treatment for CB [7]. However, one of the drawbacks of the indiscriminate use of fluconazole is related to the high resistance acquired by various strains of C. albicans, and nonalbicans species, especially Candida krusei, which has developed an intrinsic resistance, and C. glabrata, which has developed an acquired resistance [6,7,19]. Despite the fact that fluconazole and itraconazole are two triazolic derivatives, they have not been shown to share the resistance to the triazole ring [20].

Our study aims to determine the efficacy of a single 400mg dose of itraconazole for the management of CB. This scheme has been tested with good results in cases of VVC and in CB isolated cases [10,21]. According to our study, the cure rate after three days of follow-up was 88.5 and it was 85% after 7 days.

In our study, we observed that at three days of treatment, 23/26 patients (88.5%) showed decreased signs and symptoms of the disease. On the other hand, when a patient developed relapse, this was caused by the same etiologic agent. According to the statistical analysis, it is concluded that both groups of species (C. albicans and C. non-albicans) are cured within 3 days and do not present recurrence 15 days later. The results that we obtained can be compared with those obtained in VVC. Although they are clinically different entities, some reports indicate that results of efficacy can be achieved by more than 95% [21,22]. Spacek et al [23], obtained better results with a single 400mg dose compared to the dose of 200mg for three days, with the clinical and mycological cure in 97.1% and 76.9% respectively, indicating that the first one is effective in VVC and, according to our study, also in CB.

Sixty-nine percent of our cases were caused by *C. albicans* and the remaining by non-*albicans* species. This is similar to the observed results in other studies [1,2,4,10]. We observed that the therapeutic failures were presented in three strains of

C. albicans and one of *C. tropicalis*, while in the four cases produced by *C. glabrata* and one by *C. krusei*, therapeutic successes were obtained in all patients. This is relevant for clinical practice, since the last two species are resistant to fluconazole, and itraconazole is an effective option [6,19].

A possible explanation for the therapeutic failure of the four cases (15.38%) is not related to the etiological agent, because itraconazole has a spectrum and MICs are suitable for most species, but to the predisposing factors [20]. Therapeutic failure was observed in two patients who previously used topical steroids, while among the other two cases of failure occurred in diabetic patients, so we recommend that the use of a short 400mg dose is not enough in cases with a predisposing factor, and it probably requires a prolonged treatment.

There are no comparative studies between itraconazole and fluconazole in CB. However, in the literature, there are reports in VVC [24] pointing to a greater efficacy of itraconazole when compared with fluconazole (93.8% vs 79.03% respectively, P=.008). However, Pitsouni et al [25] reported a meta-analysis of controlled and randomized studies, indicating that both drugs are effective without statistically significant differences. A recent study of Hu et al [26] reported a case of penile infection by *C. albicans*, with proven resistance to fluconazole and terbinafine, and it was successfully treated with itraconazole.

In our trial, we did not perform laboratory studies to evaluate possible drug adverse events, due to the fact that the hematological and hepatic abnormalities are not detected at the dose used [20]. It is usual for other types of mycosis such as onychomycosis or deep mycosis to be managed at higher doses and longer times without presenting alterations. It is important to emphasize that both triazolics (fluconazole and itraconazole) have drug interactions due to the metabolism of cytochrome p-450 (CYP 3A4) [27] however, when administered in a short duration schedule in particular at a single dose, it is difficult to present. The absorption of itraconazole is limited with the use of antacids, and thus its concomitant administration should be avoided [20].

Only two patients presented collateral symptoms (7.7%). One patient presented with dyspepsia and the other with moderate headache, both effects have been previously reported [20] and did not require additional treatment.

It is necessary to perform future comparative studies between itraconazole (400mg) and fluconazole (150mg) in a short scheme, which would give us a better picture of both drugs in the management of CB.

CONCLUSIONS

According to the results, we conclude that the use of itraconazole at a dose of 400 mg/day divided into two doses is effective and safe for CB with high cure rates. The treatment of CB should begin with mycological diagnosis and confirmation, identification of the etiological agent, and evaluation and control of possible predisposing factors, as well as include clinical followup after treatment.

Statement of Human and Animal Rights

All procedures followed were in accordance with the ethical standards of the responsible committee on human experimentation (institutional and national) and with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as revised in 2008.

Statement of Informed Consent

Informed consent was obtained from all patients for being included in the study.

REFERENCES

- Abdennader S, Casin I, Janier M, Zavaro A, Vendeuil MO, Traoré F, et al. Balanitis and infectious agents. A prospective study of 100 cases. Ann Dermatol Venereol. 1995;122: 580-4
- 2. Edwards S. Balanitis and balanoposthitis: a review. Genitourin Med. 1996;72:155-9.
- 3. Kalra S, Chawla A. Diabetes and balanoposthitis. J Pak Med Assoc. 2016;66:1039-41.
- 4. Dockerty WG, Sonnex C. Candidal balano-posthitis: a study of diagnostic methods. Genitourin Med. 1995;71:407-9.
- Abdullah AN, Drake SM, Wade AA, Walzman M. Balanitis (balanoposthitis) in patients attending a department of genitourinary medicine. Int J STD AIDS. 1992;3:128-9.
- 6. Nyirjesy P, Sobel JD. Genital mycotic infections in patients with diabetes. Postgrad Med. 2013;125:33-46.
- Edwards SK, Bunker CB, Ziller F, van der Meijden WI. 2013 European guideline for the management of balanoposthitis. Int J STD AIDS. 2014;25:615-26.
- 8. Neppelenbroek KH, Seó RS, Urban VM, Silva S, Dovigo LN, Jorge JH, et al. Identification of *Candida* species in the clinical laboratory: a review of conventional, commercial, and molecular techniques. Oral Dis. 2014;20:329-44.
- Maldonado I, Cataldi S, Garbasz C, Relloso S, Striebeck P, Guelfand L, et al. Identificación de levaduras del género Candida: los métodos convencionales frente a MALDI-TOF MS. Rev Iberoam Micol. 2018;35:151-4.
- 10. Lisboa C, Santos A, Azevedo F, Pina-Vaz C, Rodrigues AG. Direct impression on Agar surface as a diagnostic sampling procedure for

Candida balanitis. Sex Transm Infect. 2010;86:32-5.

- Lisboa C, Ferreira A, Resende C, Rodrigues AG. Infectious balanoposthitis: management, clinical and laboratory features. Int J Dermatol. 2009;48:121-4.
- Möhrenschlager M, Ring J, Köhn FM. Diagnosis of major sexually transmitted infections in the doctor's office: ectoparasites and yeasts. MMW Fortschr Med. 2004;16:38,40-5.
- Oriel JD, Partridge BM, Denny MJ, Coleman JC. Genital yeast infections. Br Med J. 1972;30:761-4.
- Alsterholm M, Flytström I, Leifsdottir R, Faergemann J, Bergbrant IM. Frequency of bacteria, *Candida* and *Malassezia* species in balanoposthitis. Acta Derm Venereol. 2008;88:331-6.
- 15. Ono F, Yasumoto S. Genital candidiasis. Nippon Rinsho. 2009;67:157-61.
- Li J, Fan SR, Liu XP, Li DM, Nie ZH, Li F, et al. Biased genotype distributions of *Candida albicans* strains associated with vulvovaginal candidosis and candida balanoposthitis in China. Clin Infect Dis. 2008;47:1119-25.
- Stary A, Soeltz-Szoets J, Ziegler C, Kinghorn GR, Roy RB. Comparison of the efficacy and safety of oral fluconazole and topical clotrimazole in patients with candida balanitis. Genitourin Med. 1996;72:98-102.
- Kinghorn GR, Woolley PD. Single-dose fluconazole in the treatment of *Candida albicans* balanoposthitis. Int J STD AIDS. 1990;1:366-7.
- Cernicka J, Subik J. Resistance mechanisms in fluconazole-resistant *Candida albicans* isolates from vaginal candidiasis. Int J Antimicrob Agents. 2006;27:403-8.
- 20. Caputo R. Itraconazole (Sporanox) in superficial and systemic fungal

infections Expert Rev Anti Infect Ther. 2003;1:531-42.

- 21. Urünsak M, Ilkit M, Evrüke C, Urünsak I. Clinical and mycological efficacy of single-day oral treatment with itraconazole (400 mg) in acute vulvovaginal candidosis. Mycoses. 2004;47:422-7.
- 22. Chattopadhyay S. Itraconazole: better choice to treat recurrent vulvovaginal candidoses. J Indian Med Assoc. 2004;102:523.
- 23. Spacek J, Buchta V. Itraconazole in the treatment of acute and recurrent vulvovaginal candidosis: comparison of a 1-day and a 3-day regimen. Mycoses. 2005;48:165-171.
- Vacheva-Dobrevski R, Kovachev S, Nacheva A, Stoev S, Vasilev N. Comparative study of itraconazole and fluconazole therapy in vaginal candidosis. Akush Ginekol (Sofiia). 2004;43:20-3.
- Pitsouni E, Iavazzo C, Falagas ME. Itraconazole vs fluconazole for the treatment of uncomplicated acute vaginal and vulvovaginal candidiasis in nonpregnant women: a metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2008;198:153-60.
- Hu Y, Hu Y, Lu Y, Huang S, Liu K, Han X, et al. A case Report of penile infection caused by fluconazole- and terbinafine-resistant *Candida albicans*. Mycopathologia. 2017;182:397-402.
- Niwa T, Imagawa Y, Yamazaki H. Drug interactions between nine antifungal agents and drugs metabolized by human cytochromes P450. Curr Drug Metab. 2014;15:651-79.

Copyright by Alexandro Bonifaz, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

Clinical patterns and associated comorbidities of vitiligo in Kandahar, Afghanistan. A case-control study

Bilal Ahmad Rahimi¹, Khushhal Farooqi², Najibullah Fazli³

¹Department of Pediatrics, Faculty of Medicine, Kandahar University, Kandahar, Afghanistan, ²Department of Dermatology, Faculty of Medicine, Kandahar University, Kandahar, Afghanistan, ³Department of Internal Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Kandahar University, Kandahar, Afghanistan

Corresponding author: Dr. Bilal Ahmad Rahimi, E-mail: drbilal77@yahoo.com

ABSTRACT

Background: Vitiligo is an idiopathic acquired depigmentary skin/mucous membrane disorder. Main objective of this study was to find out demographic data, clinical patterns, and comorbidities associated with vitiligo in Kandahar, Afghanistan. **Material and Methods:** This was a case-control study conducted in Kandahar University Teaching Hospital between July 2017–June 2018. Descriptive statistics, Chi-square test, and logistic regression were used for data analysis. **Results:** A total of 400 patients (200 cases and 200 controls) were recruited. Mean age \pm standard deviation (SD) of cases were 21.7 \pm 13.8 with most of the patients (77/200 [38.5%]) in age group 11–20 years. Female cases were more (107/200 [53.5%]) than males. Family history of vitiligo, accompanying altered immunity and autoimmunity disorders, psychological stress, premature graying of hair, halo nevus, vitamin D deficiency, vitamin B₁₂ deficiency, and folate deficiency were present in 60/200 (30%), 26/195 (13.3%), 95/200 (47.5%), 31/200 (15.5%), 24/200 (12%), 22/200 (11%), 16/200 (8%), and 14/200 (7%) of the cases, respectively. Most of the patients (148/200 [74%]) had vulgaris, followed by focal (30/200 [15%]) and segmental (11/200 [5.5%]) types of vitiligo. Logistic regression analysis showed that family history, accompanying altered immunity and autoimmunity disorders, premature graying of hair, halo nevus, and atopic diathesis were the possible risk factors of vitiligo with odds ratios of 37.1, 9.0, 6.0, 13.9, and 3.9 respectively. **Conclusions:** Vitiligo affects women more than men, observed mostly in second decade of life. Vitiligo vulgaris is the most prevalent type.

Key words: Vitiligo; Kandahar; Afghanistan; Clinical patterns; Comorbidities; Skin

INTRODUCTION

Vitiligo is an acquired, idiopathic depigmentation disorder of skin and hair with characteristic white macules and patches. Vitiligo affects 0.1–2% of global population [1]. Highest incidence of this disorder is observed in India and Mexico [2]. In India, its prevalence is nearly 3–4% of patients visiting skin clinics of different hospitals [3]. Its prevalence is nearly equal between males and females [4]. Vitiligo causes decreased self-esteem, poor body images, problems in sexual relations, as well as cosmetically and psychologically devastating. Most of its impact on quality of life is observed in individuals with darker skin phototype [5].

Vitiligo is a refractory skin disorder for which the risk factors and treatment modalities have not yet been established [6]. Vitiligo has three clinical types, i.e., generalized vitiligo (spreads widely over the body), segmental vitiligo (dermatomal spread along the course of a nerve), and localized vitiligo (it is unclassifiable and can develop into either generalized or segmental type in the future) [7]. Pathogenesis of vitiligo has not yet been explained fully. Some of the proposed theories are autoimmune [8],

How to cite this article: Rahimi BA, Farooqi K, Fazli N. Clinical patterns and associated comorbidities of vitiligo in Kandahar, Afghanistan. A case-control study. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):6-12. Submission: 01.08.2019; Acceptance: 07.10.2019

DOI:10.7241/ourd 20201.2

www.odermatol.com

neurogenic [9], self-destruct [10], genetic factors [11], biochemical defects [12], and recently transepidermal malanocytorrhagy [13]. Its onset is gradual and asymptomatic. The initial lesion usually has depigmented macules different in size, shape, number, and location with unpredictable course. However, it is progressive in >80% of patients [14]. Patients with a positive family history, mucosal involvement, isomorphic Koebner's phenomenon, and nonsegmental vitiligo are usually associated with progressive vitiligo. Presence of positive family history can be observed in 20–30% of cases [2] with polygenic or autosomal dominant gene inheritance. Vitiligo seems to be related with autoimmune disorders like thyroid disorders (especially hypothyroidism) [15], alopecia areata, type 1 diabetes mellitus [16,17], SLE (systemic lupus erythematosus), psoriasis, rheumatoid arthritis, Addison's diseases, and pernicious anemia [18,19]. The most commonly occurring autoimmune disorder is hypothyroidism.

Afghans are suffering from vitiligo too. This disorder is creating problems for all age groups, especially causing cosmetic problems and stigma in female and male adolescents before their marriages. Currently there is no published data showing the situation of vitiligo in Afghanistan. Null-hypothesis of our study was there is no difference in demographic data and associated factors between cases and controls. Main objectives of this study were to find out the epidemiology of vitiligo by observing the demographic data, clinical patterns of vitiligo, as well as common possible risk factors associated with vitiligo in Kandahar, Afghanistan.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Design and Period

This was a case-control study. Data was collected from the patients who fulfilled the eligible criteria of the study during 1-year-period (July 2017–June 2018).

Study Population

The study population was comprised of cases (patients having clinically diagnosed vitiligo) and controls (patients not having vitiligo) attending skin OPD clinic of Kandahar University Teaching Hospital, Kandahar, Afghanistan. Controls were sex- and age-matched randomly selected patients.

Research Question

What are the demographic data, clinical patterns, and possible risk factors of vitiligo in Kandahar, Afghanistan?

Primary Objective

To find out the epidemiology of vitiligo by observing the demographic data and clinical patterns of vitiligo.

Secondary Objective

To assess the common possible risk factors associated with vitiligo in Kandahar, Afghanistan.

Inclusion Criteria

- Patients having clinically diagnosed vitiligo
- All age and sex groups
- Patient consenting to the study
- Permanent residents of Kandahar.

Exclusion Criteria

- Patients who do not want to take part in the study
- Patients with depigmentation of skin due to causes other than vitiligo
- Control group patient with autoimmune or altered immune disorders.
- Control group patient with family member in case group.

Sample Size Calculations

Sample size was determined using the formula: $n = Z2pq/d^2$. Our sample size was 200 patients. As it was a case-control study, 200 more subjects were added as controls.

Ethical Considerations

Written informed consents were taken from all the patients prior to the study. Names and other identification information of all the patients will not be disclosed. Ethical approval was taken from Kandahar University Ethics Committee.

Data Analysis

Data was analyzed using SPSS statistical software (version 22). For the analysis of data; descriptive statistics, Chi-square test, and logistic regression were

used. P-value of < 0.05 was assumed as statistically significant.

Operational Definitions

- 1. Clinical patterns of vitiligo [20]
 - Focal vitiligo: lesions confined to one or a few patches localized in a particular area.
 - Segmental vitiligo: lesions distributed in a segmental/dermatomal pattern.
 - Acrofacial vitiligo: lesions noted over both face and acral regions.
 - Vitiligo vulgaris: lesions affecting many parts of the body.
 - Mucosal vitiligo: lesions confined only to mucous membranes.
 - Universal vitiligo: when more than 80% of the skin is depigmented.
- 2. Signs and symptoms of vitamin D deficiency [21]
 - Getting sick or infected often, fatigue and tiredness, bone and back pain, depression, impaired wound healing, bone loss, hair loss, muscle pain.
- 3. Signs and symptoms of B12 deficiency [22]
 - Pale or jaundiced skin, weakness and fatigue, sensation of pins and needles, changes to mobility, glossitis and mouth ulcers, breathlessness and dizziness, blurred vision, mood changes, high temperature.
- 4. Signs and symptoms of folate deficiency [23]
 - Persistent fatigue, Weakness, Lethargy, Pale skin, Shortness of breath, Irritability.

RESULTS

A total of 400 patients were recruited for this study, with 200 patients as cases and 200 as controls. The age and gender distribution were same in cases and controls with no statistically significant difference. Mean age ± standard deviation (SD) of the patients were 21.7±13.8 years and 21.1 ± 12.7 years in cases and controls, respectively. Demographic characteristics of patients enrolled in this study are summarized in Table 1. More than half (107/200 [53.5%] and 108/200 [54%]) of the patients were females in both cases and controls, respectively. Family history of vitiligo was present in 60/200 (30%) and 3/200 (1.5%) patients in cases and controls, respectively (*p*-value < 0.001). Among these patients, 37/66 (56.1%) were unemployed while 29/66 (43.9%) employed. More than half of the patients (35/66 [53%]) were students. Most of the patients (77/200 [38.5%] and 71/200 [35.5%])

Table 1: Age distribution of the patients

Age	Ca	ses	Controls	
group (years)	Frequency	Percent (%)	Frequency	Percent (%)
1–10	40	20	45	22.5
11–20	77	38.5	71	35.5
21–30	37	18.5	39	19.5
31–40	29	14.5	30	15
41–50	8	4	7	3.5
51–60	5	2.5	5	2.5
61–70	4	2	3	1.5
>70	0	0	0	0
Total	200	100	200	100

were of age group 11–20 years in both cases and controls, respectively.

Among cases, most of the patients (148/200 [74%]) had vulgaris, followed by focal (30/200 [15%]) and segmental (11/200 [5.5%]) types of vitiligo. Different patterns of lesions are shown in Table 2.

Accompanying disorders with altered immunity and autoimmunity were present in 26/195 (13.3%) cases and 2/200 (1%) controls as compared to 169/195 (86.7%) cases and 198/200 (99%) controls not having any accompanying immune diseases. Among 26 cases having accompanying altered immunity and autoimmunity disorders, 6/26 (23.1%) were having alopecia areata while 6/26 (23.1%) were having atopic dermatitis. Only 2 control group patients were having accompanying altered immunity and autoimmunity disorders, with one patient having atopic dermatitis while one patient having psoriasis (Table 3).

Accompanying disorders with no altered or autoimmunity present among cases and controls are summarized in Table 4. Isomorphic phenomenon, premature graying of hair, and halo nevus were present in 63 (31.5%), 31 (15.5%), and 24 (12%) cases while in 0 (0%), 5 (2.5%), and 2 (1%) controls; respectively. Vitamin D, vitamin B₁₂, and folate deficiencies were present in 22 (11%), 16 (8%), and 14 (7%) cases while in 59 (29.5%), 3 (1.5%), and 2 (1%) controls; respectively. In all the above diseases, *p*-value was <0.05.

Logistic regression was conducted for all the variables with *p*-value <0.05. Highest odds ratio was seen in family history (37.12 with 95% CI 9.87–139.63) followed by halo nevus (13.89 with 95%CI 2.5–77.06) and accompanying altered immunity and autoimmunity disorders (9.04 with 95%CI 1.55–52.82). Lowest odds ratio was seen in vitamin D deficiency (0.09 with 95%CI 0.03–0.29) followed by folate deficiency (1.32

www.odermatol.com

Table 2: Demographic characteristics of	patients in both cases and controls

Variable	Cases Controls		<i>p</i> -value		
	Frequency	Percent (%)	Frequency	Percent (%)	
Gender					0.92
Male	93	46.5	92	46	
Female	107	53.5	108	54	
Total	200	100	200	100	
Occupation					0.16
Self-employed	24	36.4	25	39.1	
Government employee	5	7.6	3	4.7	
House wife	2	3	0	0	
Student	35	53	36	56.3	
Total	66	100	64	100	
Place of living					1.0
Urban	126	63	126	63	
Rural	74	37	74	37	
Total	200	100	200	100	
Place of living					
Kandahar City	121	60.5	126	63	
Arghandab District	5	2.5	3	1.5	
Spin Boldak District	13	6.5	13	6.5	
Shah Wali Kot District	6	3	12	6.0	
Arghistan District	3	1.5	1	0.5	
Maiwand District	7	3.5	3	1.5	
Zharai District	8	4	3	1.5	
Panjwai District	8	4	10	5	
Takhta Pul District	2	1	7	3.5	
Daman District	8	4	9	4.5	
Dand District	15	7.5	9	4.5	
Ghorak District	1	0.5	2	1	
Khak Rez District	2	1	1	0.5	
Nesh District	1	0.5	1	0.5	
Total	200	100	200	100	

Table 3: Different patterns of lesions

Pattern of lesion	Ca	Cases		
	Frequency	Percent (%)		
Vulgaris	148	74		
Focal	30	15		
Segmental	11	5.5		
Acrofacial	7	3.5		
Mucosal	4	2		
Universal	0	0		
Total	200	100		

with 95% CI 0.05–31.93) and psychological stress (1.57 with 95% CI 0.84–2.94) (Table 5). Logistic regression of our data showed that family history, accompanying altered immune or autoimmune disorders, premature graying of hair, halo nevus, and atopic diathesis were the possible risk factors of vitiligo with odds ratios of 37.1, 9.0, 6.0, 13.9, and 3.9 respectively (Table 6).

Blood groups of all the patients (both cases and controls) were checked. In cases; 56 (28%), 54 (27%), 53 (26.5%), 36 (18%), and 1 (0.5%) patients were having A (Rh+), B (Rh+), O (Rh+), AB (Rh+), and O (Rh-) blood groups, respectively. Meanwhile in controls;

46 (23%), 63 (31.5%), 48 (24%), and 43 (21.5%) patients were having A (Rh+), B (Rh+), O (Rh+), and AB (Rh+) blood groups, respectively (Table 7).

DISCUSSION

In this case-control study 400 patients were recruited with 200 cases and 200 controls. In our study, more than half of the patients were females (107/200 [53.5%]). Similar results have been reported from studies in Turkey (62.5%) [24] and Saudi Arabia (53.5% [19] 56% [25]). Increased number of females among vitiligo patients is may be due to the fact that females are usually more concerned about pigmentation changes of their skin. So social stigma and marital concerns prompt females to seek early medical consultation.

Vitiligo can occur in all age groups with highest prevalence among young adults [26]. In our study, mean age of the patients was 21.7 years, with majority (38.5%) of patients in 11–20 years' age group. A study in Tunisia showed that most (66%) of the patients

www.odermatol.com

developed vitiligo in their adulthood [27], mean age of occurrence of vitiligo was 18.8 years among Chinese patients [28], while a Turkish study reported that vitiligo occurred early in life with mean age of 10 years [(24)]. Some studies have reported mean age ranging from 24.5–34 years [29-34].

 Table 4: Accompanying disorders with altered immunity and autoimmunity

Disorder	Cases		Con	trols
	Frequency	Percent (%)	Frequency	Percent (%)
Alopecia areata [†]	6	23.1	0	0
Atopic dermatitis*	6	23.1	1	50
Diabetes mellitus (type 1) [†]	3	11.5	0	0
Lichen planus*	5	19.2	0	0
Psoriasis*	4	15.4	1	50
Total	26	100	2	100

* Disorder with altered immunity. [†]Disorder with autoimmunity.

Tab	ole 5	- /	Accompanying	disorders	with no a	Itered	or	auto-immuni	ity
-----	-------	-----	--------------	-----------	-----------	--------	----	-------------	-----

In our study family history was present in 30% of cases as compared to 1.5% controls (*p*-value <0.001). Similarly, family history of vitiligo (42.8% [19], 25% [31], 24% [32], and 18% [29]) has also been observed in other studies.

Most of the patient (63%) in our study were living in urban areas, where there are many environmental pollutants. A study in India also reported that majority of the patients (78%) were living in urban areas [35]. Contrary, a study in China showed that there is no significant difference between rural and urban residents [36]. In the etiology of vitiligo, Slominki et al. pointed out several environmental factors; including sunlight, stress, and extreme exposure to pesticides [37].

Most of the patients (74%) in our study had vulgaris type of vitiligo. Similarly, other studies showed higher numbers with 64.9% [35], 49.6 [38], 57.4% [39],

Disorder	Cases		Cor	ntrols	<i>p</i> -value
	Frequency	Percent (%)	Frequency	Percent (%)	
Psychological Stress					< 0.001
Present	95	47.5	46	23	
Absent	105	52.5	154	77	
Total	200	100	200	100	
Isomorphic phenomenon					< 0.001
Present	63	31.5	0	0	
Absent	137	68.5	200	100	
Total	200	100	200	100	
Premature graying of hair					< 0.001
Present	31	15.5	5	2.5	
Absent	169	84.5	195	97.5	
Total	200	100	200	100.0	
Halo nevus					< 0.001
Present	24	12	2	1	
Absent	176	88	198	99	
Total	200	100	200	100	
Atopic diathesis					0.001
Present	19	9.5	3	1.5	
Absent	180	90.5	197	98.5	
Total	199	100	200	100	
Vitamin D deficiency					< 0.001
Present	22	11	59	29.5	
Absent	178	89	141	70.5	
Total	200	100	200	100	
Vitamin B ₁₂ deficiency					0.002
Present	16	8	3	1.5	
Absent	184	92	197	98.5	
Total	200	100	200	100	
Folate deficiency					0.002
Present	14	7	2	1	
Absent	186	93	198	99	
Total	200	100	200	100	

Table 6: Logistic regression for possible	le risk factors of vitiligo
---	-----------------------------

Variable	OR (Odds Ratio)	95% CI	<i>p</i> -value
Family history	37.12	9.87–139.63	<0.001
Accompanying altered immunity and autoimmunity disorders	9.04	1.55–52.82	0.014
Premature graying of hair	6.01	1.74–20.68	0.004
Halo nevus	13.89	2.5-77.06	0.003
Atopic diathesis	3.86	0.86-17.42	0.079
Psychological stress	1.57	0.84–2.94	0.16
Vitamin D deficiency	0.09	0.03-0.29	<0.001
Vitamin B ₁₂ deficiency	3.28	0.16–65.8	0.44
Folate deficiency	1.32	0.05–31.93	0.86

Table 7: Blood groups of cases and controls

	Cases		Controls		
	Frequency	Percent (%)	Frequency	Percent (%)	
A (Rh +)	56	28	46	23	
B (Rh +)	54	27	63	31.5	
O (Rh +)	53	26.5	48	24	
AB (Rh +)	36	18	43	21.5	
O (Rh –)	1	0.5	0	0	
Total	200	100	200	100	

59.8% [26], and 42.3% [40] of patients having vulgaris pattern. Contrary, other studies reported localized type in most of the cases (77% [41], 60% [31], 48.5% [42], and 32.4% [33]).

There is association of vitiligo with autoimmune disorders [25]. In our study 13.3% of the cases while 1% of the controls were having accompanying altered immunity and autoimmunity disorders which was statistically significant (*p*-value <0.001). Our main observed accompanying altered immunity and autoimmunity disorders were alopecia areata and atopic dermatitis. Other studies have also reported association of autoimmune disorders in Canada (19%) [43], North America and UK (23%) [44], and China (8%) [44].

For finding the possible risk factors of vitiligo, we conducted logistic regression of our data. It showed that family history, accompanying altered immune or autoimmune disorders, premature graying of hair, halo nevus, and atopic diathesis were the risk factors of vitiligo with odds ratios of 37.1, 9.0, 6.0, 13.9, and 3.9 respectively. In a large retrospective Japanese study with 713 vitiligo patients, younger age of onset and higher antinuclear antibodies (ANA) were the main risk factors [6]. A retrospective Chinese study on 101 vitiligo-associate halo nevus patients showed that personal history of thyroid diseases, Koebner phenomenon, multiple halo nevus, and familial history of vitiligo were risk factors associated with halo nevus vitiligo [45].

There were limitations in our study. Data was collected among patients attending one hospital. It would be better if data was collected randomly from different hospitals and clinics of the city and surrounding districts. Deficiencies of vitamin D, vitamin B12, and folate were detected using clinical signs and symptoms, not by laboratory examinations. Also, we could not work on all the possible risk factors of vitiligo (especially thyroid disorders). All these were due to limited funds, facilities, and personnel. Further more detailed studies are needed (in Kandahar and other regions of Afghanistan) to describe the demographic features, clinical patterns, and possible risk factors of vitiligo in details.

In conclusion, vitiligo affects women slightly more than men. Mean age of vitiligo patients is 21.7 years, observed mostly in second decade of life. Vitiligo vulgaris is the most prevalent type, affecting 74% of the patients. Common risk factors of vitiligo are family history, accompanying altered immunity/autoimmunity disorders, premature graying of hair, halo nevus, and atopic diathesis.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We present our highest and sincere thanks to the authorities and lecturers of Kandahar University (especially Faculty of Medicine), Kandahar, Afghanistan for their kind support. We are also thankful of our study patients for helping us do this research.

Statement of Human and Animal Rights

All procedures followed were in accordance with the ethical standards of the responsible committee on human experimentation (institutional and national) and with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as revised in 2008.

Statement of Informed Consent

Informed consent was obtained from all patients for being included in the study.

REFERENCES

- Halder RM, Taliaferro SJ. Vitiligo. In: Wolff K, Goldsmith LA, Katz SI, Gilchrest BA, Paller AS, Leffell DJ, editors. Fitzpatrick's dermatology in general medicine. 7th ed. New York: McGraw-Hill Medical; 2008. p. 616–22.
- Dhar S, Dutta P, Malakar R. Pigmentary disorders. In: Valia RG, Valia AR, editors. IADVL Textbook of Dermatology. 3rd ed.

Mumbai: Bhalani Publishing House; 2010. p. 749-60.

- Dutta AK, Dhar S. Vitiligo: past and present. Indian J Dermatol. 2002;47:132–40.
- Kyriakis KP, Palamaras I, Tsele E, Michailides C, Terzoudi S. Case detection rates of vitiligo by gender and age. Int J Dermatol. 2009;48:328–9.
- 5. Parsad D, Dogra S, Kanwar AJ. Quality of life in patients with vitiligo. Health Qual Life Outcomes. 2003;1:58.
- Ohguchi R, Kato H, Furuhashi T, Nakamura M, Nishida E, Watanabe S, et al. Risk factors and treatment responses in patients with vitiligo in Japan—A retrospective large-scale study. Kaohsiung J Med Sci. 2015;31:260–4.
- Zaima H, Koga M. Clinical course of 44 cases of localized type vitiligo. J Dermatol. 2002;29:15–9.
- Ongenae K, Van Geel N, Naeyaert J-M. Evidence for an autoimmune pathogenesis of vitiligo. Pigment cell Res. 2003;16:90–100.
- 9. Lerner A. Vitiligo. J Invest Dermatol. 1959;32:285-310.
- Huang CL, Nordlund JJ, Boissy R. Vitiligo: a manifestation of apoptosis? Am J Clin Dermatol. 2002;3:301–8.
- Spritz RA. The genetics of generalized vitiligo: Autoimmune pathways and an inverse relationship with malignant melanoma. Vol. 2, Genome Medicine. 2010. p. 78.
- Schallreuter KU, Wood JM, Pittelkow MR, Gütlich M, Lemke KR, Rödl W, et al. Regulation of melanin biosynthesis in the human epidermis by tetrahydrobiopterin. Science (80-). 1994;263:1444–6.
- Kumar R, Parsad D. Melanocytorrhagy and apoptosis in vitiligo: connecting jigsaw pieces. Indian J Dermatol Venereol Leprol. 2012;78:19–23.
- Hann SK, Chun WH, Park YK. Clinical characteristics of progressive vitiligo. Int J Dermatol. 1997;36:353–5.
- Nunes DH, Esser LMH. Vitiligo epidemiological profile and the association with thyroid disease. An Bras Dermatol. 2011;86:241–8.
- Gopal KVT, Rao Gr, Kumar Yh. Increased prevalence of thyroid dysfunction and diabetes mellitus in Indian vitiligo patients: A casecontrol study. Indian Dermatol Online J. 2014;5:456.
- 17. Gould I, Gray R, Urbaniak S, Elton R, Duncan L. Vitiligo in diabetes mellitus. Br J Dermatol. 1985;113:153–5.
- Sawicki J, Siddha S, Rosen C. Vitiligo and associated autoimmune disease: retrospective review of 300 patients. J Cutan Med Surg. 2012;16:261–6.
- Alissa A, Al Eisa A, Huma R, Mulekar S. Vitiligo-epidemiological study of 4134 patients at the National Center for Vitiligo and Psoriasis in Central Saudi Arabia. Saudi Med J. 2011;32:1291–6.
- Handa S, Kaur I. Vitiligo: clinical findings in 1436 patients. J Dermatol. 1999;26:653–7.
- Spritzler F. 8 Signs and Symptoms of Vitamin D Deficiency [Internet]. Healthline. 2018 [cited 2018 Dec 8]. Available from: https://www.healthline.com/nutrition/vitamin-d-deficiencysymptoms#section1
- West H. 9 Signs and Symptoms of Vitamin B12 Deficiency [Internet]. Healthline. 2017 [cited 2018 Dec 8]. Available from: https://www.healthline.com/nutrition/vitamin-b12-deficiencysymptoms
- Cafassi J. Folate Deficiency [Internet]. Healthline. 2016 [cited 2018 Dec 8]. Available from: https://www.healthline.com/health/ folate-deficiency
- Akay BN, Bozkir M, Anadolu Y, Gullu S. Epidemiology of vitiligo, associated autoimmune diseases and audiological abnormalities: Ankara study of 80 patients in Turkey. J Eur Acad Dermatology Venereol. 2010;24:1144–50.
- Mubki T, Alissa A, Mulekar S, Albargawi S, Youssef M, AlJasser M. Association of vitiligo with anemia, vitamin B12 deficiency, diabetes mellitus, and thyroid dysfunction in Saudi Arab patients: A case control study. J Dermatology Dermatologic Surg. 2017;21:72–6.

- Kiprono S, Chaula B. Clinical Epidemiological Profile of Vitiligo. East Afr Med J. 2012;89:278–81.
- Akrem J, Baroudi A, Aichi T, Houch F, Hamdaoui MH. Profile of vitiligo in the south of Tunisia. Int J Dermatol. 2008;47:670–4.
- Liu J-B, Li M, Yang S, Gui J-P, Wang H-Y, Du W-H, et al. Clinical profiles of vitiligo in China: an analysis of 3742 patients. Clin Exp Dermatol. 2005;30:327–31.
- Somorin AO, Krahn PM. Vitiligo: A study of 112 cases [2]. Vol. 17, Annals of Saudi Medicine. 1997. p. 125–7.
- Jarallah JS, Al-Sheikh OA, El-Shabrawy M, Al-Wakeel MA. Vitiligo: Epidemiology and clinical pattern at King Khalid University Hospital. Ann Saudi Med. 1993;13:332–4.
- Fatani MI, AlSharif SH, Alfif KA, Khan AS, Hussain WA, Banjar AA. The clinical patterns of vitiligo "hospital-based study" in Makkah region, Saudi Arabia. J Dermatology Dermatologic Surg. 2014;18:17–21.
- AlGhamdi KM. Beliefs and perceptions of Arab vitiligo patients regarding their condition. Int J Dermatol. 2010;49:1141–5.
- Alzolibani A. Genetic epidemiology and heritability of vitiligo in the Qassim region of Saudi Arabia. Acta Dermatovenerol Alp, Pannonica, Adriat. 2009;18:119–25.
- Al Robace AA. Assessment of quality of life in Saudi patients with vitiligo in a medical school in Qassim province, Saudi Arabia. Saudi Med J. 2007;28:1414–7.
- Shah H, Mehta A, Astik B. Clinical and sociodemographic study of vitiligo. Indian J Dermatol Venereol Leprol. 2008;74:701.
- Lu T, Gao T, Wang A, Jin Y, Li Q, Li C. Vitiligo prevalence study in Shaanxi Province, China. Int J Dermatol. 2007;46:47–51.
- Slominski A, Paus R, Bomirski A. Hypothesis: possible role for the melatonin receptor in vitiligo: discussion paper. J R Soc Med. 1989;82:539–41.
- Ahmad A, Al-Radaddi SM, Al-Ahmadi NN, Bukhari AA, Mahmoud BZ, Aljehani YT. Epidemiology of vitligo and associated autoimmune diseases among patients attending dermatology clinics in Al-Madina 2016-2017. World J Pharm Res. 2017;6:54–74.
- Vora R V, Patel BB, Chaudhary AH, Mehta MJ, Pilani AP. A Clinical study of vitiligo in a rural set up of Gujarat. Indian J Community Med. 2014;39:143–6.
- Alissa A, Al Eisa A, Huma R, Mulekar S. Vitiligo-epidemiological study of 4134 patients at the national Center for vitiligo and Psoriasis in Central Saudi Arabia. Saudi Med J. 2011;32:1291–6.
- Onunu AN, Kubeyinje EP. Vitiligo in the Nigerian African: A study of 351 patients in Benin City, Nigeria. In: Int J Dermatol. 2003. p. 800–2.
- AL Fahaad HA. Clinico-epidemiological profile of vitiligo patients in Najran Region, Saudi Arabia. J Dermatology Dermatologic Surg. 2015;19:31–5.
- Sawicki J, Siddha S, Rosen C. Vitiligo and associated autoimmune disease: retrospective review of 300 patients. J Cutan Med Surg. 2012;16:261–6.
- 44. Alkhateeb A, Fain PR, Thody A, Bennett DC, Spritz RA. Epidemiology of vitiligo and associated autoimmune diseases in Caucasian probands and their families. Pigment Cell Res. 2003;16:208–14.
- Zhou H, Wu L-C, Chen M-K, Liao Q-M, Mao R-X, Han J-D. Factors associated with development of vitiligo in patients with halo nevus. Chin Med J (Engl). 2017;130:2703–8.

Copyright by Bilal Ahmad Rahimi, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

Infectious complications during connective tissue diseases: A prospective study on 234 cases

Boubacar Ahy Diatta, Douja Hamdi, Ndeye Bougoul Seck, Saer Diadie, Aminata Deh, Khadim Diop, Mame Tening Ndiaye, Assane Diop, Maodo Ndiaye, Moussa Diallo, Suzanne Oumou Niang

Department of Dermatology of the Cheikh Anta Diop University of Dakar, Avenue Pasteur BP: 16520 Dakar, Senegal

Corresponding author: Dr. Boubacar Ahy Diatta, E-mail: ahydiatta@yahoo.com

ABSTRACT

Background: The infectious complications during connective tissue diseases are favored by immunosuppression linked on the one hand to systemic disease and on the other hand to their treatment. The aim of this study was to identify the different infectious complications associated with these systemic diseases. **Materials and Methods:** It was a multicenter descriptive study over a period of 8 months in two Dermatology departments in Dakar. All patients followed for connective tissue disease who had evidence of infection during the study period were included. **Results:** We identified 231 cases of connective tissue disease. We had noted the occurrence of an infection in 56 cases. Infections were noted during: systemic scleroderma in 19 cases, systemic lupus in 15 cases, mixed connective tissue disease in 12 cases and dermatomyositis in 10 cases. The different types of infection that were observed during these systemic diseases were fungal (41cas), bacterial (34cas), viral (12cas) and parasitic (6cas). Patients developed an infection before taking corticosteroids in 34 cases (36.6%) and after taking corticosteroids in 59 cases (63.4%). **Conclusion:** Connectivites are a group of autoimmune diseases that are exposed to an infectious risk during their evolution. The search for these infections at the beginning and during the treatment of these system diseases improves their prognosis.

Key words: Systemic diseases; Infection; Corticosteroids

How to cite this article: Diatta BA, Hamdi D, Seck NB, Diadie S, Deh A, Diop K, Ndiaye MT, Diop A, Ndiaye M, Diallo M, Niang SO. Infectious complications during connective tissue diseases: A prospective study on 234 cases. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):13-19. Submission: 09.04.2019; Acceptance: 09.06.2019 DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.3

Les complications infectieuses au cours des connectivites: Une étude prospective sur 234 cas

Boubacar Ahy Diatta, Douja Hamdi, Ndeye Bougoul Seck, Saer Diadie, Aminata Deh, Khadim Diop, Mame Tening Ndiaye, Assane Diop, Maodo Ndiaye, Moussa Diallo, Suzanne Oumou Niang

Department of Dermatology of the Cheikh Anta Diop University of Dakar, Avenue Pasteur BP: 16520 Dakar, Senegal

Corresponding author: Dr. Boubacar Ahy Diatta, E-mail: ahydiatta@yahoo.com

RESUME

Introduction: Les complications infectieuses au cours des connectivites sont favorisées par l'immunodépression liée d'une part à la maladie de système et d'autre part à leur traitement. Notre objectif était d'identifier les différentes complications infectieuses associées à ces connectivites. Matériels et méthodes: Il s'agissait d'une étude multicentrique descriptive sur une période de 8mois dans deux services de Dermatologie à Dakar. Tous les malades suivis pour une connectivite et qui présentaient des signes d'infection durant la période de l'étude ont été inclus. Résultats: Nous avons recensé 231 cas de connectivite. Nous avions noté la survenue d'une infection dans 56cas soit une prévalence hospitalière des infections de 24,2%. Les infections étaient notées au cours: de la sclérodermie systémique dans 19cas, du lupus systémique dans 15cas, de la connectivite mixte dans 12cas et de la dermatomyosite dans 10cas. Les différentes types d'infection qui ont été observés au cours de ces connectivites étaient d'origine fongique (41cas), bactérienne (34cas), virale (12cas) et parasitaire (6cas). Les malades ont développé une infection avant la prise des corticoïdes dans 34cas (36,6%) et après la prise des corticoïdes dans 59cas (63,4%). Conclusion: Les connectivites constituent un groupe de maladies auto-immunes qui sont exposés à un risque infectieux au cours de leur évolution. La recherche de ces infections au début et au cours du traitement de ces maladies de système permet d'améliorer leurs pronostics.

Mots clés: Connectivite; Infection; Corticothérapie

INTRODUCTION

Les connectivites regroupent avec les vascularites les « maladies systémiques » qui sont des affections auto-immunes et/ou inflammatoires non spécifiques d'organe. Les manifestations dermatologiques constituent souvent une circonstance de découverte et facilitent le diagnostic précoce [1,2]. La gravité est liée au diagnostic tardif, aux atteintes viscérales notamment la néphropathie glomérulaire, la fibrose pulmonaire, les troubles du rythme et de la conduction cardiaque et le risque de sepsis lié aux complications infectieuses [3,4]. Ces complications infectieuses sont secondaires à l'immunodépression causée par la connectivite ainsi qu'aux effets iatrogènes du traitement par les corticoïdes et les immunosuppresseurs utilisés dans ces pathologies auto-immunes [5-8]. L'objectif de cette étude était d'identifier d'une part les différentes complications infectieuses observées dans ces connectivites, d'autre part les facteurs de risque associés à ces infections ainsi que leurs modalités de prise en charge.

MATÉRIELS ET MÉTHODES

Il s'agissait d'une étude multicentrique descriptive avec un recrutement prospectif réalisée de janvier 2018 en Aout 2018 (8 mois) dans les deux services de Dermatologie à Dakar. Nous avons inclus tous les malades suivis en hospitalisation ou en externe pour une connectivite et qui présentaient des signes d'infection durant la période de l'étude. Le diagnostic de connectivites était retenu selon

How to cite this article: Diatta BA, Hamdi D, Seck NB, Diadie S, Deh A, Diop K, Ndiaye MT, Diop A, Ndiaye M, Diallo M, Niang SO. Les complications infectieuses au cours des connectivites: Une étude prospective sur 234 cas. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):13-19. Submission: 09.04.2019; Acceptance: 09.06.2019 DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.3 les manifestations dermatologiques de la connectivite et les critères de l'American College of Rheumatology ACR (1997) pour le lupus systémique, de l'EULAR (2013) pour la sclérodermie systémique et de Bohan et Peter pour la dermatomyosite.

Le diagnostic d'infection était retenu devant:

- I. des signes cliniques
- généraux: température < 36°C ou > 38°C; fréquence cardiaque > 90/min; fréquence respiratoire > 20/min
- dermatologiques: squames du cuir chevelu, lésions érythémato-squameuses prurigineuses, lésions vésiculo-bulleuses douloureuses, muguet buccal, croutes mélicèriques, ulcérations douloureuses
- Des signes extra-dermatologiques: brulures mictionnelles, toux, râles à l'auscultation pulmonaire, douleurs auriculaires, diarrhée.
- II. des explorations paracliniques
- Biologiques à la recherche d'une: CRP élevée, hyperleucocytose ou leucopénie.
- Bactériologiques: hémocultures, examen cytobactériologique des urines ou des crachats
- Parasitaires: prélèvement vaginal, selles KAOP
- Mycologique: prélèvement mycologique, scotch test
- Radiologiques: radiographie de thorax, scanner thoracique, échographie abdominale et pelvienne, échographie des parties molles, radiographie panoramique dentaire.

Le traitement anti-infectieux était instauré selon le type d'infection.

L'évaluation était faite à J14 et J30 sur la base des données cliniques et paracliniques de contrôle.

La saisie et l'analyse des données étaient effectuées sur le logiciel SPSS IBM Statistics version 22. L'étude descriptive était réalisée par le calcul de fréquences pour les variables qualitatives. Pour les données quantitatives, l'étude était réalisée par le calcul des moyennes.

L'étude analytique était faite avec des croisements de variables à l'aide de tableaux de contingence à double entrée. Pour comparer les fréquences, le test du KHI 2 et celui de Fischer étaient utilisés, avec un seuil de significativité alpha inférieur à 0,05.

RÉSULTATS

Nous avons recensé 231 cas de connectivite parmi 7685 malades suivis durant la période de l'étude soit une fréquence hospitalière de 3%.

Parmi ces 231 cas de connectivite, nous avions noté la survenue d'une infection dans 56cas. La prévalence hospitalière des infections au cours des connectivites était de 24,2%. Les connectivites dont survenaient ces infections étaient par ordre de fréquence la sclérodermie systémique (88cas), le lupus systémique (70cas), la connectivite mixte (42cas) et la dermatomyosite (31cas). Les connectivites mixtes associaient plusieurs maladies systémiques notamment (la sclérodermie systémique et la dermatomyosite) dans 5cas, (le lupus systémique et la dermatomyosite) dans 3cas, (le lupus systémique et la sclérodermie systémique) dans 2cas, (le lupus systémique, la sclérodermie systémique et la dermatomyosite) dans 2cas. Les malades étaient de sexe féminin dans 46cas et de sexe masculin dans 10cas soit un sexe ratio de 0.21.

L'âge moyen était de 40,5 \pm 13,9 ans avec des extrêmes de 16 et 80 ans.

Les circonstances de découverte des infections étaient fortuites lors du suivi de la connectivite dans 22 cas (39,3%), soit au décours d'une poussée de la connectivite dans 19 cas (33,9%) ou avec des signes fonctionnels de l'infection dans 15 cas (26,8%). La durée d'évolution des connectivites était inférieure à une année dans 22 cas (39,3%), entre lan et 3ans dans 21cas (37,5%), entre 3ans et 5ans dans 8cas (14,3%) et supérieur à 5ans dans 5 cas (8,9%).

Les infections étaient notées au cours: de la sclérodermie systémique dans 19cas, du lupus systémique dans 15cas, de la connectivite mixte dans 12cas et de la dermatomyosite dans 10cas. Les différents types d'infection qui ont été observés au cours de ces connectivites étaient d'origine fongique (41cas), bactérienne (34cas), virale (12cas) et parasitaire (6cas). Les malades ont développé une infection avant la prise des corticoïdes dans 34cas (36,6%). Ces infections étaient d'origine fongique (15cas), bactérienne (12cas), virale (4cas) et parasitaire (3cas). La fig. 1 illustre la répartition des différents types d'infections survenues avant la prise des corticoïdes en fonction des connectivites. Les malades ont présenté une infection après la prise des corticoïdes dans 59cas (63,4%).Ces infections étaient d'origine mycosique (27cas), bactérienne (21cas), virale (8cas) et parasitaire (3cas). La fig. 2 illustre la répartition des différents types d'infections survenues après la prise des corticoïdes en fonction des connectivites. Les malades qui présentaient une infection étaient à des doses de corticoïdes variables. La répartition des malades en fonction de la dose de

prise orale des corticoïdes est illustrée sur la fig. 3. Les corticoïdes étaient associés aux immunosuppresseurs dans 9cas parmi lesquels le méthotrexate (4cas), l'azathioprine (2cas) et le cyclophosphamide en bolus (3cas). Les infections avaient une durée d'évolution variable en fonction des connectivites. Cette durée était inférieure à une semaine dans 21 cas, entre 1 et 4 semaines dans 25 cas, supérieure à 4 semaines dans 10 cas. Les localisations des différentes infections sont illustrées dans le tableau 1. Les types d'infection étaient variables en fonction des différentes connectivites. Le tableau 2 illustre la répartition des malades selon le type d'infection. Les agents pathogènes ont été isolés dans 26cas (46,4%). Il s'agissait d'agent pathogène bactérien: *Bacille de Koch, Salmonella enterica*,



Figure 1: Répartition des types d'infection avant la prise de corticoïde.



Figure 2: Répartition des types d'infection après la prise de corticoïde.

Escherichia coli, Proteus mirabilis, Staphylocoque aureus, Acinetobacter, Klebsiella pneumoniae; fongiques: Microsporum canis, Trichophyton rubrum, Candida albicans, Trichophyton mentagraphytes, Trichophyton schoenleinii et parasitaires: Trichomonas vaginalis. Les différents types de traitement local et général utilisés pour la prise en charge des infections sont répertoriés sur le tableau 3. L'évolution des infections était marquée par une guérison dans 7 cas au cours du lupus systémique, dans 17 cas dans la sclérodermie systémique, 5 cas dans la dermatomyosite et 9cas au cours des connectivites mixtes. A l'étude analytique les connectivites mixtes étaient plus associées aux épisodes infectieux itératives (p=0.009). La dermatomyosite était statistiquement plus liée à la survenue d'une infection virale (p=0.018) et la sclérodermie plus aux infections bactériennes (p = 0.048).La prise de corticoïdes était associée aux risque de survenue des infections (p < 0.001).

DISCUSSION

Notre rapportons une fréquence élevée de 24,2% des infections au cours des connectivites. Les circonstances de découverte étaient le plus souvent fortuites dans 39,3%. Ces infections survenaient le plus souvent après l'administration des corticoïdes dans 63,4% et parfois existaient avant la corticothérapie dans 36,6%. Elles étaient à prédominance mycosiques et bactériennes avec une fréquence particulière des infections virales au cours de la dermatomvosite et des infections bactériennes au cours de la sclérodermie. La fréquence des infections (21,4%) au cours du lupus systémique dans notre étude est comparable aux autres études rapportées en Inde (26,5%) et au Canada (25%) [9,10]. Cependant la fréquence de ces infections était plus élevée en France (40%) [3]. Concernant la fréquence des infections au cours de la sclérodermie systémique, très peu d'études s'y sont intéressés et elles portaient seulement sur les infections opportunistes, ces dernières représentent 2 à 9% des causes de décès au cours de cette maladie [11].

Localisations	Lupus	Sclérodermie	Dermatomyosite	Connectivites mixtes	Total
Peau	14	19	16	19	68
Poumon	3	3	1	0	7
Urogénitale	0	2	1	4	7
Digestive	0	4	0	1	5
ORL	2	1	0	1	4
Ganglionnaire	1	0	0	0	1
Musculaire	0	0	1	0	1
Total	20	29	19	25	93

Table 1: Répartition des malades selon la localisation de l'infection

www.odermatol.com

Dans notre étude, 32,1% de cas de lupus avaient développé des infections avant la prise des corticoïdes ce qui rejoint l'étude de Zonana qui ont rapporté une fréquence de 40% au cours du lupus systémique [12]. Cette immunodépression semble être liée d'une part à une hyperactivation spontanée des lymphocytes B à l'origine d'une augmentation de la production d'immunoglobulines et d'autre part à des anomalies quantitatives et qualitatives des lymphocytes T. La résultante est une baisse de la synthèse de divers facteurs (interleukines 1 et 2, interférons, facteurs de croissance hématopoïétiques) qui joue un rôle majeur anti-infectieux [13-15].

Cependant dans notre étude, la majorité de nos patients (67,9%) avaient développé des infections au cours du traitement par les corticoïdes avec un lien statistiquement significatif entre la survenue des infections et la prise de corticoïdes (p<0.001). Ceci rejoint les résultats d'une méta-analyse comparant les corticoïdes versus placebo qui montrait que la prise de corticoïdes était un facteur de risque d'infection avec un risque relatif de 1,6 [8]. Une étude en France



Figure 3: Répartition des malades selon la dose de prise des corticoïdes.



Figure 4: Dermatophytie du cou au cours du lupus systémique.

© Our Dermatol Online 1.2020

rapportait que la dose cumulée était un facteur de risque principal des infections. Le taux d'infection serait deux fois plus élevé chez des patients recevant 1 à 20 mg de prednisone et quatre fois plus élevé chez les patients recevant 50 mg par jour [3]. Dans notre étude, le lien n'était pas statistiquement significatif entre la dose de corticoïdes et le nombre d'épisodes infectieux. Le faible risque infectieux retrouvé chez nos patients sous forte dose de corticoïdes (29,8%) pourrait être expliqué par le suivi rapproché et le bilan infectieux pré-thérapeutique exhaustif réalisé avant de les traiter par des corticoïdes. La majorité des patients (70.2%) avaient développé des infections aux doses de corticoïdes inférieures à 20 mg par jour. La durée prolongée de la corticothérapie semble être un facteur inductif. Les infections fongiques étaient plus fréquentes au cours du lupus systémique (55%) et au cours des connectivites mixtes (56%). Il s'agissait de mycoses superficielles à type de dermatophyties



Figure 5: Dactylite au cours du syndrome de Raynaud dans la sclérodermie systémique.



Figure 6: Zona intercostal et brachial au cours d'une connectivite mixte (lupus et dermatomyosite).

www.odermatol.com

Type infection	sclérodermie	Lupus	Dermatomyosite	Connectivite mixte
Virale	Herpès cutané	Herpes cutané	Herpès cutané	Zona intercostal
		Zona intercostal	Zona brachial	Herpès génital
Bactérienne	Dactylite	Otite moyenne	Erysipèle de jambe	Cystite
	Pneumopathie	Pneumopathie	Pneumopathie	Carie dentaire
	Gastroentérite	Tuberculose	Abcès parties molles	Impétigo
	Cystite		Impétigo	Gastroentérite
	Carie dentaire			Dactylite
	Impétigo			
Mycosique	Candidose buccale	Dermatophytie cutanée	Candidose cutanée	Dermatophytie cutanée
	Dermatophytie cutanée	Teigne cuir chevelu	Dermatophytie cutanée	Teigne cuir chevelu
	Pytiriasis versicolor	Candidose		Candidose buccale
	Teigne cuir chevelu			Pytiriasis versicolor
Parasitaire	Gale	Gale	Gale	Vaginose à Trichomonas vaginalis
		Vaginose à Trichomonas vaginalis		U U

Table 2: Répartition des malades selon le type d'infection

Table 3: Les traitements locaux et généraux des infections

Classe thérapeutique	Molécule	Traitement général	Traitement local
		(nombre)	(nombre)
	Fluconazole	7	
Antifongiques	Terbinafine	2	3
	Griséofulvine	14	4
	Kétoconazole		4
	Cyclopiroxolamine		17
Antibiotiques	Amoxicilline	17	
	Ceftriaxone	5	
	Doxycycline	5	
	Métronidazole	2	
	Ciprofloxacine	5	
	Spiramycine	2	
	Acide fucidique		2
	RZHE*	1	
Antiviraux	Acyclovir	8	
Antiparasitaires	Benzoate de benzyle 10%		2

RHZE * : R (rifampicine), H (isoniazide), Z (pyrazinamide), E (ethambutol)

cutanées (fig. 4) et les candidoses buccales et génitales, ceci étaient concordant avec l'étude de Diallo et al [16] qui a montré qu'elles étaient les plus fréquentes et parfois une des circonstances de découverte du lupus systémique dans 33%.

Pour les infections bactériennes, elles étaient majoritaires dans plus de la moitié des cas (55,2%) au cours de la sclérodermie systémique, il existait un lien statistiquement significatif (p=0,048). Les dactylites

(fig. 5) étaient favorisées par le phénomène de Raynaud présent chez les 5 malades ayant développés cette complication ainsi que les ulcères digitaux qui pouvaient être d'origine vasculaire.

La gastroentérite infectieuse était secondaire au syndrome de malabsorption et à la pullulation microbienne intestinale observée chez 10 à 25% des malades atteints de sclérodermie [17-19]. Nous avons noté un seul cas de tuberculose multifocale au cours du lupus systémique avant le traitement par les corticoïdes. Elle constituait la circonstance de découverte du lupus.

Les infections virales étaient fréquentes au cours de la dermatomyosite avec un lien statistiquement significatif (p=0,018). Il s'agissait d'infections cutanées à *Herpès simplex* (fig. 6) et à *Virus Varicelle-zona* concordant avec les études antérieures qui ont observé une haute prévalence de ces deux virus [20-22]. Les infections parasitaires étaient les moins fréquentes elles étaient représentées par la vaginose à *Trichomonas vaginalis* et la gale.

L'évolution était favorable dans 87,5% avec un traitement anti infectieux spécifique. Nous n'avons noté aucun cas de décès secondaire aux infections. Les facteurs de mauvais pronostic rapportées dans la littérature étaient les infections opportunistes telles que les pneumopathies à *Pneumocystis carinii*, les candidoses profondes, les aspergilloses pulmonaires et les pneumopathies à cytomégalovirus [23].

CONCLUSION

Les connectivites constituent un groupe de maladies auto-immunes dont la prise en charge repose essentiellement sur la corticothérapie et ou les immunosuppresseurs. L'immunodépression secondaire à ces maladies de système et la corticothérapie constituent un risque infectieux majeur au cours de leur prise en charge. La recherche de ces infections au début et au cours du traitement de ces maladies de système permet d'améliorer le pronostic des malades et leurs suivis au long court.

RÉFÉRENCES

- 1. Bussone G, Berezné A, Mouthon L. Complications infectieuses de la sclérodermie Systémique. Presse Med. 2009;38:291-302.
- Godeau B, Mortier E, Roy PM, Chevret S,Bouachour G, Schlemmer B et al. Short and long term outcome about patients with systemic rheumatic diseases in intensive care units: a prognostic study of 181 patients. J Rheumatol. 1997; 24:1317–23.
- Noel V, Lortholary O, Casassus P, Cohen P, Généreau T, André MH et al. Risk factors and prognostic influence of infection in a single cohort of 87 adults with systemic lupus erythematosus. Ann Rheum dis. 2001;60:1141-4.
- Jacinto M, Silva E, Riso N, Moraes-Fontes MF. Determinant Factors of Morbidity in Patients with Systemic Lupus Erythematosus. Acta Med Port. 2017;30:368-72.
- Cervera R, Khamashta MA, Hughes GR. The Euro-lupus project: epidemiology of systemic lupus erythematosus in Europe. Lupus. 2009;18:869-74.
- Mouthon L, Mestre C, Poiraudeau S, Marchand C, Guillevin L, Launay O. Low influenza-vaccination rate among systemic sclerosis patients. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2010;49:600-6.
- Moss KE, Ioannou Y, Sultan SM, Haq I, Isenberg DA. Outcome of a cohort of 300 patients with systemic lupus erythematosus attending a dedicated clinic for over two decades. Ann Rheum Dis. 2002;61:409-13.
- Stuck AE, Minder CE, Frey FJ. Risk of infection complications in patients taking glucocorticosteroides. Rev Infect Dis. 1989;11:954-74.
- 9. Shyam C, Malaviya AN. Infection-related morbidity in systemic

lupus erythematosus: a clinico - epidemiological study from northern India. Rheumatol Int. 1996;16:1-3.

- 10. Gladman DD, Hussain F, Ibanez D, Urowitz MB. The nature and outcome of infection in systemic lupus erythematosus. Lupus. 2002;11:234-9.
- Steen VD, Medsger TA. Changes in causes of death in systemic sclerosis, 1972–2002. Ann Rheum Dis. 2007;66:940-4.
- Zonana-Nacach A, Camargo-Coronel A, Yanez P, Sánchez L, Jimenez-Balderas FJ, Fraga A. Infections in outpatients with systemic lupus erythematosus: a prospective study. Lupus. 2001;10:505–10.
- Abdessemed A, Khaldoun N, Brahimi N, Aicha Ladjouze-Rezig. Infections au cours des maladies systémiques: sclérodermie systémique et lupus érythémateux disséminé. Rev Mar Rhum. 2015;31:49-59.
- 14. Barri J, Fessler MD. Infectious diseases in systemic lupus erythematosus: risk factors, management and prophylaxis. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol. 2002;16:281-91.
- Bosch X, Guillabert A, Pallarès L,Cerveral R,Ramos-Casals M,Bové A, et al. Infections in systemic lupus erythematosus: a prospective and controlled study of 110 patients. Lupus. 2006;15:528-34.
- Diallo M, Diatta BA, Diop A, Ndiaye MT, Ndiaye M, Seck B et al. Lupus erythematosus in Senegal: study of 340 Cases. Dermatol Case Rep. 2017;2:3.
- 17. Gough A, Andrews D, Bacon PA, Emerit P. Evidence of omeprazole-induced small bowel bacterial overgrowth in patients with scleroderma. Br J Rheumatol. 1995;34:976-7.
- Domenech E, Kelly J. Swallowing disorders. Med Clin North Am. 1999;83:97-113.
- Domsic R, Fasanella K, Bielefeldt K. Gastrointestinal manifestations of systemic sclerosis. Dig Dis Sci. 2008;53:1163-74.
- Jallouli M, Frigui M, Marzouk S, Mâaloul I, Kaddour N, Bahloul Z. Complications infectieuses au cours du lupus érythémateux systémique: étude de 146 patients. Rev Med Interne. 2008;29:626–31.
- Hashimoto A, Okuyama R, Watanabe H, Tagami H, Aiba S. Cytomegalovirus infection complicating immunosuppressive therapy for dermatomyositis. Acta Derm Venereol. 2006;86:535-7.
- 22. Nived O, Sturfelt G, Wollheim F. Systemic lupus erythematosus and infection: a controlled and prospective study including an epidemiological group. QJmed.1985;55:271-87.
- Ginzler E, Diamond H, Kaplan D, Weiner M, Schlesinger M, Seleznick M. Computer analysis of factors influencing frequency of infection in systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthrit Rheum. 1978;21:37-44.

Copyright by Boubacar Ahy Diatta, et al. This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

Profile of adult erythroderma in hospitals in Lomé (Togo): study of 147 cases

Julienne Noude Teclessou^{1,2}, Sefaco Abla Akakpo^{1,2}, Gmakéyi Monsila¹, Abas Mouhari-Toure^{3,4}, Bayaki Saka^{1,2}, Koussake Kombate^{1,2}, Palokinam Pitche^{1,2}

¹Department of Dermatology and Venerology, Teaching Hospital of Lomé, Lomé, Togo, ²Department of Health Sciences, University of Lomé, Lomé, Togo, ³Department of Dermatology, Teaching Hospital of Kara, Kara, Togo, ⁴Department of Health Sciences, University of Kara, Kara, Togo

Corresponding author: Dr. Julienne Noude Teclessou, E-mail: tjulie06@yahoo.fr

ABSTRACT

Objective: The aim of this study was to describe the epidemiological and clinical profile of erythroderma in hospital setting in Lomé (Togo). **Methods:** We reviewed the epidemiological and clinical data of adults patients diagnosed with erythroderma in dermatology departments over a 20-year period (1997 through 2016). **Results:** In total, one hundred and forty seven patients were diagnosed with erythroderma during the study period (0.4% of all consulted patients). The average age at the onset of the disease was 41.1 years with a male: female ratio of 1.5:1. The most frequent cause of erythroderma was exacerbation of preexisting dermatoses (80.8%), including eczema (84.3%) and psoriasis (11.7%). No cause could be identified in forty one cases (27.9%). Apart from erythema and scaling, that were present in all patients, clinical findings were dominated by pruritus (62.33%), fever (8.2%), and altered general condition (8.8%). Treatment was symptomatic and etiologic in all patients. The evolution was favorable in 47.62% of the cases, and one death occurred in a patient with cutaneous lymphoma. **Conclusion:** This study outlines that erythroderma is rare in Lomé (Togo). Our series had a high percentage of erythroderma secondary to preexisting dermatoses and idiopathic cases.

Key words: Erythroderma; Adult; Lomé (Togo)

How to cite this article: Teclessou JN, Akakpo SA, Monsila G, Mouhari-Toure A, Saka B, Kombate K, Pitche P. Profile of adult erythroderma in hospitals in Lomé (Togo): study of 147 cases. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):20-24. Submission: 30.09.2019; Acceptance: 22.10.2019 DOI:10.7241/ourd 20201.4

Profil des érythrodermies de l'adulte en milieux hospitalier à Lomé: étude de 147 cas

Julienne Noude Teclessou^{1,2}, Sefaco Abla Akakpo^{1,2}, Gmakéyi Monsila¹, Abas Mouhari-Toure^{3,4}, Bayaki Saka^{1,2}, Koussake Kombate^{1,2}, Palokinam Pitche^{1,2}

¹Department of Dermatology and Venerology, Teaching Hospital of Lomé, Lomé, Togo, ²Department of Health Sciences, University of Lomé, Lomé, Togo, ³Department of Dermatology, Teaching Hospital of Kara, Kara, Togo, ⁴Department of Health Sciences, University of Kara, Kara, Togo

Corresponding author: Dr. Julienne Noude Teclessou, E-mail: tjulie06@yahoo.fr

RÉSUMÉ

Objectif: Le but de cette étude était de décrire le profil épidémiologique, clinique, et évolutif des érythrodermies en milieu hospitalier à Lomé. **Méthode**: Il s'est agi d'une étude rétrospective descriptive portant sur les dossiers des patients âgés de plus de 15 ans ayant été suivi pour une érythrodermie dans les services publics de dermatologie à Lomé de janvier 1997 à décembre 2016. **Résultats**: Au total, 147 patients ont été inclus dans l'étude soit une fréquence de 0,4% des motifs de consultation. L'âge moyen des patients était de 41,1ans et le sex-ratio (H/F) de 1,5. Le prurit était présent chez 62,33% des patients, une fièvre et une altération de l'état général chez respectivement 8,2% et 8,8% des patients. La majorité (80,8%) des patients présentaient une érythrodermie sèche. Sur le plan étiologique, les dermatoses érythrodermiques (69,4%) étaient au premier plan, suivi des causes idiopathiques (27, 9%). Les principales dermatoses érythrodermiques étaient l'eczéma (84,3%) et le psoriasis (11,76%). Le traitement était symptomatique et étiologique dans certains cas. L'évolution était favorable dans 47,62% des cas, et un décès était survenu chez un patient ayant un lymphome cutané. **Conclusion**: Les érythrodermies constituent une affection rare en consultation dermatologique à Lomé. Les étiologies les plus fréquentes restent les dermatoses érythrodermiques.

Mots-clés: Érythrodermies; Adulte; Lomé

INTRODUCTION

L'érythrodermie ou dermatose exfoliatrice est un syndrome associant un érythème confluant touchant plus de 90 % de la surface corporelle, une desquamation et une évolution prolongée [1]. C'est une urgence dermatologique pouvant mettre en jeu le pronostic vital des patients. Il s'agit d'un syndrome d'installation aigue ou subaiguë et qui implique une recherche étiologique. Les causes des érythrodermies varient en fonction de l'âge. Chez l'adulte, plusieurs circonstances peuvent être à l'origine de la survenue d'une érythrodermie notamment les dermatoses érythrodermiques ou les toxidermies. En Afrique du Nord, les érythrodermies représentaient 0,3% des motifs de consultations en dermatologie [2]. Peu d'études ont porté sur les érythrodermies en Afrique sub-Sahara [3].

Le but de notre étude était de documenter le profil épidémiologique, clinique et évolutif des érythrodermies de l'adulte en consultation dermatologique à Lomé.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Il s'agit d'une étude rétrospective descriptive ayant concerné les services de dermatologie des Centre Hospitalier Universitaire (CHU) Sylvanus Olympio et Campus, et du service de dermatologie du Centre de

How to cite this article: Teclessou JN, Akakpo SA, Monsila G, Mouhari-Toure A, Saka B, Kombate K, Pitche P. Profil des érythrodermies de l'adulte en milieux hospitalier à Lomé: étude de 147 cas. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):20-24. Submission: 30.09.2019; Acceptance: 22.10.2019

DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.4

Gbossimé à Lomé. Les dossiers des patients vus dans les différents services du ler Janvier 1997 au 31 décembre 2016 ont été revus. Les patients âgés de plus de 15 ans chez qui le diagnostic d'érythrodermie était retenu ont été inclus. Était considéré comme érythrodermie, les patients ayant un érythème diffus, touchant plus de 90% de la surface corporelle avec squames et d'évolution prolongée. Les toxidermies à type de nécrolyse épidermique toxique (ou syndrome de Lyell) étaient exclues de cette étude. Une fiche d'enquête à été pré établie précisant les données sociodémographiques (âge, sexe, profession, antécédents pathologiques et/ou antécédents d'érythrodermie des patients); cliniques (signes fonctionnels, signes généraux, aspects cliniques, étiologies) et paracliniques. L'analyse des données est réalisée avec le logiciel Epi info7. La signification statistique a été définie comme p < 0,05. Nous avons utilisé le test exact de Fisher et le test non paramétrique de Kruskal-Wallis pour comparer les moyennes.

Ethics Statement

Le protocole d'étude a été soumis et a été approuvé par le comité de bioéthique du ministre de la Santé et des centres hospitaliers concernés par l'étude. Les chefs des différents services concernés par l'étude ont donnés leurs accords pour l'exploitation des dossiers.

RESULTS

Durant la période d'étude, 147 (0,4%) des 37567 patients âgés de plus de 15 ans ont consultés pour une érythrodermie, ce qui correspond à 8 cas en moyenne par an. L'âge moyen des patients était de 41,1±15 (extrêmes: 17 et 80 ans) et le sex-ratio (H/F) de 1,5. Les patients ayant une érythrodermies étaient en général des adultes jeunes avec une prédominance de la tranche de 26 ans à 35 ans 49 patients (33,33%). L'érythrodermie était de survenue tardive chez les hommes (âge moyen = 45,1 ans; extrêmes: 19 et 80 ans) que chez les femmes (âge moyen = 34,9 ans; extrêmes 17 et 80 ans), p = 0,0001

La majorité des patients (80,9%) présentaient une érythrodermie sèche. Le prurit était le signe fonctionnel le plus fréquent chez nos patients (71,4%). Une fièvre (supérieure à 38°C) et une altération de l'état général était retrouvées chez respectivement 12 (8,16%) et 13 (8,84%) des patients. Un œdème des extrémités était noté chez 23 (15,64%) des patients. L'hyperkératose palmo-plantaire et les dystrophies unguéales à type d'hyperkératose sous unguéale, mélanonychie ou onycholyse étaient retrouvées

chez respectivement chez 11 (7,5%) et 12 (8,2%) des patients et des adénopathies périphériques étaient observées chez 19 (12,9%) des patients.

Sur le plan paraclinique, la vitesse de sédimentation était accélérée chez 47 des 61 patients l'ayant réalisée. Une anémie et une hyperleucocytose étaient notées chez respectivement 29 et 38 des 61 patients ayant réalisé une numération formule sanguine. Seul 11 (7,5%) patients avaient bénéficié d'une biopsie cutanée. Tous les cas de lymphomes cutanés étaient confirmés par histologie.

Sur le plan étiologique, les dermatoses érythrodermiques étaient les étiologies les plus fréquentes avec 102 (69,4%) suivies des causes idiopathiques (27,9%). Parmi les dermatoses érythrodermiques, l'eczéma érythrodermique 86 (84,3%) (Fig. 1) et le psoriasis érythrodermique 12 (11,8%) (Fig. 2) étaient les plus



Figure 1: Erythroderma due to eczema.



Figure 2: Erythroderma due to psoriasis in an adult.



Figure 3: Erythroderma during fungus mycosis in a 62-year-old patient.

fréquentes (Tabl. I). Sur les 86 patients atteints d'un eczéma érythrodermique, 8 (9,3%) avaient un antécédent personnel d'atopie dont 7 cas d'asthme et l cas de rhinite allergique. Les patients ayant un eczéma érythrodermique étaient relativement plus jeune que les patients ayant une autre étiologie d'érythrodermie (âge moyen =39,03 ans) (p= 0,002). Aucune association significative n'est notée entre le sexe et les étiologies des érythrodermies, p=0,93

Les lymphomes cutanés comme cause d'érythrodermie dans notre étude étaient le mycosis fongoïde (1,37%) (Fig. 3) et le Syndrome de Sézary (0,68%). Un cas de DRESS syndrome était retrouvé chez une fille de 21 ans infectée par le VIH sous traitement antirétroviral. La molécule incriminée était l'Abacavir.

La prise en charge de l'érythrodermie avait nécessité une hospitalisation chez 18 (12,2%) des patients. La durée moyenne d'hospitalisation était de 8 jours avec des extrêmes de 5 et 32 jours. L'évolution était favorable chez 69 (47,6%) patients et 76 (51,7%) étaient perdus de vue au cours du suivi. Un décès était survenu chez un patient ayant un lymphome cutané. L'évolution était favorable dans 44% des cas d'érythrodermies idiopathiques.

DISCUSSION

Nous avons enregistré environ 8 cas d'érythrodermie par an, ce qui est compris entre les 6,3 cas et 9,4 cas par an rapportés respectivement en Tunisie et au Portugal [4,5]. Les érythrodermies constituent donc une affection rare en milieu hospitalier à Lomé puisqu'elles ne représentent que 0,4% des motifs de consultation. L'âge moyen des patients était de 41,1 ans et la tranche d'âge de 26 ans à 35 ans était prédominante. Ceci signe une prédominance de l'affection chez les sujets jeunes dans notre étude contrairement à l'étude de César et al. et de Hulmani et al. ou l'affection était plus fréquente dans la 6^{ème} décade [5,6]. Nous avons noté une prédominance masculine des érythrodermies avec une sex-ratio de 1,53. Cette prédominance masculine des érythrodermies à été également rapportée dans plusieurs études avec une sex-ratio variant entre 1,8 et 2,2 [2,7].

D'une façon générale, les dermatoses érythrodermiques (69,4%) étaient les étiologies les plus fréquentes chez l'adulte. Les dermatoses érythrodermiques ont été rapportées comme cause fréquente des érythrodermies par plusieurs auteurs [5,8-10] avec une fréquence allant de 33,3% à 74,4%. Cependant, les eczémas érythrodermiques sont au premier plan des dermatoses érythrodermiques dans notre étude (84,32%) suivi du psoriasis (11,76%) contrairement en Afrique du Nord [4], en Inde et en Chine où le psoriasis érythrodermique était la dermatose érythrodermique la plus fréquentes (30,5% à 55,0%) [5,6,8-11]. La rareté des psoriasis érythrodermiques dans notre étude peut s'expliquer par sa faible prévalence hospitalière faible (0,62%) de l'affection en Afrique subsaharienne [12].

Les érythrodermies due à une toxidermie médicamenteuse étaient peut fréquente dans notre étude (0,7%). Les érythrodermies secondaires à une toxidermie représentaient respectivement 16,6% et 18,4% des étiologies des érythrodermies en Inde et au Brésil [5,6]. Ceci est due au fait que nous avons exclut de notre étude les nécroses épidermiques toxique qui ne répondent plus à la définition actuelle des érythrodermies [13].

Aucune cause n'était identifiée chez environ un quart (27,9%) de nos patients. Cette valeur est proche de celle de Vasconcellos et al. (29,2%) au Portugal [11]. Par contre elle est nettement supérieure à celle de l'étude de Yuan et al. (6,1%) en Chine [10]. Le taux élevé des érythrodermies idiopathiques dans cette étude pourrait aussi s'expliquer par le faible taux de réalisation des examens anatomopathologiques dans notre étude (10 biopsies réalisées sur les 147 cas).

L'évolution était favorable dans 47,6% des cas et l (0,7%) patient était décédé. Li et al avaient également noté un faible taux de décès (5 sur 260 patients) [8]. Ces données montrent que dans la majorité des cas les dermatoses érythrodermiques (majorité des étiologiques) n'engagent pas le pronostic vital à court terme.

CONCLUSION

Les érythrodermies constituent une affection rare en consultation dermatologique à Lomé. Il s'agit d'affections retrouvées plus fréquemment chez les adultes jeunes de sexe masculin. Les principales causes de ces érythrodermies chez les adultes étaient les dermatoses érythrodermiques dont principalement l'eczéma érythrodermique suivi du psoriasis érythrodermique.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

- L'érythrodermie est un syndrome cutané peu fréquent en Afrique subsaharienne.
- Peu d'étude ont rapportées les aspects épidémiologiques et cliniques des érythrodermies.

Statement of Human and Animal Rights

All procedures followed were in accordance with the ethical standards of the responsible committee on human experimentation (institutional and national) and with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as revised in 2008.

Statement of Informed Consent

Informed consent was obtained from all patients for being included in the study.

REFERENCES

- 1. Puzenat E, Humbert J-M, Bonnet blanc B, Crickx J-C R. Erythrodermie. Ann Dermatol Venereol. 2002;129(10 suppl):2S207-9.
- Rym BM, Mourad M, Bechir Z, Dalenda E, Faika C, Iadh AM, et al. Erythroderma in adults: A report of 80 cases. Int J Dermatol. 2005;44:731–5.
- Ndiaye B, Sissoko F, Strobel M, Marchand J. Les érythrodermies de l'adulte (à propos de 77 cas à Dakar). Dakar Médical. 1979;24:65-74.
- Khaled A, Sellami A, Fazaa B, Kharfi M, Zeglaoui F, Kamoun MR. Acquired erythroderma in adults: a clinical and prognostic study. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol. 2010;24:781-8.
- 5. César A, Cruz M, Mota A, Azevedo F Erythroderma. A clinical and etiological study of 103 patients. J Dermatol Case Rep. 2016;10:1-9.
- Hulmani M, Nandakishore B, Bhat MR, Sukumar D, Martis J, Kamath G, et al. Clinico-etiological study of 30 erythroderma cases from tertiary center in South India. Indian Dermatol Online J. 2014;5:25-9.
- 7. Akhyani M, Ghodsi ZS, Toosi S, Dabbaghian H. Erythroderma: A clinical study of 97 cases. BMC Dermatol. 2005;5:5.
- 8. Li J, Zheng HY. Erythroderma: a clinical and prognostic study. Dermatology. 2012;225:154-62.
- Pal S, Haroon TS. Erythroderma: a clinico-etiologic study of 90 cases. Int J Dermatol. 1998;37:104-7.
- Yuan XY, Guo JY, Dang YP, Qiao L, Liu W. Erythroderma: A clinicaletiological study of 82 cases. Eur J Dermatol. 2010;20:373-7.
- Vasconcellos C, Domingues PP, Aoki V, Miyake RK, Sauaia N, Martins JE. Erythroderma: Analysis of 247 cases. Rev Saude Publica. 1995;29:177-82.
- Somé-Korsaga N, Ouédraogo D-D, Yadieu PK, Ouédraogo MS, Tapsoba GP, Ilboudo L, et al. Profil sociodémographique et anatomoclinique du psoriasis en milieu hospitalier et tropical à Ouagadougou, Pan African Med J. 2016;23:110.
- Lachapelle JM. Erythrodermie. In: Saurat JH, Lipsker D, Thomas L, Borradori L. Dermatologie et maladies sexuellement transmissibles. Paris: Masson, 2017: 282-286.

Copyright by Boubacar Julienne Noude Teclessou, et al. This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans (Report of 49 cases)

Fatma Frikha, Madiha Mseddi, Emna Bahloul, Rim Chaabouni, Abderrahmen Masmoudi, Sonia Boudaya, Ichrak Chami, Meriem Amouri, Hamida Turki

Département de Dermatologie Vénérologie, CHU Hédi Chaker, Sfax, Tunisie

Corresponding author: Dr. Fatma Frikha, E-mail: frikhafat@gmail.com

SUMMARY

Background: retrospective study to elucidate the epidemio-clinical and pathological characteristics, management and evolutional aspects of DFS with comparison with the data of the literature. **Procedure:** a thirty seven-year study of all cases of DFS. **Results:** Forty-nine cases of DFS (22 males and 27 females) were diagnosed. Mean age at diagnosis was 48.2 years. The tumor appeared before the age of 15 years in five patients (10%). This was a recurrence in 12% of cases. Five patients reported a history of trauma. The average delay before consultation was 5.6 years. A solitary nodule was the predominant clinical aspect of DFS (59.2%). Mean size was 4.7 cm. The tumor was mainly located on the trunk. The diagnosis of dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans was histologically confirmed in all cases. Immunohistochemical study was achieved in 34 cases and showed positive staining for CD34. The treatment consisted of large surgical excision in all patients. Four patients had revision surgery because of tumor margins. Eight cases (17.4%) presented a local recurrence after a mean delay of 12.5 months. **Conclusion:** DFS is a low-malignancy potential skin tumor. Treatment of choice is surgery. The main risk is tumor relapse. A long follow-up is then very important to detect it.

Key words: Darier-Ferrand; Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans; Treatment; Surgery; Recurrence

How to cite this article: Frikha F, Mseddi M, Bahloul E, Chaabouni R, Masmoudi A, Boudaya S, Chami I, Amouri M, Turki H. Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans (Report of 49 cases). Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):25-31. Submission: 24.04.2019; Acceptance: 29.07.2019 DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.5

Le dermatofibrosarcome de Darier Ferrand (Etude de 49 cas)

Fatma Frikha, Madiha Mseddi, Emna Bahloul, Rim Chaabouni, Abderrahmen Masmoudi, Sonia Boudaya, Ichrak Chami, Meriem Amouri, Hamida Turki

Département de Dermatologie Vénérologie, CHU Hédi Chaker, Sfax, Tunisie

Corresponding author: Dr. Fatma Frikha, E-mail: frikhafat@gmail.com

RÉSUMÉ

Problématique: étude rétrospective afin de décrire les aspects épidémiologiques, cliniques, anatomopathologiques, thérapeutiques et évolutifs avec comparaison aux données de la littérature. **Matériel et Méthodes:** Etude de tous les dossiers des patients ayant présenté un DFS sur une période de 37 ans. **Résultats:** Quarante-neuf cas de DFS (22 hommes et 27femmes) avaient un âge moyen de 48,2 ans. La tumeur était apparue avant l'âge de 15 ans chez cinq patients (10%). Il s'agissait d'une récidive dans 12% des cas. La notion d'un traumatisme local était rapportée dans 5 cas. Le délai moyen de consultation était de 5,6 ans. L'aspect clinique prédominant était un nodule unique (59,2%). La taille moyenne était de 4,7 cm. Le tronc était la localisation préférentielle (55,1%). Le diagnostic positif était dans tous les cas confirmé par l'examen anatomopathologique. L'étude immunohistochimique était réalisée dans 34 cas et montrait un marquage des cellules tumorales vis-à-vis du CD34. Le traitement reposait sur l'exérèse chirurgicale. La reprise chirurgicale était indiquée chez quatre malades devant des limites atteintes. Une récidive locale était notée dans huit cas (17,4%) avec un délai moyen de 12,5 mois. **Conclusion:** Le DFS est un sarcome de faible degré de malignité. Le traitement chirurgical reste le seul traitement adapté de nos jours. L'évolution du DFS est surtout émaillée de récidives locales. Une surveillance clinique prolongée est nécessaire pour les détecter.

Mots clés: Darier-Ferrand; Dermatofibrosarcome protubérant; Traitement; Chirurgie; Récidive

INTRODUCTION

Le DFS est une tumeur mésenchymateuse rare, à malignité intermédiaire, caractérisée par son évolution lente, sa forte agressivité locale et des métastases exceptionnelles avec une forte tendance à la récidive. Cette tumeur, dont la fréquence est non négligeable dans les pays africains, pose encore plusieurs problèmes en rapport avec son aspect clinique trompeur évoquant surtout une cicatrice chéloïde (fréquente chez la population africaine) et responsable souvent d'un retard diagnostic. Sa gravité est liée à son agressivité locale et son très haut risque de récidive locale [1-4]. Nous présentons une étude rétrospective de 49 cas de DFS dans le but de décrire ses aspects épidémiologiques, cliniques, anatomopathologiques, thérapeutiques et évolutifs. Nos résultats seront comparés aux données de la littérature.

MATERIELS ET METHODES

Nous avons réalisé une étude rétrospective portant sur 49 cas de DFS histologiquement prouvés (sur biopsie cutanée et/ou sur pièce opératoire), répertoriés au service de dermatologie vénéréologie du centre hospitalier universitaire Hédi Chaker Sfax Tunisie, durant une période de 37 ans (1981-2017). Nous avons étudié les caractéristiques épidémiologiques, cliniques, paracliniques, l'aspect anatomopathologique, la prise en charge thérapeutique et le suivi des patients. Le recueil de données a été réalisé à partir des dossiers cliniques des patients.

How to cite this article: Frikha F, Mseddi M, Bahloul E, Chaabouni R, Masmoudi A, Boudaya S, Chami I, Amouri M, Turki H. Le dermatofibrosarcome de Darier Ferrand (Etude de 49 cas). Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):25-31.

Submission: 24.04.2019; Acceptance: 29.07.2019 DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.5

www.odermatol.com

RESULTATS

Nos 49 patients étaient répartis en 22 hommes (44,9%) et 27 femmes (55,1%). La moyenne d'âge des patients au moment du diagnostic était de 48,2 ans avec des extrêmes de 17 et 84 ans. L'âge de début de la tumeur variait entre un an et 81 ans avec une moyenne de 39,5 ans. Cinq patients (10%) ont rapporté un début avant l'âge de 15 ans (huit mois, un an, sept ans, 11 ans et 14 ans) et 12 patients un début après l'âge de 50 ans. La notion de traumatisme antérieur était retrouvée dans cinq cas (10,2%). Le délai moyen de consultation était de 5,6 ans avec des extrêmes de trois mois et 30 ans. Six patients (12%) se sont présentés pour une récidive d'une tumeur opérée auparavant, une première récidive dans quatre cas et une deuxième récidive dans deux cas.

La tumeur était nodulaire dans 29 cas (59,2%) (Figs. 1 - 4), multinodulaire dans 16 cas (32,6%)



Figure 1: Un petit nodule légèrement pigmenté du dos du poignet.

(Figs. 5 et 6), et sous forme d'une plaque infiltrée dans quatre cas (8,2%) (Fig. 7). Elle était ulcérée dans six cas et hémorragique dans trois cas. La taille de la tumeur variait de un cm à 20 cm (moyenne de 4,7 cm). Elle



Figure 3: Lésion nodulaire érythémateuse du cuir chevelu.



Figure 4: Lésion nodulaire de la joue.



Figure 2: Une lésion nodulaire noirâtre infiltrée de la région scapulaire.



Figure 5: Une plaque multi-nodulaire géante du flanc.

www.odermatol.com



Figure 6: Une plaque mutinodulaire de la région lombaire.



Figure 7: Une plaque infiltrée du dos.

était supérieure à dix cm chez cinq patients (Fig. 5). Le tableau I résume les principales localisations du DFS.

L'examen anatomopathologique a confirmé le diagnostic de DFS dans tous les cas montrant une prolifération dermo-hypodermique de faisceaux courts entrecroisés d'architecture storiforme, composés de cellules fusiformes uniformes peu ou modérément atypiques. L'hypoderme était envahi dans 44 cas (91% des cas) et un envahissement du muscle strié était retrouvé dans deux cas. Deux variantes histologiques particulières étaient retrouvées: DFS myxoïde caractérisé par un stroma myxoïde (deux cas) et DFS pigmenté (tumeur de Bednar) caractérisé par la présence de pigment mélanique dans le cytoplasme des cellules (un cas).

L'étude immunohistochimique, faite pour 34 patients (69%), montrait un marquage diffus (cytoplasmique et membranaire) et intense pour le

Tableau I : Localisation du DFS

Localisation du DFS	Nombre de cas (%)
Tronc	27 (55,1)
Membres	13 (26,5)
Tête	5 (10,2)
Cou	4 (8,2)

CD34 dans tous les cas. L'étude cytogénétique n'a pas été réalisée.

Quarante-six patients ont été opérés, l'exérèse chirurgicale était large avec des marges latérales de sécurité de cinq à dix cm chez 12 patients (26%) et de deux à quatre cm chez 34 patients (74%). En profondeur, l'exérèse emportait systématiquement une barrière anatomique saine (l'aponévrose dans 26 cas (56,5%), le périoste dans cinq cas (11%), une parotidectomie exo-faciale était réalisée dans un cas et une excision musculaire dans deux cas). La reprise chirurgicale était indiquée chez quatre malades devant des limites atteintes. La réparation de la perte de substance engendrée par l'exérèse chirurgicale faisait appel aux différents procédés de la chirurgie plastique: une suture directe chez 19 patients (41%), une greffe de peau chez 14 patients (31%) et un lambeau dans 11 cas (24%) et la cicatrisation dirigée chez deux patients (4%). Aucun patient n'a eu une radiothérapie ou une thérapie ciblée. Les récidives locales étaient notées dans huit cas (17,4%) après un délai moyen de 12,5 mois (deux mois à quatre ans). Le délai de récidive était de moins de trois ans dans 87,5% des cas. Ces récidives étaient multiples dans deux cas (un cas avait deux récidives et un cas avait huit récidives).

DISCUSSION

Le DFS, une tumeur à développement intradermique, a été décrite pour la première fois en 1890 par Taylor [5] comme une tumeur sarcomateuse ressemblant à une cicatrice chéloïde. Le DFS fut rapporté ensuite par *Darier* et *Ferrand* en 1924, et *Hoffman* en 1925 [5] qui l'intitule «dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans». En 1951, *Pack* et *Tabah* ont publié la première série importante [6] et en 1962, *Taylor* et *Helwig* ont établis les caractéristiques histologiques de cette entité [4,5].

L'âge de survenue du DFS se situe généralement entre 20 et 50 ans avec des moyennes oscillant entre 28 et 47 ans selon les auteurs [7-9]. L'âge médian de nos patients était de 39,5 ans (un an à 81 ans). L'affection n'épargne pas les sujets des âges extrêmes. C'est ainsi que sont décrits des cas chez l'enfant, des cas congénitaux et même après 80 ans [9,10]. Les cas pédiatriques (enfant de moins de 15 ans) de DFS sont rares [11-13]. Dans notre série, on avait cinq cas de DFS de l'enfant et 12 cas étaient apparus après l'âge de 50 ans. Aucune relation de cause à effet n'a été démontrée [14,15]. Différents auteurs ont évoqué des facteurs exogènes dans la survenue de l'affection tels que des cicatrices de brûlure, de vaccination, de radiothérapie, des nævi traumatisés, des lésions syphilitiques, des microtraumatismes sur peau saine [9,16]. Dans notre série, aucun de ces facteurs n'a été retrouvé mais 10,2% des patients ont rapporté la notion de traumatisme antérieur. Cette notion est retrouvée dans 10 à 20% des cas selon les différentes séries [8,14,15]. Le retard diagnostique est comparable à celui observé dans les autres études pouvant atteindre 82 ans [2,7,9]. Le délai moyen séparant l'apparition de la lésion et la première demande de soins dans notre série est de 5,6 ans (un mois et 30 ans). Ce retard est expliqué par l'évolution lente et progressive de la lésion et l'absence de signes fonctionnels et de troubles généraux [9]. Dans notre série, six cas étaient des récidives (12%). Cette tendance à la récidive locale en l'absence d'une chirurgie adaptée est une donnée classique [7,17-19]. Cliniquement, le stade de début correspond à une plaque indurée, recouverte d'une peau d'aspect et de coloration normale, parfois brun rouge ou violacée. A un stade plus avancé (stade nodulaire), la plaque s'étale, sa surface devient irrégulière et bosselée, réalisant au bout de quelques mois à quelques années, une masse multinodulaire, souvent polychrome et dure. Cette évolution en deux stades n'est pas constante car certaines formes sont d'emblée uni-nodulaires ou multi-nodulaires [20]. Dans notre série, le DFS était le plus souvent nodulaire (59,2%). Non traitées, ces lésions peuvent devenir très volumineuses, ou bien s'ulcérer pour devenir douloureuses et hémorragiques [2,5,6,8]. L'ulcération était notée chez six patients et l'hémorragie dans trois cas. La lésion était douloureuse dans 24,5%. Ce taux est superposable aux données de la littérature où la douleur est notée dans 10 à 25% des cas [8].

Selon les publications, la tumeur mesure en moyenne un à cinq cm [8,9]. Dans notre série, la taille moyenne était de 4,7 cm. La taille maximale était de 20 cm, inférieure à celle de la série de *Hammas* (30 cm) [5]. Le DFS peut toucher n'importe quelle partie du corps avec une prédominance au niveau du tronc (surtout sa face antérieure) et des membres [9,13]. Selon les données de la littérature, l'atteinte du tronc est estimée entre 50 et 67% des cas [5,13]. Dans notre série, la topographie correspond aux données de la littérature avec une atteinte préférentielle du tronc dans 55,1% et des membres dans 26,5% des cas.

Comme dans notre série, l'état général des patients reste longtemps conservé [9]. Les métastases ganglionnaires et les métastases viscérales sont rares voire exceptionnelles et ne peuvent être retrouvées qu'après de longues évolutions ou une transformation sarcomateuse [9,16,17]. Elles n'ont été retrouvées chez aucun patient de notre série.

L'examen histologique est indispensable pour le diagnostic. La tumeur est faite d'une prolifération cellulaire dense, mal limitée, non encapsulée, occupant le derme, le plus souvent dans sa totalité. Elle envoie de fins prolongements parfois très profonds dans l'hypoderme, ce qui expliquerait la survenue de récidives même avec des marges de résection larges [5,9]. L'épiderme est respecté. Les cellules sont allongées, fusiformes, à cytoplasme plus ou moins abondant, à noyau ovalaire, régulier. Les mitoses sont variables avec de rares atypies. Le stroma est variable d'une zone à l'autre [5,9,16]. Les fibres collagènes et réticuliniques sont plus ou moins abondantes, tandis que les fibres élastiques sont refoulées à la périphérie de la tumeur. Au sein des amas de cellules néoplasiques, on distingue un nombre variable d'espaces vasculaires et des coulées cellulaires péri-nerveuses. Dans le temps survient une diminution progressive de la composante fibreuse conjonctive et une augmentation de la densité cellulaire. Sur le plan architectural, les cellules sont disposées en faisceaux rayonnants (aspect en "rayon de roue") ou tourbillonnants. Quelques sous types histologiques particuliers et rares [14,15], méritent d'être mentionnés: la forme myxoide et la forme pigmentée ou tumeur de Bednar, retrouvées chacune dans un cas. Le DFS infiltre sans détruire et les annexes sont longtemps conservées. Il n'existe pas de réaction inflammatoire. Il s'agit d'une tumeur de faible grade de malignité [20]. En général, l'aspect histologique permet de guider le diagnostic. Dans les cas douteux, l'immunohistochimie permet de distinguer le DFS des autres tumeurs à cellules fusiformes. Elle montre une positivité intense et diffuse du CD34 et une négativité constante de la desmine et de la PS100 [4,9,21]. Les zones en transformation sarcomateuse n'expriment qu'exceptionnellement et de façon très faible le CD34 [9]. Les techniques de cytogénétique mettent en évidence deux types d'anomalies du caryotype à type de chromosome en anneau surnuméraire [17,22] ou une translocation [17,22]. Le bilan d'extension n'est recommandé que pour les patients dont l'examen
clinique fait suspecter des métastases, en cas de DFS récurrent, ou en cas de transformation sarcomateuse. Ce bilan inclut une radiographie thoracique, une échographie abdominale et du trajet lymphatique [14].

Le traitement est difficile en raison de l'extension infra-clinique de la tumeur, pouvant être à l'origine d'une récidive. L'exérèse chirurgicale large est donc le traitement de référence [20]. Elle consiste à effectuer nécessairement des excisions larges et profondes en emportant une marge périphérique en peau saine de trois à cinq cm et en profondeur une barrière anatomique saine (13,20,22-26]. Il est évident que pour certaines localisations, telle que la face, cette marge de sécurité ne peut être respectée et devient même impossible. Dans ces localisations, la technique de Mohs mérite d'être discutée. Cette technique, faite avec de coupes horizontales, permet de réduire les marges à deux cm en moyenne, les marges étant réalisées sur mesure [27]. Elle a montré des taux de récurrence réduits avec une exérèse complète du DFS [21]. La reconstruction se fait par suture directe, cicatrisation dirigée ou par greffe cutanée ou lambeaux cutanés ou musculo-cutanés en fonction de la taille des lésions et leurs localisation. Le curage ganglionnaire systématique n'a aucun intérêt [8,13,16,28].

En raison de sa faible activité mitotique, le DFS n'est pas radiosensible [9,16]. La radiothérapie est préconisée dans les récidives multiples, les marges d'exérèse insuffisantes ou envahies, les tumeurs de très grande taille, les tumeurs primaires inopérables et les localisations empêchant une chirurgie large [13,14,26]. La chimiothérapie n'est pas une méthode efficace, toutefois, un certain espoir avec l'Imatinib (Glivec*) existe, et actuellement, plusieurs études cliniques sur le rôle néo adjuvent de cette molécule sont en cours [20,29].

Une surveillance clinique rigoureuse doit être maintenue, du fait de l'évolution lente et du haut pouvoir récidivant de cette tumeur [20]. Un suivi de trois à six mois est recommandé pour les trois à cinq premières années et un suivi annuel après [14,30]. Les récurrences après 5 ans peuvent se produire. Le suivi clinique peut être complété par une IRM dans quelques cas sélectionnés [14]. Le DFS est particulier par son agressivité locale et sa tendance aux récidives en l'absence de chirurgie adaptée. Ces dernières sont fortement corrélées avec des marges de résection incomplètes et sont estimées à 20% avec des extrêmes allant de 0 à 60% [20,21]. Les métastases sont beaucoup plus rares (5%) et sont pour la plupart pulmonaires [17,20]. La survenue de plusieurs récurrences est un facteur favorisant de cette dissémination [20] ainsi que la transformation sarcomateuse franchement maligne qui est exceptionnelle et qui se voit à un stade très tardif [5].

Les facteurs qui conditionnent le pronostic sont: la taille, la localisation au niveau de l'extrémité céphalique, une poussée évolutive rapide, des récidives rapides et surtout la qualité de l'exérèse initiale [2,5,13,20]. Celle-ci doit être radicale car elle constitue le facteur pronostique essentiel, conditionnant le risque de rechute locale [5,13].

CONCLUSION

Intermédiaire entre l'inoffensif fibrome et le redoutable sarcome, le DFS de DARIER FERRAND réalise une tumeur fibreuse de la peau d'un type particulier, rare, apparaissant à tout âge mais surtout à l'âge adulte. La localisation à la face antérieure du tronc est prédominante. Son évolution est locale sans troubles fonctionnels ni signes généraux. Le diagnostic, souvent tardif, est évoqué cliniquement et confirmé histologiquement, le recours à l'immunohistochimie se fait en cas de doute diagnostic. L'exérèse chirurgicale d'emblée large et profonde est le traitement de choix. Les thérapeutiques adjuvantes ne semblent avoir aucune place. Le pronostic vital étant rarement engagé par la prolifération, le pronostic est évalué sur le risque de récidive. Ainsi, le DFS est de bon pronostic lorsque le traitement est bien mené mais exige néanmoins une surveillance clinique longue.

Statement of Human and Animal Rights

All procedures followed were in accordance with the ethical standards of the responsible committee on human experimentation (institutional and national) and with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as revised in 2008.

Statement of Informed Consent

Informed consent was obtained from all patients for being included in the study.

RÉFÉRENCES

 Monnier D, Algros MP, Vidal MC, Danzon A, Pelletier F, Puzenat E, et al. Dermatofibrosarcome protubérant (tumeur de Darier et Ferrand): Etude épidémiologique rétrospective descriptive en Franche-Comté sur une période de 20 ans (1982- 2002). Ann Dermatol Venereol. 2005;132:607.

- Joucdar S, Kismoune H, Boudjemia F, Bacha D, Abed, L. Les dermatofibrosrcomes de Darier et Ferrand. Analyse rétrospective de 81 cas sur dix ans (1983-1994). Ann Chirur Plast Esthét. 2001; 46:134-40.
- Torreggiani WC, Al-Ismail K, Munk PL, Nicolaou S, O'Connell JX, Knowling MA. Dermatofibrosarcoma Protuberans: MR imaging features. Am J Roentgenol. 2002;178:989–93.
- Nedelcu I, Costache DO, Costache RS, Nedelcu D, Nedelcu LE. Darier-Ferrand Dermatofibrosarcoma Protuberans with Peculiar Aspect. Balk Mil Med Rev. 2006;9:44–9.
- Hammas N, Badioui I, Znati K, Benlemlih A, Chbani L, El Fatemi H, et al. Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans: report of 27 cases and review of the literature. Pan Afr Med J. 2014;18:280.
- Bendix-Hansen K, Myhre-Jensen O, Kaae S. Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans: a clinico-pathological study of nineteen cases and review of world literature. Scand J Plast Reconstr Surg. 1983; 7:247-52.
- Traoré SS, Zida M, Baro FT, Boukoungou G, Goumbri OM, Sano D, et al. Le dermatofibrosarcome de Darier et Ferrand (DFDF). À propos de 7 cas au CHU de Ouagadougou, Burkina Faso. Bull Soc Pathol Exot. 2007;100:105–6.
- Taylor HB, Helwig EB. Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans. A study of 115 cases. Cancer. 162;15:717–25.
- Kasse A, Dieng M, Deme A. Les dermatofibrosarcomes de Darier et Ferrand à propos de 22 cas et revue de la littérature. Med Afr Noire. 1999;46:222–7.
- Moumine M, Armani A, Elkbabri M, Dandane MA, Elalami Z, Elmadhi T, et al. Dermatofibrosarcome de Darier et Ferrand congénital : un cas pédiatrique. Rev Stomatol Chir Maxillofac. 2008; 109:393–5.
- Marini M, Saponaro A, Magariños G, de Baldrich A, Lynch P, Remorino L. Congenital atrophic dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans. Int J Dermatol. 2001;40:448–50.
- 12. Pack GT, Tabah EJ. Dermato-fibrosarcoma protuberans. A report of 39 cases. AMA Arch Surg. 1951;62:391–411.
- El Kacemi H, Aissa A, Bazine A, Kebdani T, Bougtab A, Benjaafar N. Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans: report of 38 cases. Pan Afr Med J. 2014;19:274.
- Acosta AE. CSV. Dermatofibrosarcoma Protuberans. Curr Treat Options in Oncol. 2017;96:1031–46.
- Reha J, Katz SC. Dermatofibrosarcoma Protuberans. Surg Clin North Am. 2016;96:1031–46.
- Elamrani D, Droussi H, Boukind S, Elatiqi K, Dlimi M, Benchamkha Y, et al. Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans, particular skin tumor: report of 32 cases and review of the literature. Pan Afr Med J. 2014;19:196.
- 17. Hajji Ouafi FZ, Lamchaheb FE, Akazane A, Malzi I, Achachi L, El Fassy Fihri M, et al. Métastase pulmonaire d'un dermatofibrosarcome

de Darier-Ferrand : à propos d'un cas. Ann Dermatol Venereol. 2011; 138:216.

- Rowsell AR, Poole MD, M. Godfrey A. Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans: the problems of surgical management. Br J Plast Surg. 1986;39:262–4.
- Shmookler BM, Enzinger FM, Weiss SW. Giant cell fibroblastoma. A juvenile form of dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans. Cancer. 1989;64:2154–61.
- Chouk Friaa S, Badri T, Hammami H, Benmously R, Marrak H, Debbiche A, et al. Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans: a study of 18 cases. Tunis Med. 2013; 91:342–345.
- Shah KK, McHugh JB, Folpe AL, Patel RM. Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans of distal extremities and acral sites: a clinicopathologic analysis of 27 cases. Am J Surg Pathol. 2017;00:1–7.
- 22. Bianchini L, Maire G, Pedeutour F. De la cytogénétique à la cytogénomique du dermatofibrosarcome de Darier-Ferrand (dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans) et des tumeurs apparentées. Bull Cancer. 2007;94:179–89.
- Pack GT, Tabah EJ. Dermatofibrosarcoma Protuberans. AMA Arch Surg. 1951;62:391.
- 24. Vandeweyer E, Somerhausen NDSA, Gebhart M. Dermatofibrosarcoma Protuberans: How Wide is Wide in Surgical Excision ? Acta Chir Belg. 2002;102:455–8.
- 25. Sun LM, Wang CJ, Huang CC, Leung SW, Chen HC, Fang FM, et al. Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans: treatment results of 35 cases. Radiother Oncol. 2000;57:175–81.
- Boujelbene N, Elloumi F, Hassine SB, Frikha M, Daoud J. Le dermatofibrosarcome de Darier et Ferrand: à propos de 11 cas. Cancer/Radiothér. 2009;13:695–6.
- Kostrzewa E, Beylot-Barry M, Vergier B, Pedeutour F, Beylot C. Dermatofibrosarcome atrophique multifocal à début pédiatrique. Ann Dermatol Venereol. 2006;133:359–61.
- Das L, Grover SB, Chand K, Dawson L. Intracranial extension of a dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans of the scalp: a case report with brief review of literature. Surg Neurol. 2000;54:452–4.
- 29. Wright TI, Petersen JE. Treatment of Recurrent Dermatofibrosarcoma Protuberans with Imatinib Mesylate, Followed by Mohs Micrographic Surgery. Dermatologic Surg. 2007;33:741-4.
- Tsai Y-J, Lin P-Y, Chew K-Y, Chiang Y-C. Dermatofibrosarcoma protuberans in children and adolescents: Clinical presentation, histology, treatment, and review of the literature. J Plast Reconstr Aesthetic Surg. 2014;67:1222–9.

Copyright by Fatma Frikha, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

A comparative trial of ice application versus EMLA cream in alleviation of pain during molluscum contagiosum removal by needle extirpation

Heena Gupta¹, Mrinal Gupta²

¹Department of Anaesthesiology, Government Medical College, Jammu, India, ²Consultant Dermatologist, Treatwell Skin CentreJammu, India

Corresponding author: Dr. Mrinal Gupta, E-mail: drmrinalgupta@yahoo.com

ABSTRACT

Background: Molluscum contagiosum is a common viral disease seen among the pediatric age group. A wide variety of treatment modalities are available for their management but no therapy is universally effective. Destructive modalities like cryotherapy, extirpation and radiofrequency removal are commonly used but are painful. Aims and Objectives: To evaluate the efficacy of Eutectic Mixture of Local Anesthetics (EMLA) cream versus ice application in alleviation of pain during molluscum contagiosum removal by extirpation. Materials and Methods: In this prospective study, 30 patients underwent molluscum contagiosum removal by needle extirpation. In 15 patients, EMLA cream was applied prior to the procedure and in the other half, ice was applied directly before the removal. Pain was evaluated using a Visual Analog Scale and the differences were compared. Results: Statistically, there was a significant difference in pain control between EMLA cream group and ice application group (p < 0.05). The average pain score among patients where EMLA cream was applied was 7.6 (SD=0.81), whereas it was 5.1 (±0.9) in the ice group. Conclusion: In this study, use of ice application is helpful in reducing pain in comparison to EMLA cream during molluscum contagiosum needle extirpation.

Key words: Molluscum contagiosum; Extirpation; EMLA; Local anesthetics

INTRODUCTION

Molluscum contagiosum (MC) is a common viral infection caused by DNA Poxvirus. It has no other reservoir than humans and is transmitted directly by skin-to-skin contact or indirectly through fomites. It's a widely prevalent infection commonly affecting children, sexually active adults, and immunodeficient individuals [1]. A large number of treatments exist for treatment of MC which includes destructive therapies like curettage, cryotherapy, pricking with a sterile needle, electrodessication, photodynamic therapy and lasers. Other topical medications include salicylic acid, tretinoin, potassium hydroxide, trichloroacetic acid and imiquimod. However, no therapy is universally effective and most of these treatment modalities are not well tolerated as they are painful [2-4]. We carried out this study to evaluate the efficacy of Eutectic Mixture of Local Anesthetics (EMLA) cream versus ice application in alleviation of pain during molluscum contagiosum removal by extirpation.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

It was a prospective study carried out over a period of six months in which 30 patients (M:F 18:12), aged between 18-65 years were included. The patients were divided randomly in two groups. There were no statistical differences between the 2 groups in terms of baseline preoperative and operative characteristics. In 15 patients, EMLA cream was applied prior to the procedure and in the other half, ice was applied directly before the removal.For each patient, EMLA cream was

How to cite this article: Gupta H, Gupta M. A comparative trial of ice application versus EMLA cream in alleviation of pain during molluscum contagiosum removal by needle extirpation. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):32-34.

Submission: 22.12.2018; Acceptance: 07.03.2019 DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.6 applied for 1 hour before the procedure. An ice cube was applied for few seconds (3–5 seconds) immediately before the procedure. Pain was assessed by a numeric pain rating scale, where 0 indicated no pain and 10 the worst possible pain. Each patient was asked to self-report the pain intensity during the procedure. The molluscum were extirpated by using a 20g needle.

RESULTS

The pain score was assessed immediately after the procedure. The mean pain score among all patients at the end of procedure was 6.2 (±0.9). The mean pain score was slightly higher among females (6.4±0.4) as compared to males (5.8 ± 0.3). There was not much difference in pain score among patients aged >50 years (5.8 ± 0.6) and patients aged <50 years (5.6 ± 0.4). The mean pain score was also higher among patients with more than 5 molluscum lesions (6.7 ± 0.5) than among those with less than 5 lesions (5.2 ± 06). The average pain score among patients where EMLA cream was applied was 7.6 (±0.81), whereas it was 5.1 (±0.9) in the ice group(p<0.05).During the study, no side effects were reported other than discomfort and pain from ice application noticed in 2 patients.

DISCUSSION

A large variety of treatment modalities have been used for molluscum but most of these involve destructive modalities which are painful so use of topical anesthesia becomes imperative for molluscum removal. Cooling of the skin is simple and cheap form of anesthesia. The exact mechanism of action of anesthesia by cooling is unknown, but several mechanisms, such as decreased nerve conduction, reduction in muscle spasms, prevention of edema after injury, a decrease in the release of pain-production substances locally, release of endorphins, and pain inhibition through inhibitory interneurons (pain gate), have been suggested [5-8]. These neural effects increase the patient's pain threshold and can diminish the need for pharmacologic interventions, such as narcotics or local anesthetics. Cold-induced analgesia has been shown to begin after the skin surface temperature lowers to \sim 13.6°C and stops when temperature rises to more than 15.6°C [8].

The present study shows that the application of ice cube for few seconds prior to extirpation result in a significant pain reduction. Mahshidfar et al reported a significant reduction in pain with ice application before injection for wound site injections [9]. In our study, a change in the pain score was evident after the procedure with cooling. Although the absolute numbers were small, the changes were perceptible to the patients. Certainly, it is an inexpensive intervention and particularly ideal in resource-constrained facilities, such as those in developing communities.

Limitations

Our study had certain limitations. The small sample size of the study group was one of the limitations. Due to the nature of the procedure (i.e., the application of an ice pack over the procedure site), blinding of the patients and staff was not possible, therefore the subjects were only blindly randomized. The positive compression effect may also contribute to pain relief.

CONCLUSION

In the present study, the analgesic effect of cooling was assessed and found to be associated with less pain during removal of molluscum contagiosum. It can be used as a safe, cheap and effective modality of analgesia in dermatological procedures.

Statement of Human and Animal Rights

All procedures followed were in accordance with the ethical standards of the responsible committee on human experimentation (institutional and national) and with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as revised in 2008.

Statement of Informed Consent

Informed consent was obtained from all patients for being included in the study.

REFERENCES

- Gerlero P, Hernández-Martín Á. Update on the Treatment of molluscum Contagiosum in children. Actas Dermosifiliogr. 2018;109:408-15.
- Go U, Nishimura-Yagi M, Miyata K, Mitsuishi T. Efficacy of combination therapies of topical 5% imiquimod and liquid nitrogen for penile molluscum contagiosum. J Dermatol. 2018;45:e268-9.
- van der Wouden JC, Koning S, Katz KA. Interventions for nongenital molluscum contagiosum in persons without immune deficiency. JAMA Dermatol. 2018;154:203-4.
- Sharquie KE, Noaimi AA, Ibrahim GA, Al-Husseiny AS. Topical therapy of molluscum contagiosum as a comparative therapeutic study using 15% phenol in lactic acid, 5% tincture iodine and pricking alone. Our Dermatol Online. 2016;7:253-7.
- 5. Haynes JM. Randomized controlled trial of cryoanalgesia (ice

bag) to reduce pain associated with arterial puncture. Respir Care. 2015;60:1-5.

- 6. Watkins AA, Johnson TV, Shrewsberry AB. Ice packs reduce postoperative midline incision pain and narcotic use: a randomized controlled trial. J Am Coll Surg. 2014;219:511–7.
- Fang L, Hung CH, Wu SL, Fang SH, Stocker J. The effects of cryotherapy in relieving postarthroscopy pain. J Clin Nurs. 2012;21:636–43.
- Herrera E, Sandoval MC, Camargo DM, Salvini TF. Motor and sensory nerve conduction are affected differently by ice pack, ice massage, and cold water immersion. Phys Ther. 2010;90:551–9.
- 9. Mahshidfar B, CheraghiShevi S, Abbasi M, Kasnavich MH, Rezai M, Zavereh M, et al. Ice reduces needle-stick pain associated with local anesthetic injection. Anesth Pain Med. 2016;6:e38293.

Copyright by Heena Gupta, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared**.

Pattern of cutaneous infections in pediatric age group – A clinico-observational study

Mrinal Gupta

Treatwell Skin Centre, Jammu, India

Corresponding author: Dr. Mrinal Gupta, E-mail: drmrinalgupta@yahoo.com

ABSTRACT

Background: Among the various pediatric health problems, skin conditions constitute a significant proportion. Cutaneous problems can cause significant morbidity in the pediatric population. The pattern of skin problems in pediatric population differs from adults with infections and infestations being the most common problems followed by conditions like eczema and psoriasis. Aims and Objectives: We carried out this study to assess the clinical pattern of infections and infestation in pediatric age group. Materials and Methods: It was a prospective, observational study carried out over a period of two years in which two hundred children aged between 0-18 years, presenting with cutaneous infections in our centre were included. A detailed history, complete dermatological examination, along with routine investigations wherever required were recorded in a predesigned proforma. Results: The study group comprised of 200 children (M: F 114:86), with 44 children aged <5 years, 80 between 5-10 years and 76>10 years of age. Infections were seen in 164 children while infestations like scabies and lice were seen in 36 children. Bacterial infections were the most common infection seen in 28 children while lice infestation was seen in 8 children. Conclusions: The dermatoses such as infections and infestations are very common in the pediatric age group.

Key words: Pediatric dermatoses; Infections; Infestations; Impetigo

INTRODUCTION

Pediatric dermatology is a highly specialized subentity of dermatology practice. Skin diseases are a major health problem in the pediatric age group with children constituting around 30% of all outpatient visits to the dermatologist [1]. Cutaneous problems can cause significant morbidity in the pediatric population. The pattern of skin problems in pediatric population differs from adults with infections and infestations being the most common problems followed by conditions like eczema and psoriasis.

We carried out this study to assess the clinical pattern of infections and infestation in pediatric age group.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

It was a prospective, observational study carried out over a period of two years in which two hundred children aged between 0-18 years, presenting with cutaneous infections in our centre were included. A complete history including age, sex, duration of the disease, family history complete dermatological examination, along with appropriate investigations such as KOH examination, Tzanck test, Gram's staining, hematological investigation, biochemical investigations and skin biopsy etc., wherever required were recorded in predesigned proforma.

RESULTS

The study group comprised of 200 children (M:F 114:86), with 44 children aged <5 years, 80 between 5-10 years and 76 children >10 years of age. Majority of children (n=124) belonged to urban background while 76 were from a rural areas and most of the children were school-going (n=172). Bacterial infections were the most common infection seen in 32%(n=64)

How to cite this article: Gupta M. Pattern of cutaneous infections in pediatric age group – A clinico-observational study. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):35-37. Submission: 22.12.2018; Acceptance: 17.03.2019 DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.7 children, followed by fungal infections in 28% (n=56) and viral infections in 22% (n=44) children. Scabies was the most common infestation seen in 28 children while lice infestation was seen in 8 children. Bacterial infections were the most common infection in patients aged <5 years whereas fungal infections were more common in children aged >10 years. The pattern of various infections and infestations in our study group is presented in Table 1. Family history of similar infections and infestations was present in 22% cases.

DISCUSSION

The pattern of skin lesions in children is different from adults and is greatly influenced by climatic factors, dietary patterns, and socioeconomic status. Infections and infestations are the most common dermatoses encountered in the pediatric population. Different studies have reported the prevalence rates of infections and infestations ranging between 32-85% in the pediatric population with cutaneous dermatoses [2-5]. They are a cause of significant morbidity in the pediatric population. Skin diseases are the most frequent diseases of school children in many developing countries. The school environment makes children vulnerable to the cross transmission of communicable skin diseases among themselves and their family [6] The prevalence of pediatric dermatoses is higher in rural areas as compared to urban areas in relation to poor socioeconomic status, poor personal hygiene, overcrowded, families lack of general awareness, lack of education, sanitation and specialized health facilities [7].

Table 1: Pattern of infections and infestations in the study population

	Age <5 yrs	5-10 yrs	>10 yrs	Tota
Bacterial 64				
Folliculitis	6	16	10	(32)
Impetigo	12	10	2	(24)
Secondary infections	2	2	2	(6)
Acute paronychia	0	0	2	(2)
Fungal 56				
Dermatophytosis	4	10	12	(32)
Candidiasis	14	0	2	(16)
Pityriasis versicolor	2	0	6	(8)
Viral 44				
Molluscum	6	8	2	(16)
Warts	4	4	6	(14)
Varicella	2	5	3	(10)
Hand foot mouth disease	3	1	0	(4)
Pityriasis rosea	0	3	1	(4)
Infestations 36				
Scabies	9	5	14	(28)
Pediculosis	0	3	5	(8)

In our study, bacterial infections were the most common, seen in 32% children with folliculitis being the most common infection, seen in 16% followed by impetigo in 12%. It was similar to the studies by various researchers, who also observed bacterial infections to be the most common pediatric skin infection [4,5] (Fig. 1). Fungal infections of the skin were the second most common infection in our study, seen in 28% children. The incidence of fungal infections has been reported to vary from 3.3% to 8.5% in various other studies [8,9].Dermatophytic infections like tinea corporis, tinea cruris and tinea faciei were more common in older children while candidal infections like intertrigo were more common in infants and younger children (Fig. 2). Pityriasis versicolor was also more common in the older age group owing to increased sweating tendency.

Viral infections were seen in 22% of our study group. Reddy et al reported an incidence of 40% of viral



Figure 1: Bullous impetigo in a 3-year old child.



Figure 2: Tinea cruris in a 8-year old child.

www.odermatol.com



Figure 3: Molluscum contagiosum in a 5-year old child.



Figure 4: Multiple warts in a 7-year old child.

infections [9]. Molluscum contagiosum was the most common viral disease in our study seen in 8% cases, followed by warts in 7%, varicella in 5%, hand foot mouth disease and pityriasis rosea in 1% each. Reddy et al also observed molluscum to be the most common viral infection (38%) followed by warts in 20% [9] (Figs. 3 and 4). Scabies was the most common infestation in our study, seen in 14%. The incidence of scabies has been reported to vary from 5% to 22% in different studies. A family history of scabies was seen in 22 out of 28 patients which can be attributed to its mode of transmission by close contact.

Our study had few limitations. It was conducted in a single center and sample size was small. A large, prospective multicentric study needs to be conducted to know more about pediatric infective dermatoses.

CONCLUSIONS

The dermatoses such as infections and infestations are very common in the pediatric age group with bacterial infections being the most common infections followed by fungal infections. A detailed knowledge about the pattern of pediatric dermatoses is useful in implementing essential changes in health education and disease control.

Statement of Human and Animal Rights

All procedures followed were in accordance with the ethical standards of the responsible committee on human experimentation (institutional and national) and with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as revised in 2008.

Statement of Informed Consent

Informed consent was obtained from all patients for being included in the study.

REFERENCES

- 1. Jain N, Khandpur S. Pediatric dermatoses in India. Indian J Dermatol VenereolLeprol. 2010;76:451-4.
- Balai M, Khare AK, Gupta LK, Mittal A, Kuldeep CM. Pattern of pediatric dermatoses in a tertiary care centre of South West Rajasthan. Indian J Dermatol. 2012;57:275-8.
- Nagarajan K, Thokchom NS, Ibochouba K, Verma K, Bishurul Hafi NA. Pattern of pediatric dermatoses in Northeast India. Indian J Paediatr Dermatol 2017;18:286-91.
- Poudyal Y, Ranjit A, Pathak S, Chaudhary N. Pattern of pediatric dermatoses in a Tertiary Care Hospital of Western Nepal. Dermatol Res Pract. 2016;2016:6306404.
- 5. Banerjee S, Gangopadhyay DN, Jana S, Mitra C. Seasonal variations in pediatric dermatoses. Indian J Dermatol. 2010;55:44–6.
- Thakare S, Singh A, Madnani A, Lakhar B. Scenario of pediatric dermatoses in rural population of Central India. Glob J Dermatol Venereol. 2013;1:7-10.
- Sacchidanand S, Sahana MS, Asha GS, Shilpa K. Pattern of pediatric dermatoses at a referral centre. Indian J Pediatr. 2014;81:37580.
- Awal G, Singh SP, Sharma S, Kaur J. Spectrum and pattern of pediatric dermatoses in under five population in a tertiary care centre. Int J Res Dermatol. 2016;2:69-76.
- Reddy VS, Anoop T, Ajayakumar S, Bindurani S, Rajiv S, Bifi J. Study of clinical spectrum of pediatric dermatoses in patients attending a Tertiary Care Center in North Kerala. Indian J Paediatr Dermatol. 2016;4:266-72.

Copyright by Mrinal Gupta. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest:** None declared.

A newly diagnosed South African case of congenital erythropoietic porphyria

Sweta Das, Ozge Gunduz, Zateen Modi, Deepak Modi

Division of Dermatology, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg, Gauteng, South Africa

Corresponding author: Dr. Deepak Modi, E-mail: profmodi@gmail.com

ABSTRACT

Congenital Erythropoietic Porphyria (CEP) is a rare disease due to the marked deficiency of uroporphyrinogen III synthase (UROS) enzyme, which leads to the accumulation of uroporphyrin 1 and coproporphyrin 1 isomers. We report a 3-year-old girl presenting with a one-year history of sun induced blistering skin lesions born to a HIV-positive mother in South Africa. She had systemic disease as evidenced by a severe hemolytic anemia and splenomegaly. The biochemical fraction analysis of porphyrines in urine and stool samples confirmed our clinical diagnosis. The UROS enzyme defect in red blood cells and fibroblast can be cured via stem cell transplantation. Our patient is on the waiting list for bone marrow transplant. CEP has a multisystemic involvement including cutaneous, ocular, skeletal and hematological complications, requiring a multidisciplinary management approach.

Key words: Congenital erythropoietic porphyria; Stem cell transplantation; Children; Skin

INTRODUCTION

Congenital Erythropoietic Porphyria (CEP), also named as Günther's disease, is an extremely rare condition. There have been approximately 300 cases reported in the English literature. CEP has no racial predilection and occurs equally in both genders. It has a broad range in age (median 1.75 years, from 30 weeks' gestation to 40 years), manifestations and varying severity at the onset of the disease [1]. A marked deficiency of uroporphyrinogen III synthase (UROS) enzyme leads to the accumulation of uroporphyrin 1 and coproporphyrin 1 isomers in all tissues of the body [2]. The genetic defect is most commonly in the gene encoding UROS enzyme in an autosomal recessive manner, and rarely in the GATA1 gene as an X-linked manner. CF3R mutation of the UROS gene is accounting for 20% of the reported mutations in CEP [3].

CASE REPORT

A 3-year-old girl was brought to the Dermatology Outpatient Clinic with a one year history of blistering skin lesions on the sun exposed areas of her face ear lobes and dorsum of her both hands mostly following sun exposure. She was the only child and there was no one in her family with a similar skin condition. She was HIV exposed but was tested negative at birth, 6 weeks, 10 weeks and lastly 6 weeks after stopping 6 months of breastfeeding, therefore received prophylactic nevirapine treatment.

Her clinical features included hypertrichosis of her cheeks, erosions and scarring on her face, ear lobes and dorsum of her both hands, and a few intact vesicles located on her hands (Fig. 1). Her teeth showed a reddish brown discoloration (Fig. 2). Abdominal examination revealed significant splenomegaly. Her urine was red in color, and microscopic examination excluded hematuria. The clinical presentation suggested the diagnosis of CEP which was additionally supported by orange red fluorescence of her teeth and urine under Wood's lamp examination (Fig. 3). Histopathological examination of an intact blister revealed a large cellpoor subepidermal blister, festooning of dermal papillae into the blister cavity base, and superficial, thick walled sized vessels with PAS positive material within the

DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.8

How to cite this article: Das S, Gunduz O, Modi Z, Modi D. A newly diagnosed South African case of congenital erythropoietic porphyria. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):38-40. Submission: 09.09.2019; Acceptance: 02.11.2019



Figure 1: Hypertrichosis, erosions and scarring on the face. Scarring and an intact vesicle located on her hand.



Figure 2: Erythrodontia.



Figure 3: Wood's lamp examination showing orange red florescence of her teeth and urine.

vessel wall. Immunofluorescence revealed a positive C3 and lgG staining at the dermoepidermal junction and in the blood vessel walls.

Urine analysis showed markedly raised porphyrin level (100617.4 nmol/L). Fraction analysis revealed raised uroporphrin (+++) and coproporphyrin (+). Stool analysis showed raised porphyrin level (7096 nmol/gm). Fraction analysis revealed raised protoporphyrin (+), uroporphrin (+) and coproporphyrin (+++). Isocoproporphrin in stool which is diagnostic for porphyria cutanea tarda was undetected. During acute intermittent porphyria attacks urinary porphobilinogen and δ -aminolevulinic acid excretion is high with normal faecal porphyrin levels, which were normal in our case. The biochemical fraction analysis supported our clinical diagnosis of CEP. She had no polycythemia, but she had a significant hemolytic anaemia (Hb:12.0 gr/dL, Direct Coomb's Test +, LDH:742 U/L). Serological investigations for liver and renal function tests, vitamin D and calcium levels were unremarkable. Hepatitis markers (HptAAg, HptB Ag, HptC Ag) and HIV were negative. The history, clinical presentation, urine and stool investigations and biochemistry confirmed the diagnosis of CEP.

The mother was informed about the photoprotective measures, the limited management options and the prognosis of the disease. The patient was HLA typed for a bone marrow transplantation, and she is currently on the waiting list.

DISCUSSION

Cutaneous photosensitivity, blistering eruptions and increased fragility of the sun exposed skin are early cutaneous manifestation of CEP. The appearance of reddish colored urine on diapers is the first manifestation at birth. Secondary infections could cause scarring and may lead to severe deformity and disfigurement. Hypertrichosis may be seen in some patients [4]. Haemolytic anemia and splenomegaly are manifestations of systemic involvement, whereas the onset of haematological manifestations by the age of 5 is reported to be a poor prognostic indicator [1]. Deposition of porphyrin in the eye may lead to corneal ulcers, scarring and eventually to blindness [5]. Porphyrin deposits in bone lead to osteopenia, osteoporosis and increased risk in the tendency of spontaneous fractures. Additionally, vitamin D deficiency from prolonged periods of sun avoidance needs to be monitored [6].

Patient education and sun avoidance is crucial in the management of the disease. Blood transfusion and splenectomy can be considered in patients with severe hemolytic anaemia [2].

The UROS enzyme defect can be cured via stem cell transplantation (SCT) (including bone marrow and umbilical cord transplants) by replacing the defective

www.odermatol.com

enzyme in bone marrow erythroblasts, which makes the SCT the only known cure available for this disease. SCT was used first time in 1991, and since then there has been approximately 24 patients successfully treated with SCT due to CEP. SCT spectacularly improves cutaneous and systematic manifestations of CEP; however the treatment is associated with mortality due to severe complications (i.e. infections) and requires long term outcome studies [7].

CEP is a rare disease with multisystemic involvement requiring a multidisciplinary management approach.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

 Katugampola RP, Badminton MN, Finlay AY, Whatley S, Woolf J, Mason N, et al. Congenital erythropoietic porphyria: a singleobserver clinical study of 29 cases. Br J Dermatol. 2012;167:901.

- 2. Desnick RJ, Astrin KH. Congenital erythropoietic porphyria: advances in pathogenesis and treatment. Br J Haematol. 2002;117:779-95.
- Ben Bdira F, Gonzalez E, Pluta P, Laín A, Sanz-Parra A, Falcon-Perez JM, et al. Turning intracellular homeostasis of human uroporphyrinogen III synthase by enzyme engineering at a single hotspot of congenital erythropoietic porphyria. Hum Mol Genet. 2014;23:5805-13.
- 4. Wenner C, Neumann NJ, Frank J. Congenital erythropoietic porphyria: An update. Hautarzt. 2016;67:216-20.
- Arné JL, Depeyre C, Lesueur L. Corneoscleral involvement in congenital erythropoietic porphyria. Günther disease. J Fr Ophtalmol. 2003;26:498-502.
- Katugampola RP, Anstey AV, Finlay AY, Whatley S, Woolf J, Mason N, et al. A management algorithm for congenital erythropoietic porphyria derived from a study of 29 cases. Br J Dermatol. 2012;167:888-900.
- 7. Peinado CM, Heredia CD, To-Figueras J, Arias-Santiago S, Nogueras P, Elorza I, et al. Successful treatment of congenital erythopoietic porphyria using matched unrelated hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Ped Derm. 2013;30:484-9.

Copyright by Sweta Das, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.**

Onychomadesis in children: think about a late complication of hand-foot-mouth disease

Anissa Zaouak, Leila Bouhajja, Houda Hammami, Samy Fenniche

Department of Dermatology, Habib Thameur Hospital, Tunis, Tunisia

Corresponding author: Dr. Anissa Zaouak, E-mail: anissa_zaouak@yahoo.fr

ABSTRACT

Hand foot mouth disease (HFMD) is considered to be the most common infectious disease in association with onychomadesis. Coxsackie A6 may be the major subtype associated with onychomadesis after HFMD. A 2-year-old female child was referred to our department for an acute vesiculobullous eruption since two days with fever. Dermatological examination revealed a vesiculobullous eruption located on her hands and on her feet. Two months later she consulted for changes of her finger nails which appeared since 3 weeks. Her parents denied a nail trauma or fungal infection. The diagnosis of onychomadesis secondary to this HFMD was diagnosed. Physical examination revealed nail matrix arrest on her right index and right middle finger. The nail changes healed spontaneously without medication within two months. Practioners should be aware of this late complication to avoid unnecessary treatments and to recommend a simple follow-up.

Key words: Neonatal onychomadesis; Hand-foot-mouth disease; Onychomadesis

INTRODUCTION

Hand-foot-mouth disease (HFMD) is an acute infection caused most often by coxsackie A virus type 6 and enterovirus 71 frequently in children [1]. It generally starts with oral lesions after 4-6 days of incubation period [2].

CASE REPORT

A 2-year-old female child was referred to our department for an acute vesiculobullous eruption since two days with fever. Dermatological examination revealed a vesiculobullous eruption located on her hands (Fig. 1) and on her feet (Fig. 2). She also had some superficial erosions on her mouth. The diagnosis of hand-footmouth disease was assessed. She healed spontaneously within 4 days. Two months later she consulted for changes of her finger nails which appeared since 3 weeks. Her parents denied a nail trauma or fungal infection. On further quiery and since she suffered from hand-foot-mouth disease since two months, the diagnosis of onychomadesis secondary to this syndrome was diagnosed. Physical examination revealed nail matrix arrest on her right index and right middle finger (Fig. 3). The nail changes healed spontaneously without medication within two months.

DISCUSSION

HFMD is characterized by maculopapular and vesicular lesions especially on the hands, feet and mouth. Onychomadesis is the spontaneous separation of the nail plate from the matrix [1]. There are many etiologies responsible of the diagnosis of onychomadesis especially infections such as HFMD especially in children and attributable to coxsackie virus type A6. The first case was reported in 2000 in Chicago [3]. HFMD is considered to be the most common infectious disease in association with onychomadesis. Coxsackie A6 may be the major subtype associated with onychomadesis after HFMD. The nail changes vary from beau's lines to complete nail shedding. The median latency period between HFMD and onychomadesis is 40 days.

How to cite this article: Zaouak A, Bouhajja L, Hammami H, Fenniche S. Onychomadesis in children: think about a late complication of hand-foot-mouth disease. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):41-43.

Submission: 23.02.2019; Acceptance: 29.04.2019 DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.9

www.odermatol.com



Figure 1: Vesiculobullous eruption on the right hand.



Figure 2: Vesiculobullous eruption on the feet.



Figure 3: Onychomadesis on the nails of index and middle fingers of right hand.

A study from Taiwan reported that the incidence of onychomadesis in children with hand-foot-mouth disease was 5% [4,5]. This complication is considered even epidemic in Taiwan [2,6]. The mechanism of onychomadesis is still unknown. The difference in the turnover time between skin and nail could explain the delayed onset of nail changes after resolution of the systemic and cutaneous signs of HFMD [7]. Onychomadesis occurring after HFMD is temporary with spontaneous normal regrowth [8,9]. Indeed, there is no need for treatment and usually onychomadesis in those children diseappears spontaneously within 1 to 2 months [10].

CONCLUSION

In front of onychomadesis diagnosis in a child, a history of viral illness especially HFMD should be searched actively [11]. The diagnosis should be suspected especially in a well-appearing patient, absence of a known trauma. We should reassure the patient and his parents that it has a good prognosis and will heal spontaneously within one to two months [12]. Practioners should be aware of this late complication to avoid unnecessary treatments and to recommend a simple follow-up [13].

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- Yüksel S, Evrengül H, Özhan B, Yüksel G. onychomadesis a late complication of hand-foot-mouth disease. J Pediatr. 2016;174:274.
- Chiu HH, Wu CS, Lan CE. Onychomadesis: A late complication of hand, foot, and mouth disease. J Emerg Med. 2017;52:243-5.
- Clementz GC, Mancini AJ. Nail matrix arrest following handfoot-mouth disease: a report of five children. Pediatr Dermatol 2000;17:7-11.
- Akbaş A, Kılınç F, Yakut HI, Metin A. Nail disorders in children, a clinical study. Our Dermatol Online. 2016;7:149-54.
- Shikuma E, Endo Y, Fujisawa A, Tanioka M, Miyachi Y. Onychomadesis developed only on the nails having cutaneous lesions of severe hand-foot-mouth disease. Case Rep Dermatol Med. 2011;2011:324193.
- Chiu HH, Lan CC, Wu CS, Kuo KC, Chen GS, Wei KC. Onychomadesis following hand-foot-and-mouth disease. Cutis. 2016;97:E20-1
- Long DL, Zhu SY, Li CZ, Chen CY, Du WT, Wang X. Late-Onset nail changes associated with hand, foot, and mouth disease: a clinical analysis of 56 cases. Pediatr Dermatol. 2016;33:424-8.
- Chiriac A, Birsan C, Chiriac AE, Pinteala T, Foia L. Hand, Foot and Mouth disease in northeastern part of Romania in 2012. Our Dermatol Online. 2013;4:226-9.
- Wei SH, Hang YP, Liu MC. An outbreak of coxsackie virus A6 hand foot and mouth disease associated with onycomadesis in Taiwan. BMC Infect Dis. 2011;14:346.
- Hardin J, Haber RM. Onychomadesis: literature review. Br J Dermatol. 2015;172:592-6.
- 11. Dobrev H, Hristova R. A case of onychomadesis following hand,

foot, and mouth disease. Our Dermatol Online. 2016;7:101-2.

- 12. Kuehnel NA, Thach S, Thomas DG. Onychomadesis as a late complication of hand-foot-mouth disease: a case series shedding light on nail shedding. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2017;33:e122-3.
- 13. Akpolat ND, Karaca N. Nail changes secondary to hand-footmouth disease. Turk J Pediatr. 2016;58:287-90.

Copyright by Anissa Zaouak, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.**

Stress associated median canaliform dystrophy of Heller in medical students more prominent on dominant thumb nail: A case series

Annie Raizada, Maitreyee Panda, Debasmita Behera, Chinmoy Raj

Department of Dermatology, Venereology and Leprosy, IMS & SUM Hospital, SOA Deemed to be University, Kalinga Nagar – 751 003, Bhubaneswar, Odisha, India

Corresponding author: Dr. Annie Raizada, E-mail: raizada.annie001@gmail.com

ABSTRACT

Median canaliform dystrophy of Heller is an unusual condition, presenting morphologically as a central or paramedian longitudinal groove with lateral projections, creating an appearance of 'inverted fir tree- like' pattern. Exact etiopathogenesis is unclear, however it has been proposed that Median Canaliform Dystrophy of Heller, is an acquired entity. Repetitive nail plate and cuticle trauma is a common association and treatment with oral retinoids have been hypothesized as the cause, however the etiology remains elusive for most affected individuals. Treatment is often unsatisfactory and prolonged, however topical 0.1% tacrolimus, 0.05% tazarotene and injectable triamcinolone acetonide have been tried with notable improvement. Psychiatric consultation should be sought when associated with obsessive – compulsive, impulse control or depressive disorders. We present a case series of three medical students, with stress associated Median Canaliform Dystrophy of Heller, typically more severe on right thumb nail in all three cases.

Key words: Stress; Medical student; Median nail dystrophy; Dominant thumb

INTRODUCTION

Median Canaliform Dystrophy of Heller, is a rare nail abnormality, presenting clinically as central or paramedian groove or split with multiple, transverse parallel lines, typically involving one or both thumb nails, however other nails can also be involved. Heller, recorded the first ever case of this disorder in 1928 [1]. The diagnosis is mostly based on Clinical features. Exact etiopathogenesis is elusive, however self inflicted trauma is implicated in most cases. Majority of cases are acquired but few cases with familial occurrence and following use of oral retinoids have been reported [2].

Male:Female ratio is 1:1 [3] and mean age of occurrence is 25.72 years [4]. The closest differential diagnosis to this condition is Habit Tic Deformity. Multiple treatment modalities have been tried with unsatisfactory outcome. We report a case series of Median Nail Dystrophy of Heller in three medical students, with a common background of underlying stress related to exams and lesions predominantly on the right thumb nail.

CASE REPORTS

Case 1

A 24 years old, intern presented with single longitudinal groove with multiple oblique ridges running in a paramedian and outward manner, giving a 'fir tree – like' appearance on bilateral thumb nails since three years. Lesions were more prominent on right thumb nail. Lunula was enlarged in size than normal on bilateral thumb nails (Fig. 1). The median longitudinal groove extended from proximal nail fold upto distal nail edge. Cuticle was normal in bilateral thumb nails, with mild periungual scaling. No other finger nails were affected. No associated skin or mucosal lesions were present.

DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.10

How to cite this article: Raizada A, Panda M, Behera D, Raj C. Stress associated median canaliform dystrophy of Heller in medical students more prominent on dominant thumb nail: A case series. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):44-46. Submission: 14.03.2019; Acceptance: 14.05.2019

Case 2

A 22 years old, male final year M.B.B.S. student, presented with similar complaints as that described for case 1 with additional findings of periungual hypopigmentation with superficial scaling and soggy appearance (Fig. 2).

Case 3

The third patient was 21 years old male, third year M.B.B.S. student, presented with similar signs and symptoms (Fig. 3). All the patients visited us due to cosmetic concern regarding the nails. There was a common background of underlying stress related to exams. With every semester exams the habit of nail picking/biting got aggravated and severity of nail involvement increased. There was no history of oral retinoid or other medication use, no history of contact with irritants or allergens. There was no systemic involvement. All routine investigations were normal. Nail dermoscopy, imaging studies and subungual scraping for KOH was done to rule out any underlying nail pathology. A diagnosis of Median Canaliform Dystrophy of Heller was made based on clinical evaluation. Psychiatric referral was done.

DISCUSSION

Median Canaliform Dystrophy of Heller, also known as Dystrophia unguis mediana canaliformis, nevus striatus unguis or soleonychia, presents clinically as longitudinal central or paramedian groove, with multiple lateral transverse projections, giving a pattern of 'inverted fir tree - like' appearance. In severe cases, the nail plate can split along the groove. Other features like enlargement and redness of lunula, thickening of proximal nail fold can be found. There is no sex predilection and mean age of presentation is 25.72 years [4]. Involvement most commonly is symmetrical and frequently involves the thumb, however other fingers and toes may be affected. In our case series there was predominant involvement of right thumb. This can be explained hypothetically because of involvement of dominant hand with recurrent Koebner phenomenon and relative ease of self inflicting trauma.

It is an acquired entity however Sweeney et al has reported familial clustering of cases in 2005 [3]. Exact etiopathogenesis is not fully understood, however



Figure 1: Single longitudinal groove with multiple oblique ridges running in paramedian and outward manner giving an 'inverted fir tree – like' appearance on both thumb nails, more prominent on right thumb nail in a 24 years male medical student. Size of Lunula enlarged on bilateral nails.



Figure 2: A single median longitudinal ridge with lateral projections, giving an 'inverted fir tree –like' pattern with enlarged lunula and periungual soggy appearance on both thumb nails, more prominent on right thumb nail, in a 22 years male medical student.



Figure 3: A single median longitudinal ridge with lateral projections, giving an 'inverted fir tree –like' pattern with enlarged lunula on both thumb nails more prominent on right thumb nail and bilateral mild superficial scaling, in a 21 years male medical student.

www.odermatol.com

conditions causing temporary defect in nail matrix due to focal infection, discretization, self inflicted trauma to nail or nail bed or repetitive pushing down of cuticle or proximal nail folds, use of oral retinoids, have been thought to be the causative factors. Reason for formation of longitudinal groove can be attributed to absence of keratinocytic adhesions within nail matrix with dyskeratosis with splitting of nail plate due to weaker tensile strength [4].

The most significant differential diagnosis of MCD of Heller is Habit Tic Deformity. Habit tic deformity is caused by habitual or constant rubbing of the thumb's proximal nail fold and cuticle by the tip of second digit, resulting in longitudinal nail defects. Themain differentiating feature is normal cuticle in MCD of Heller,while cuticle is affected or completely lost in Habit Tic Deformity [5].

Most cases are poorly responsive to treatment. Topical application of tacrolimus (0.1%) and tazarotene (0.05%) [6], have been tried with notable improvement and acts by normalizing the process of keratinization with additional anti-inflammatory role. Satisfactory results have been seen with intralesional steroid injection using triamcinolone acetonide. Psychiatry consultation is indicated in cases of obsessive-compulsive, anxiety, depression or impulse-control disorders. Non-medical therapy includes covering the nail plate with nail wrap or tape, to avoid direct trauma to the nails.

CONCLUSION

The novelty of this case series lies in the fact, that all the three reported patients had aggravation of symptoms with stress related to examinations, predominantly involving dominant thumb nails. This is possibly the first case series reported to the best of our knowledge.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- Beck M, Wilkinson S. Disorders of nails: Medican canaliform dystrophy. In: Burns T, Breathnach S, Cox N, Griffiths C, editors. Rook's Textbook of Dermatology. 7th ed. Oxford: Blackwell Science. 2004. pp. 54-5.
- Avhad G, Ghuge P. Median canaliform dystrophy of Heller. Indian Pediatr. 2013;50:1073.
- Sweeney SA, Cohen PR, Schulze KE, Nelson BR. Familial Median Canaliform nail dystrophy. Cutis. 2005;75:161-5.
- 4. Kota R, Pilani A, Nair PA. Median nail dystrophy involving the thumb nail. Ind J Der. 2016;16:120.
- Singal A, Daulatabad D. Nail tic disorders: Manifestations, pathogenesis and management. Ind J Dermatol Venereol Leprol. 2017;83:19-26.
- 6. Madke B, Gadkari R, Nayak C. Median canaliform dystrophy of Heller. Indian Dermatol Online J. 2012;3:224-5.

Copyright by Annie Raizada, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.**

Onychomadesis secondary to autoimmune thyroid disease mimicking thyroid acropachy

Ahu Yorulmaz, Basak Yalcin

Department of Dermatology, Ankara Bilkent City Hospital, Ankara, Turkey

Corresponding author: Dr. Ahu Yorulmaz, E-mail: ahuyor@gmail.com

ABSTRACT

Onychomadesis has been described as proximal separation of the nail plate from the nail matrix due to drastic insult to the matrix that induces a total arrest of matrix activity. A vast variety of health conditions, mainly including infections and autoimmune diseases have been implicated in the etiology of onychomadesis. However, up to now no published data is available on the association of autoimmune thyroid disease with onychomadesis. Here, we present a case of autoimmune thyroid disease induced onychomadesis in a 85-year-old woman. Moreover, we highlighted a distinct feature of the patient in that nail findings of the patient exceptionally resemble thyroid acropachy, which is a very rare manifestation of autoimmune thyroid disease.

Key words: Onychomadesis; Autoimmune thyroid disease; Acropachy

INTRODUCTION

Onychomadesis is characterized by spontaneous detachment of the nail plate from the nail matrix, in which detachment begins at the proximal end of the nail bed, although not always, consequently leading to nail shedding. A vast variety of health conditions, mainly including infections and autoimmune diseases have been implicated in the etiology of onychomadesis [1,2]. It is well-known that thyroid diseases have significant cutaneous manifestations, some of which are distinctly linked with nails [3]. Thyroid acropachy is the utmost cutaneous manifestation of autoimmune thyroid disease, which is characterized by clubbing of fingers and toenails, swollen digits along with subperiosteal new bone formation [4-10]. Here, we describe a patient with onychomadesis associated with autoimmune thyroid disease, whom clinical features mimic those of thyroid acropachy. To our knowledge, this is the first case to be published in which the clinical findings favored the diagnosis of onychomadesis associated with autoimmune thyroid disease.

CASE REPORT

A 85-year-old woman visited our department with a history of nail shedding in her fingernails and deformation in her toenails. She told that a couple of weeks ago two of her fingernails and a small part of her left big toenail had lifted and subsequently shed with accompanying subtle pain. Her medical history revealed long-standing hypertension, for which she was receiving candesartan/hydrochlorothiazide for years. There was not any history of trauma or precipitating factors preceeding the nail findings. She denied any family history of similar lesions. Upon dermatological examination, we observed anonychia of left middle finger and right ring finger, also proximolateral quadrant of the left big toenail was seperated from the nail bed. All toenails except right 3-5th toenails were dystrophic with subungual hyperkeratosis (Figs. 1 and 2). A dusky erythema in distal parts of foot digits was also noticed (Fig. 1). Dermoscopic examination of toenails revealed subungual hyperkeratosis and purple to black pigmentation corresponding subungual hemorrhage in right 1st, 2nd and left 1-3rd toenails (Fig. 3). Mycological

How to cite this article: Yorulmaz A, Yalcin B. Onychomadesis secondary to autoimmune thyroid disease mimicking thyroid acropachy. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):47-49.

Submission: 15.10.2019; Acceptance: 01.11.2019 DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.11



Figure 1: Anonychia of left middle finger and right ring finger, partial loss in left big toenail, subungual hyperkeratosis on toenails. Note the dusky erythema on distal parts of toe digits extending onto the toe pulp.



Figure 2: Closer view of left hand and foot. Note onychorrhexis of fingernails and subungual hemorrhages on toenails

examination of toenails was negative. Laboratory studies including biochemical panel, complete blood and differential counts, erythrocyte sedimentation rate, serum ferritin, folate, vitamin B12 and vitamin D levels were normal. The serum thyroid stimulating hormone level was 5.78mIU/L (normal range, 0.55 to 4.78) and anti-thyroid peroxidase (anti-TPO) was 80 IU/ ml (normal, <60 IU/mL). Anti-nuclear antibody, anti-double stranded DNA antibody, antibodies to saline-extracted antigens (ENA panel) and rheumatoid factor were negative. Plain X-ray radiographic examination of hand and foot were normal. The thyroid ultrasound showed a diffusely enlarged, hypo echoic gland. Thus, based on history and clinical and radiological findings, a diagnosis of onychomadesis associated with autoimmune thyroid disease was established. The patient was referred endocrinology department but lost follow-up after referral.



Figure 3: Dermoscopy of right second toenail (FotoFinderx20).

Informed consent was obtained from the patient.

DISCUSSION

Thyroid acropachy is an uncommon manifestation of autoimmune thyroid disease, characterized by clubbing of finger and toenails, swollen digits along with subperiosteal new bone formation. Other manifestations of autoimmune thyroid disease include thyroid ophthalmopathy and pretibial myxedema, which is also called as thyroid dermopathy. Thyroid acropachy is regarded as the insignificant manifestation of autoimmune thyroid disease, as it has been reported that about 4% of patients with thyroid ophthalmopathy have dermopathy, and that one of five patients with thyroid dermopathy has acropachy. Although the exact pathogenesis of autoimmune thyroid disease has not been fully understood yet, it is thought that genetic predisposition and environmental factors interact to produce an abnormal immune response to selfantigens. Since the musculoskeletal system is one of the main target tissues for thyroid hormones, autoimmunity against the tyhroid antigens expressed in the connective tissue cells is regarded to be the fundamental process contributing the development of acropachy, which eventually leads to increased glycosaminoglycan and fibroblast proliferation. Thyroid acropachy can be seen in all forms of autoimmune thyroid disease, thus clinically patients may be euthyroid, hypothyroid or hyperthyroid. But, the distinctive feature of thyroid acropachy is that, it represents the most extreme form of tissue damage caused by thyroid autoimmunity, since the presence of acropachy is known to indicate the severity of both ophthalmopathy and dermopathy. Usually, acropachy occurs in patients with long-term Graves' disease, in whom thyroid ophthalmopathy and dermatopathy have already been confirmed. It is suggested that there is a sequential presentation of extrathyroidal manifestations of autoimmune thyroid disease, in which acropachy develops at the last stage. On the other hand, isolated case reports of acropachy have been documented in the literature [4-10].

Onychomadesis is considered as the drastic form of Beau's lines, which is defined as the detachment of the nail plate from the proximal nail fold as a result of transitory arrest in the activity of the nail matrix. Onychomadesis has been associated with a wide variety of clinical conditions, including major medical illnesses, infections and autoimmune diseases. Chemotherapeutics, antiepileptics, retinoids, lithium and antibiotics have been also implicated in the etiology of onychomadesis. Among the autoimmune diseases, pemphigus vulgaris is well-known to be associated with onychomadesis, indeed onychomadesis is the most common nail abnormality seen in pemphigus vulgaris [1,2]. Here, we described a patient with onychomadesis associated with autoimmune thyroid disease. As far as we know, there is not any report in the literature describing a causal relationship of onychomadesis with autoimmune thyroid disease. Takasu et al. reported a patient with TSBAbpositive hypothyroidism and onycholysis, which is also called as Plummer's nail [11]. Although clinically they are separate conditions, characteristic early finding of onychomadesis is symmetric proximal onycholysis [1]. All the potential etiological factors that could be implicated in the development of onychomadesis in our patient have been excluded. On the other hand, the induration and erythema in the distal parts of the feet (Fig. 1) point to the possible involvement of subcutaneous tissues, which suggests acropachy. However, a negative conventional radiograph, absence of fusiform soft tissue swelling, which usually involves the middle aspects of the digits, also digital clubbing rule out the diagnosis of acropachy. Moreover, although isolated cases of acropachy have been described, it is well-known that acropachy is almost always associated with dermopathy and ophthalmopathy [8].

Here, we report a case with autoimmune thyroid disease, of whom clinical manifestations imply thyroid acropachy, but indeed associated with onychomadesis. We highlight the importance of considering all the etiological factors while evaluating a patient with a nail finding. Since, a minor detail may be major indicator for a serious disease.

CONCLUSION

Here, we report a case with autoimmune thyroid disease, of whom clinical manifestations imply thyroid

acropachy, but indeed associated with onychomadesis. We highlight the importance of considering all the etiological factors while evaluating a patient with a nail finding. Since, a minor detail may be major indicator for a serious disease.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

The authors certify that they have obtained all appropriate patient consent forms. In the form the patient(s) has/have given his/her/their consent for his/her/their images and other clinical information to be reported in the journal. The patients understand that their names and initials will not be published and due efforts will be made to conceal their identity, but anonymity cannot be guaranteed.

REFERENCES

- 1. Hardin J, Haber RM. Onychomadesis: literature review. Br J Dermatol. 2015;172:592-6.
- 2. Hardin J, Haber RM. Idiopathic sporadic onychomadesis: case report and literature review. Arch Dermatol. 2012;148:769-70.
- Puri N. A study on cutaneous manifestations of thyroid disease. Indian J Dermatol. 2012;57:247-8.
- 4. Gutch M, Sanjay S, Razi SM, Gupta KK. Thyroid acropachy: Frequently overlooked finding. Indian J Endocrinol Metab. 2014;18:590-1.
- Fatourechi V. Thyroid dermopathy and acropachy. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2012;26:553-65.
- Batal O, Hatem SF. Radiologic case study. Thyroid acropachy. Orthopedics. 2008;31:2, 98-100.
- Koca TT. Association with thyroid disorders and rheumatic diseases: a case report with thyroid acropachy. Turk J Phys Med Rehab. 2015;61:187-9.
- Fatourechi V, Ahmed DD, Schwartz KM. Thyroid acropachy: report of 40 patients treated at a single institution in a 26-year period. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2002;87:5435-41.
- Kraus CN, Sodha P, Vaidyanathan P, Kirkorian AY. Thyroid dermopathy and acropachy in pediatric patients. Pediatr Dermatol. 2018;35:e371-4.
- Mathur SK, Sharma BB, Choudhary D, Rao RS, Shibin TS, Singh V. Clubbing in a case of hypothyroidism. J Assoc Physicians India. 2008;56:241.
- 11. Takasu N, Seki H. Plummer's nails (onycholysis) in a thyroid-stimulation-blocking antibody (tsbab)-positive patient with hypothyroidism. Intern Med. 2018;57:3055-6.

Copyright by Ahu Yorulmaz, et al. This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.**

Cutaneous mastocytosis mimicking hypertrophic scars: A case report

Faizan Younus Shah¹, Yasmeen Jabeen Bhat¹, Sumaya Zeerak¹, Roohi Wani², Iffat Hassan Shah¹

¹Department of Dermatology, Government Medical College, Srinagar, Kashmir University, J&K, India, ²Department of Pathology, Government Medical College, Srinagar, Kashmir University, J&K, India

Corresponding author: Dr. Yasmeen Jabeen Bhat, E-mail: yasmeenasif76@gmail.com

ABSTRACT

Cutaneous mastocytosis are a group of disorders which are characterized by abnormal proliferation and accumulation of mast cells in the skin. We report a case of a 21 year old female who presented with few isolated lesions on the thigh which were initially misdiagnosed as hypertrophic scars by a general practitioner. However, following examination of the case by a dermatologist, a diagnosis of cutaneous mastocytoma was suspected and confirmed with histopathological examination.

Key words: Mastocytosis; Hypertrophic scar

INTRODUCTION

Mast cell is a type of granulocyte derived from myeloid stem cells. Once thought to be tissue resident basophils, mast cells have been shown to have a unique lineage. The mast cells have a diverse distribution inhabiting the skin, respiratory, gastrointestinal and genitourinary system [1]. Although best known for their role in allergy and anaphylaxis, mast cells are now known to have critical proinflammatory as well as immunoregulatory roles and are intimately linked with wound healing, angiogenesis and blood-brain barrier function [2]. Mast cells exert their functions by means of various medaitors like histamine, leukotrienes, chemokines, cytokines, chymase and tryptase among others.

Mastocytosis is a disorder characterized by abnormal mast cell proliferation and accumulation within various organs, most commonly the skin when it is called cutaneous mastocytosis. There are three main types of cutaneous mastocytosis: maculopapular cutaneous mastocytosis, solitary cutaneous mastocytosis and diffuse cutaneous mastocytosis [3]. Telengiectasia macularis eruptive perstans is regarded as a rare variant of cutaneous mastocytosis.

The clinical presentation of cutaneous mastocytosis is diverse with lesion morphology varying from macules, papules, plaques and nodules, size ranging from few millimeters to several centimeters, and colour differing from yellow-tan to red-brown. We report a case of cutaneous mastocytosis masquerading as hypertrophic scars.

CASE REPORT

A 21 year old female patient presented to the outpatient department (OPD) of the department of dermatology of our hospital with the chief complaints of few raised reddish brown to black lesions on the right thigh from 3 months. The lesions were associated with moderate to severe pruritus which would disturb the routine activities of the patient and mandate the use of over the counter antihistaminics for relief. The patient also gave history of non-specific diffuse pruritus which would occur occasionally and had a

How to cite this article: Shah FY, Bhat YJ, Zeerak S, Wani R, Hassan Shah I. Cutaneous mastocytosis mimicking hypertrophic scars: A case report. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):50-52. Submission: 23.02.2019; Acceptance: 04.05.2019

DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.12

long history of many years. Rest of the history was unremarkable and there was no specific pointer to any other systemic involvement like gastrointestinal, cardiovascular, respiratory, etc. Local examination revealed the presence of two erythematous plaques and a linear erythematous plaques on the inner aspect of the right thigh (Fig. 1). The lesions were well defined with a regular hyperpigmented border. The nodules were approximately 1.5 cm in diameter and the plaque was approximately 5 cm along the long axis and 1 cm in width. The plaque had a brown black hue. The lesions were firm to hard on palpation and had been previously misdiagnosed as hypertrophic scar by some general practitioner. The surrounding skin was normal and no excoriations could be appreciated. Darier's sign was elicited over the lesions and the overlying skin turned red on stroking. The patient also had symptomatic dermographism which explained the diffuse pruritus that the patient complained of.

Laboratory investigations (CBC, LFT, KFT) done by the patient were within normal limits. A 5 mm punch biopsy was taken from the lesion and sent for histopathological examination which showed diffuse infiltration of the dermis by inflammatory cells with an unremarkable epidermis (Fig. 2). With higher magnification, collection of mast cells in the dermis alongside collections of eosinophils and lymphocytes could be appreciated (Fig. 3). Serum tryptase level was done in the patient and found to be within normal limits. A diagnosis of cutaneous mastocytosis was made in the patient.

Prior to the study, patient gave written consent to the examination and biopsy after having been informed about the procedure.

DISCUSSION

Cutaneous mastocytosis is a type of mastocytosis that primarily affects the skin. It is caused by KIT gene mutations, which are mostly sporadic and rarely inherited [4]. A diagnosis is generally suspected based on history and presence of typical lesions. Histopathological examination is generally diagnostic for cutaneous mastocytosis.

In this case, we came across a variable presentation of cutaneous mastocytosis. Even though a detailed history and examination made us suspect the diagnosis of cutaneous mastocytosis, examination by a



Figure 1: Mastocytoma: Two erythematous nodules and a single hyperpigmented plaque on the inner aspect of the thigh.



Figure 2: Photomicrograph showing aggregates of inflammatory cells extending into entire dermis with unremarkable epidermis. (100X magnification).



Figure 3: Collection of mast cells, eosinophils and lymphocytes in the dermis adjacent to the skin adnexae.

non-specialist landed her with an ostensible diagnosis of hypertrophic scars. The clinical appearance of

www.odermatol.com

the lesions could fit into the diagnosis of cutaneous mastocytoma but the consistency of the lesions is said to be rubbery [5], unlike our patient whose lesions were rather firm in consistency.

Disorders masquerading as closely related or unrelated mimics can be a source of puerile inaccuracies on part of the treating physician and land the patient in great misery for the want of an appropriate diagnosis and proper treatment. A careful consideration of the patient history, a meticulous examination and a mind that leaves no possibility forsaken is of utmost importance in the clinical practice of diagnosis and treatment.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- 1. Inamadar A, Palit A. Cutaneous mastocytosis: Report of six cases. Indian J Dermatol, Venereol and Leprol. 2006;72:50.
- Theoharides TC, Kalogeromitros D. The critical role of mast cells in allergy and inflammation. Ann NY Acad Sci. 2006;1088:78–99.
- 3. Hartmann KA, Henz BM. Cutaneous mastocytosis clinical heterogeneity. Int Arch Allergy Immunol. 2002;127:143–6.
- Longley JB, Metcalfe DD, Tharp M, Wang X, Tyrrell L, Lu S, et al. Activating and dominant inactivating c-KIT catalytic domain mutations in distinct clinical forms of human mastocytosis. PNAS. 1999;96:1609-14.
- 5. Cather JC, Menter AM. Red-brown skin lesions and pruritus. Proc (Bayl Univ Med Cent). 2000;13:297–9.

Copyright by Faizan Younus Shah, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.



Elephantiasis neuromatosa

Giuseppe Famularo¹, Laura Conversano¹, Liborio Manente²

¹Internal Medicine, San Camillo Hospital, Rome, Italy, ²Pathology, San Camillo Hospital, Rome, Italy

Corresponding author: Dr. Giuseppe Famularo, E-mail: g.famularo@icloud.com

ABSTRACT

Elephantiasis neuromatosa is usually associated with NF-1 mutation and sporadic cases are very rare. A 75-year-old woman presented with growing masses involving the left leg. A physical examination revealed an enlarged left leg with more than 30 huge, hard, and firm nodules below the knee. A biopsy specimen of a nodule showed a soft-tissue neurofibroma. The patient refused to undergo surgical de-bulking and was subsequently lost to follow-up. Our case had no personal or family history of neurofibromatosis type 1 and no other features of the disorder were recognized. There is agreement that, irrespective of the presence of NF-1 mutation, elephantiasis neuromatosa arises from a plexiform neurofibroma of the superficial and deep nerves ultimately leading to the elephant-like and grotesque appearance of the involved limb. Surgical de-bulking and limb amputation are needed in most severe cases.

Key words: Elephantiasis neuromatosa; Neurofibroma; von Recklinghausen phenotype; Lymphostasis

INTRODUCTION

Elephantiasis neuromatosa (EN) is characterized by abnormal soft-tissue hypertrophy and bone dysplasia that are associated with early and exaggerated bone growth of the affected leg along with the growth of infiltrating neurofibromas and lymphangiomatosis [1]. Thinning of bones, erosion of articular surfaces and periosteal dysplasia are other common features. A substantial proportion of cases are associated with neurofibromatosis type 1, i.e. the von Recklinghausen disease [1]. Sporadic patients have been reported even more rarely.

CASE REPORT

A 75-year-old woman had a one-year history of growing and painful masses involving the left leg. Previous history was remarkable for hypertension and chronic lymphedema of the lower limbs and her drug regimen consisted of ramipril and furosemide. A physical examination revealed an enlarged left leg with more than 30 huge, hard, and firm nodules below the knee. The nodules were up to 7 cm in maximum size, the overlying skin was thickened and pigmented, and no ulceration was seen (Figs. 1a and 1b). The right lower limb was normal. A biopsy specimen of a nodule of the left leg showed a soft-tissue neurofibroma (Fig. 2). The patient refused to undergo surgical de-bulking to alleviate the pain and improve the cosmetic appearance. She was treated conservatively and was subsequently lost to follow-up.

DISCUSSION

At presentation, the findings in this patient were highly reminiscent of EN, a rare and very impressive disorder first described by Virchow, and well illustrate the typical features of this enigmatic disorder [2]. The underlying pathophysiology as well as the mechanistic pathways of EN are not fully understood particularly in the very rare sporadic cases who do not have the classical von Recklinghausen phenotype and in whom no NF-1 mutation is found. There is agreement that, irrespective of the presence of NF-1 mutation, EN arises from a plexiform neurofibroma of the superficial and deep nerves. The unregulated proliferation of the perineural connective, fat, muscle tissue, and bone is thought to play a major role and accounts for the locally aggressive behavior of the tumor even though

How to cite this article: Famularo G, Conversano L, Manente L. Elephantiasis neuromatosa. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):53-55. Submission: 25.06.2019; Acceptance: 27.07.2019 DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.13



Figure 1: (a and b) Severe hypertrophy of the left leg with several huge, hard, and firm nodules below the knee. The greatest nodule was up to 7 cm in maximum size. The overlying skin appeared thickened and pigmented, with no ulceration.



Figure 2: Histopathological examination (hematoxylin and eosin) of a sample from a nodule biopsy shows spindle cells arranged in short fascicles infiltrating the dermis and the underlying soft-tissues, a finding suggestive of a massive neurofi broma.

there is no evidence of malignancy [3]. Ultimately, the unchecked growth of the neurofibroma and the paralleling exaggerated soft-tissue hypertrophy and

bone dysplasia lead to the elephant-like and grotesque appearance of the involved limb. The disfiguring features of EN are usually limited to the lower third of the affected leg however the chest, buttocks and the limb roots can be also involved. Chronic lymphostasis, lymphedema, and the dysplasia and hyper-proliferation of the lymphatic vessels have been proposed to play a mechanistic role and consequently patients with chronic lymphedema and lymphostasis are at increased risk of developing EN as compared to healthy subjects [4]. This hypothesis fits well with the clinical presentation of our patient and her history of chronic lymphedema.

Most patients with EN have the NF-1 mutation [1]. Our case had no personal or family history of neurofibromatosis type 1 and no other features of the von Recklinghausen disease, such as "café au lait" spots, iris Lisch hamartomas, axillary and inguinal freckling, and skeletal abnormalities, were recognized. Filariasis, lymphangitis, cellulitis, and scleroderma are often advocated when first facing a patient with EN. However, a long-held dogma suggests that elephantiasis nostras verrucosa is the most important differential diagnosis for EN patients. Elephantiasis nostras verrucosa results from chronic venous stasis that triggers the appearance of chronic changes in areas of dependent edema such as hyperkeratosis, papillomatous plaques, loosely adherent crust and cobblestone-like nodules, erythema and skin ulcers [5].

Patients with EN may have infiltration of the subcutaneous fat and muscle compartments, which can cause severe muscle atrophy and functional impairment. Entrapment of the main limb veins and arteries is common and this can be an important cause of severe and potentially life-threatening bleeding. Ulceration and infection are other clinically relevant complications in the course of EN. Surgical de-bulking and limb amputation or disarticulation are needed in most severe cases of EN [6].

CONCLUSION

This patient presented with gross EN and massive gigantism of her left leg. The limb enlargement was extremely disfiguring and resulted in severe disability. In most cases, EN is a rare clinical manifestation of the von Recklinghausen disease and sporadic cases not associated with the NF-1 mutation are even more rare.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- 1. Ponti G, Pellacani G, Martorana D, Mandel VD, Loschi P, Pollio A, et al. Giant elephantiasis neuromatosa in the setting of neurofibromatosis type 1: a case report. Oncology Lett. 2016;11:3709-14.
- Sullivan TP, Seeger LL, Doberneck SA, Eckardt JJ. Plexiform neurofibroma of the tibial nerve invading the median and lateral gastrocnemius muscles and plantaris muscle. Skeletal Radiol. 1994;23:149-52.
- 3. Bano S, Prasad A, Yadav SN, Chaudary V, Sachdeva N. Elephantiasis

neuromatosa of the lower limb in a patient with neurofibromatosis type-1: a case report with imaging findings. J Pediatr Neurosci. 2010;5:59-63.

- Lohrmann C, Pache G, Felmerer G, Foeldi E, Schaefer O, Langer M. Post-traumatic edema of the lower extremities: evaluation of the lymphatic vessels with magnetic resonance lymphangiography. J Vasc Surg. 2009;49:417-23.
- 5. Shah M. Elephantiasis nostras verrucosa. N Engl J Med. 2014;370:2520.
- Hoshi M, Ieguchi M, Taguchi S, Yamasaki S. A case report of surgical debulking for a huge mass of elephantiasis neuromatosa. Rare Tum. 2009;1:e11.

Copyright by Giuseppe Famularo, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

Granulocyte-Colony stimulating factor induced early psoriasis - a case report and literature review

Manandhar Upasana, Wang Yue Yin, Wu Jian Bo, Song Ji Quan

Department of Dermatology and Venereology at Zhongnan Hospital of Wuhan University, Wuhan City, Hubei Province, China

Corresponding author: Prof. Song Ji Quan, E-mail: songjiq@126.com

ABSTRACT

Human Recombinant Granulocyte colony-stimulating factor is a hematopoietic growth factor; most commonly known to be used for chemotherapy induced neutropenia for the mobilization of peripheral blood stem cells. A case of 43 years old lady, post radical mastectomy for breast cancer and one cycle of chemotherapy was encountered with the development of massive psoriasis like eruptions all over the body including the scalp with adherent silvery scales after 10 days of administration of granulocyte colony stimulating factor with failure of remission even after months of treatment. Clinical signs of psoriasis were seen positive. Munro micro abscess was also noted in the Biopsy. Patient was treated as adverse drug reaction with immediate cessation of G-CSF administration. The rash improved significantly with no new appearances. However, during follow up, island of patches persisted on certain areas, and soon after there was second round of massive eruption without the drug administration. It is very unusual for a drug reaction to not heal after the cessation of the drug. Moreover, since there was second round of sudden massive eruption without the drug, it was clearer that it was not a drug reaction. Rather, the clinical signs and the biopsy were suggestive of early psoriatic presentation.

Key words: Granulocyte colony stimulating factor; G-CSF; Psoriasis; Adverse drug reaction; Neutropenia

INTRODUCTION

Granulocyte colony-stimulating factor (G-CSF) is a hematopoietic growth factor (HGF) that stimulates the production and function of granulocytic cells mostly neutrophils [1]. The incorporation of human recombinant G-CSF as a therapeutic tool has allowed an exogenous stimulation of hematopoietic precursors in order to increase the number of circulating neutrophils [2]. These agents are used frequently to promote leukocyte recovery and reverse resultant myelosuppression after high dose chemotherapy. They have made a substantial clinical impact especially in the management of cancer patients. As every coin has two sides, there have been reports of various adverse effects both cutaneous and systemic. Therefore, we here have a case of initial drug eruption induced by G-CSF administration in a

patient with breast cancer, which was later recognized to be early psoriasis.

CASE REPORT

Patient, female, 43 years old, post radical mastectomy and one cycle of chemotherapy presented to the outpatient department of our hospital with extensive erythema, maculopapular rashes and desquamation for two weeks. She had undergone one cycle of chemotherapy (docetaxel 140mg, cyclophosphamide 1140mgdl, q21d) according to the TC regimen with necessary adjuvant therapy. On the tenth day after chemotherapy, the patient developed bone marrow suppression for which the patient was given recombinant Human granulocyte colonystimulating factor (G-CSF). On the same day of the administration of G-CSF, the patient developed a

How to cite this article: Upasana M, Yin WY, Bo WJ, Quan SJ. Granulocyte-Colony stimulating factor induced early psoriasis - a case report and literature review. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):56-60.

Submission: 05.07.2019; Acceptance: 26.09.2019 DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.14



Figure 1: Erythematous maculopapular rashes and patches with silvery white scales over the scalp, abdomen, back and thighs at presentation.

red rash on the right side of her armpit, which spread to the chest and buttocks, and gradually spread over the whole body including the scalp. Numerous small miliary rashes to large erythematous patches covered with adherent silvery white scales were noted (Fig. 1) with no pruritus or pain. Her lesions were extensive and were increasing rapidly. Newly appeared fresh red rashes as well as faded brown maculopapular rashes, covered with silvery white scales could be observed on the trunk and limbs with positive Film phenomenon and dot bleeding sign (Auspitz sign). Thick white scaly patches were seen on the scalp with fine demarcation extending outside the hairline with scarce hair (Fig.1). The patient had no other significant past medical history and no systemic abnormalities were detected. Biopsy showed hyperkeratosis of the epidermis, parakeratosis, and neutrophil infiltration in the stratum corneum with Munro micro abscess formation, mild spongiotic changes in the epidermis and mild perivascular infiltration in the superficial dermis (Fig. 2). After the comprehensive analysis of patient's medical history and ongoing chemotherapy it was termed as G-CSF induced drug eruption.

She was then treated with anti-allergic drugs in combination with topical therapies, which showed significant improvement of her rashes with no new eruptions. On follow up after two months, the



Figure 2: Complete remission of lesions over the scalp and abdomen. Residual maculopapular rashes and island of patches over the back after 2 months during follow up.

rashes on her scalp, abdomen and extremities had completely cleared but islands of patches persisted on her back with large erythematous maculopapular rashes without scales (Fig. 3). Therefore, the patient was under simultaneous treatment for her cancer and the rashes. But again after 4 months of initial eruption she had second round of sudden extensive eruption all over her body (Fig. 4). The lesions varied from small red maculopapular rashes to large scaly patches with adherent silvery scales similar to the first episode of eruption. Auspitz sign and film phenomenon were seen positive. Patient however refused to do another biopsy and insisted on supportive management.

Since the second time had no any aggravating factors and the clinical manifestation was favorable for psoriasis. Finally, after overall analysis of the case, the final diagnosis was made as psoriasis induced upon the administration of G-CSF 4 months ago, the initial drug eruption being the early psoriatic presentation.

DISCUSSION

Psoriasis is one of the most common chronic inflammatory skin disorder predominantly characterized by accumulation of Th1-type T cells and neutrophils, rigorous epidermal proliferation and differentiation, and enhanced epidermal production



Figure 3: Biopsy (Hematoxylin and Eosin stain, 20x, 40x and 100x) showing hyperkeratosis of the epidermis, parakeratosis, and neutrophil infiltration in the stratum corneum with Munro microabscess formation(circled), mild spongiotic changes in the epidermis and mild perivascular infiltration in the superficial dermis.

of antimicrobial peptides [3]. Granulocyte colony stimulating factor (G-CSF) is a cytokine that is commercially available as a result of recombinant DNA technology [4,5]. Human recombinant G-CSF was used for the treatment of neutropenia induced by chemotherapy in the presented case. In this case the first lesions were seen on the 10th day of administration



Figure 4: Second round of extensive eruption.

of G-CSF after first cycle of chemotherapy. Within this short period of time, the patient had developed erythematous macules and patches with silvery white scales all over the body including the scalp, with positive film phenomenon and Auspitz sign. These signs clinically suggested Psoriasis but the biopsy and Reflectance Confocal Microscopy reports suggested otherwise. Although biopsy reported the presence of Munro micro abscess and hyperkeratosis, other characteristic features of psoriasis were not found. As the lesions had developed quickly and patient had no prior history of psoriasis or any other cutaneous inflammatory disease, we can argue that this might be an early presentation of psoriasis due to which the biopsy and RCM were negative showing only mild proliferation and inflammation. Also, the failure of remission of the rashes and extensive recurrence of the rash again after few months despite continuous treatment indicates that it is not merely a simple drug reaction. This also suggests that it can be an early presentation of psoriasis.

A very similar case was reported in 1989 [6] which also described psoriasiform eruption triggered by recombinant granulocyte macrophage colony stimulating factor (rGM-CSF) and exacerbated by G-CSF in a patient with breast cancer. The patient however had complete remission of the lesions and no relapse was noted. This is one of the earliest reported cases of G-CSF induced cutaneous eruption. The major difference with our case is that the patient did not have complete remission of her lesions even after 2 months, which makes it fairly arguable whether this case is a drug eruption or early psoriasis. No reports are found stating the induction of the disease Psoriasis itself with G-CSF. Later, in 1997 a case was reported stating the worsening of psoriasis after treatment with G-CSF in a patient with small-cell lung cancer. Also, they stated that the withdrawal of G-CSF therapy coincided with the improvement of psoriasis in the patient [7].

However, in later years very few reports of psoriasis like eruption were reported in the literature. Rather other forms of G-CSF induced drug eruptions were reported such as generalized erythematous and indurated papules and plaques with mild epidermal spongiosis and dermal infiltrate of enlarged plump macrophages [8], granulomatous dermatitis [2,9] with enlarged histiocytes clinically manifesting as painful edematous nodules with high fever similar to Sweets syndrome, and cases of G-CSF induced Sweet syndrome reported by Kenneth et al in 1999 and White et al in 2005 [10,11]. It has also been reported that G-CSF stimulates the proliferation of myeloid leukemic cells. Yamashita et al states that although there were no leukemic cells in the peripheral blood or bone marrow, eruptions containing leukemic cells were observed. They explain that those leukemic cells might have responded to hG-CSF and proliferated in the skin [12].

According to a study which analyzed the cytokine profile of this cytokine induced psoriasis like eruption and psoriasis [13], the Polymerase Chain Reaction and immunohistology of G-CSF induced dermatitis resembled psoriasis with regard to epidermal hyperparakeratosis and accumulation of lymphocytes in the upper dermis. This was however different with our patient who showed neutrophil infiltration in the stratum corneum, mild spongiotic changes in the epidermis with perivascular infiltration in the superficial dermis.

High concentrations of G-CSF in the skin is said to induce the production of cytokines by resident cells, including other colony-stimulating factors and interleukins. Activation of macrophage function could stimulate the production of tumor necrosis factor-a, which stimulates keratinocyte-derived monocyte chemotaxis and activating factor. Activated monocytes could further trigger the inflammatory reaction by producing interleukin- 1 and tumor necrosis factor-a like in the pathogenesis of psoriasis which may be the reason for the induction of the psoriatic lesions after its administration.

Although the role of G-CSF in the pathogenesis of psoriasis has not been established, there are reports in

which G-CSF could have been related to the induction or exacerbation of psoriasis. In all the cases reported about psoriasis like eruption, the common point is the eruptions of brand-new lesions and worsening

CONCLUSION

The lesions following G-CSF-induced leukocytosis are characterized by a lymphocytic inflammation and cytokine pattern similar to that detected in active psoriatic lesions and share many of the cellular and molecular changes that are similar to the psoriatic epidermis. Therefore, we speculate that the pattern of skin changes induced by G-CSF, a cytokine involved in the host defense against bacterial infections, is partially overlapping with the induction of cutaneous immune functions that characterize psoriasis and this can be termed as a key pathogenic factor in the induction of psoriasis. Also, the genetic variation of the population can be an important factor for the induction of the psoriasis like eruptions in the patients since not everyone receiving it develops the reaction. Gene polymorphism could be significant to explain the variants in the induction of the disease to G-CSF and should be researched for the better and clearer explanation of this phenomenon. Not many cases have been reported with the association of G-CSF with psoriasis or psoriasis like eruptions. However, the ones, which were found reported in the literature, were also mostly done in the early 90s. So, since the administration of this human recombinant granulocyte colony-stimulating factor has become so common in clinical practice there should be more research and study regarding its adverse cutaneous reactions as they can be life threatening too if not recognized prior to worsening of the patient.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I would like to thank my professor Dr Song Ji quan and my co-authors for helping me in this paper and also all the colleagues of my department for guiding me and continuously supporting me in my work.

REFERENCES

- Fariña MC, Requena L, Dómine M, Soriano ML, Estevez L, Barat A. Histopathology of cutaneous reaction to granulocyte colonystimulating factor: Another pseudomalignancy. J Cutan Pathol. 1998;25:559-62.
- Ferran M, Gallardo F, Salar A, Iglesias M, Barranco C, Pujol RM. Granulomatous dermatitis with enlarged histiocytes: A characteristic pattern of granulocyte colony-stimulating factor. Report of two cases and review of the literature. Dermatology. 2006;212:188-93.

- Chapman A, El Miedany Y. Psoriasis. Comorbidity Rheum Dis. 2017:81-124.
- Glass LF, Fotopoulos T, Messina JL. A generalized cutaneous reaction induced by granulocyte colony-stimulating factor. J Am Acad Dermatol. 1996;34:455-9.
- Yokoyama A, Uemura S, Fujino S, Fujino S, Inoue Y, Kohno N, et al. Eruption caused by recombinant humanG-CSF. Intern Med. 1994;33:641-3.
- Cho SG, Park YM, Moon H, Kim KM, Bae SS, Kim GB, et al. Psoriasiform eruption trigerred by recombinant granulocytemacrophage colony stimulating factor (rGM-CSF) and exacerbated by granulocyte stimulating factor (rG-CSF) in a patient with breast cancer. Korean Med Sci. 1998;13:685-8.
- Soutter WP, Mcindoe GA, Hospital H, Robert T, Magnetic S, Unit R. Worsening Psoriasis after treatment with g-csf in a patient with small-cell lung cancer serum basic fibroblast growth factor and vascular endothelial growth factor in metastatic renal cell carcinoma treated with interferon alfa-2b. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1997;89:6-7.
- Glass LF, Fotopoulos T, Messina JL. A generalized cutaneous reaction induced by granulocyte colony-stimulating factor. J Am Acad Dermatol. 1996;34:455-9.
- 9. Ozaki S, Funasaka Y, Takubo M, Matayoshi T, Ueno T, Asayama T, et al. Granulocyte colony-stimulating factor-induced granulomatous

dermatitis with enlarged histiocytes clinically manifesting as painful edematous nodules with high fever similar to Sweet's syndrome. J Dermatol. 2015;42:414-7.

- White JML, Mufti GJ, Salisbury JR, Du Vivier AWP. Cutaneous manifestations of granulocyte colony-stimulating factor. Clin Exp Dermatol. 2006;31:206-7.
- Arbetter KR, Hubbard KW, Markovic SN, Gibson LE, Phyliky RL. Case of granulocyte colony-stimulating factor – induced Sweet's syndrome. Am J Hematol. 1999;61:126-9.
- Yamashita N, Natsuaki M, Morita H, Kitano Y. Cutaneous eruptions induced by granulocyte colony-stimulating factor in two cases of acute myelogenous leukemia. J Dermatol. 1993;20:473-7.
- Mössner R, Beckmann I, Hallermann C, Neumann C, Reich K. Granulocyte colony-stimulating-factor-induced psoriasiform dermatitis resembles psoriasis with regard to abnormal cytokine expression and epidermal activation. Exp Dermatol. 2004;13:340-6.

Copyright by Manandhar Upasana, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

Beta-blocker bisoprolol induced psoriasis

Ramin Mofarrah^{1,2}, Ramina Mofarrah³, Kousar Jahani Amiri⁴, Mona Mohammadi Tabar⁴, Birger Kränke^₅

¹Austria Board Certified Dermatologist and Venereologist, ²Department of Dermatology, Faculty of Medicine, Islamic Azad University, Sari, Iran, ³Student Research Committee, Shiraz Branch, University of Medical Sciences, Shiraz, Iran, ⁴Student Research Committee, Sari Branch, Islamic Azad University, Sari, Iran, ⁵Department of Dermatology, Allergy Division, Medical University of Graz, Austria

Corresponding author: Prof. Birger Kränke, E-mail: birger.kraenke@medunigraz.at

ABSTRACT

A number of beta-adrenoceptor blocking drugs have been reported to be upon the most common causative agents for drug-induced psoriatic lesions. Apparently this adverse reaction appears after several months of continuous therapy. In our case psoriasis eruption is associated with bisoprolol (B1-blocker) therapy in a man without previous skin lesions and history of psoriasis. The biopsy demonstrated psoriasiform dermatitis with spongiosis and parakeratosis. The pathogenic mechanisms to be discussed are the pharmacological effects on the epidermal beta-adrenergic adenylate cyclase-cyclic AMP system and on the excessive release of lysosomal enzymes.

Key words: Bisoprolol; Beta-adrenoceptor blocking drugs; Psoriasis eruption; Drug eruption; Drug- induced psoriatic

INTRODUCTION

Adverse drug reactions constitute a significant public health problem, and, therefore, identifying relevant drug interactions is a critical step for prevention. Many reports in the literature outline the more or less prominent role of drugs in initiating, triggering, or aggravating psoriasis lesions [1-4].

Since their introduction, beta-blockers have been increasingly prescribed in the treatment of cardiovascular diseases such as angina pectoris, arrhythmia, hypertension as well as non-cardiovascular indications like essential tremor, migraine headache prophylaxis, and infantile hemangioma [3-5]. Beta-blockers are classified as non-cardioselective and cardioselective, according to their capacity to interact selectively with β 1- and β 2-adrenergic receptors. Side effects are well reported for several organ systems. The integumentary system constitutes one of the rarest areas which may be affected by these agents.

Adverse cutaneous reactions induced by beta-blockers imitate different polymorphic skin disorders which are related to the wide extent of intracellular transduction pathways and signals they influence. The reported clinical cutaneous symptoms include classical dermatoses such as psoriasiform and papulosquamous eruptions, lichenoid, eczematous, exfoliative eruptions, and hyperkeratosis of the distal extremities [6].

Extracutaneous organ manifestations associated with beta-blockers represent characteristic symptom complexes like the oculomucutaneous syndrome and the pseudolupus erythromatosus syndrome [7]. Fibrinous peritonitis may be a lethal side effect. The drug induced LE syndrome is clinically difficult to distinguish from the idiopathic SLE.

Therapy with beta-blockers may result in a de novo induced psoriasiform eruption on clinically uninvolved skin in a known case of psoriasis, aggravation of a pre-existing psoriatic tendency or in precipitation of the disease in persons without family history of psoriasis or in predisposed individuals [8]. Even cases who became resistant to conventional anti-psoriatic therapy are reported [6]. An induction period before

How to cite this article: Ramin Mofarrah, Ramina Mofarrah, Kousar Jahani Amiri, Mona Mohammadi Tabar, Birger Kränke. Beta-blocker bisoprolol induced psoriasis. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):59-61. Submission: 24.03.2019; Acceptance: 24.08.2019

DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.15

the occurrence of clinical manifestation is characteristic, which is usually of an approximately 1 year duration, but may vary [7]. All these facts make it difficult for clinicians to comprehend the causal relation and therefore often lead to a misdiagnosis. The mechanisms by which beta-blockers might induce or exacerbate psoriasis are largely unknown, but there may be two major pathogenetic mechanisms causing the cutaneous reactions: heterogeneous immunological stimulation and the pharmacological effect of adrenergic beta-blockers on the adenylate cyclase AMP system in epidermal cells.

In this context we would like to present a case report highlighting the importance of considering beta-blockers as potential cause of polymorphic cutaneous eruptions.

CASE REPORT

We present a case of a 57- year male farmer referred to the dermatology clinic, Medical University of Graz, Austria, with some patches of eczematous dermatitis over the trunk (Fig. 1). These eruptions were thought to be induced by the anti-gout medication allopurinol, a substance that inhibits the action of xanthine oxidase, which he has been using uneventfully for several years. The skin biopsy showed spongiotic dermatitis. Therefore allopurinol therapy was withdrawn immediately. The patient improved well and the rush subsided. But after 20 days he was hospitalized again due to a suberythrodermatic eruption with partial symmetrical papulo-squamous lesions on his face and trunk. In addition, dystrophic hyperkeratosis of the palms, nails and soles were accompanied by severe itching.

A diagnosis of sub-erythrodermatic psoriasis was made, and we raised the question of a beta-blocker induced psoriasiform eruption. This suspicion was indorsed by the patient's history, his clinical presentation and the results of the histological examination. The biopsy specimen of the right thigh demonstrated psoriasiform dermatitis with spongiosis and parakeratosis. His history revealed an approximately two year period consumption of Rivacor® (bisoprolol, ß1 selective) due to arterial hypertension before the onset of cutaneous symptoms. No previous skin lesions and history of psoriasis could be elicited. Laboratory results showed high IgE levels, 21% eosinophils in the differential blood count, positive antinuclear antibodies test and LE cells. The beta-blocker medication was discontinued, and an ACE Inhibitor was prescribed. Topical bethametason therapy was added, and as a

result the cutaneous symptoms were ameliorated. The amount of total ANA titer decreased (1:160). At the follow-up control after 4 weeks we saw a partial remission of the suberythrodermatic skin condition and the hyperkeratotic lesions. Rechallenge with bisoprolol was refused by the patient and thus not pursued.

DISCUSSION

Many cases of cutaneous, mucous and dermal appendage side effects of non-selective (alprenolol, carvedilol, nadolol, oxprenolol, pindolol, propranolol) [8] as well as selective beta-blockers (acebutolol, atenolol, cetamolol, metoprolol, practolol) have been published.

Because psoriasis is a very complex disease and its activity is often unpredictable, clinical studies on adverse drug effects in psoriasis have been difficult to conduct [1]. Heng et al. [9] have shown distinct clinical and histopathological features of beta-blocker induced psoriasiform eruptions which differentiate this syndrome from psoriasis. The psoriasiform lesions induced by betablockers are characterized as (generalized) erythematous papulosquamous plaques with less erythema and scaling than seen in psoriasis. The trunk and extremities are symmetrically affected without involving the face. The histopathology findings reveal an intradermal and predominantly perivascular mixture of mononuclear cells, neutrophils and eosinophils.

There are two major theories which explain the underlying pathomechanism; Lymphocytes, macrophages and neutrophils expose membrane beta-adrenergic receptors, depressed cAMP levels through blocking these receptors via beta-blockers are



Figure 1: Psoriasisform rash with well-demarcated erythematous scaly plaques in the trunk 2 years after beginning of therapy with bisoprolol.

www.odermatol.com

associated with enhanced proliferation, motility and activity of lymphocytes, neutrophils and cells of the macrophage Langerhans cell series [9-12]. Released lysosomal enzymes by these cells are responsible for the presence of basal keratinocyte herniations and the related hyperproliferation and psoriasiform eruptions Epidermal cells are mainly ß2 adrenergic receptor carriers. Located on the membrane, adenylate cyclase converts ATP into cAMP. It is generally accepted that cyclic AMP plays a key role in keratinocyte proliferation and differentiation. Decreased intracellular AMP levels lead to a higher proliferation and reduced cell differentiation, whereas AMP reduction results in a decrease of mitotic and metabolic activity [13].

Thus blocking the beta-receptors in the skin leads to a decrease in intracellular calcium and intra-epidermal cyclic AMP. This decrease, in turn, results in an increased epidermal cell proliferation. The reason why betablockers of the newer generation (β 1 selective) affect β 2 receptors in epidermal cells is related to cross- reactions between the different beta-blocker subtypes.

Other theories related to beta-blocker induced cutaneous side effects include impaired lymphocyte transformation and delayed hypersensitivity Type (IV hypersensitivity). Immunoreactions are thought to be associated with psoriasiform and lichenoid lesions which histologically show the pattern of a lichenoid drug eruption. This hypothesis is supported by in vivo (positive patch test) and in vitro tests [7].

Beta-blocker induced eruptions can mimic a wide range of cutaneous lesions thus delaying diagnosis. Although the clinical presentation resembles psoriasiform skin lesions microscopic imaging shows in most of the cases a monomorph histology with acanthosis, focal hyperkeratosis, mixed dermal infiltration and lichenoid drug reaction secondary to beta-blockers [14].

Latency periods for beta-blockers vary from several days to 12 months (48 weeks) on average. They are shorter in cases of de novo pustular psoriasis and in the exacerbation of pre-existing psoriasis. The reasons for these variations remain unknown and imply the influence of individual, genetic, and racial background [2]. An induction period of two years as seen in our case was previously reported in the literature [7]. Medication history should always be considered in terms of unexplainable skin eruptions, and an adequate substitution of the offending beta-blocker agent should be initiated. After withdrawal of the beta-blockers the psoriasiform eruptions usually clear up in nearly 50 % of the cases [7].

The exacerbation of a pre-existing psoriasis after bisoprolol initiation was previously reported [15]. With our patient we mention the first case of a de-novo induced psoriasifrom eruption due to bisoprolol in a patient with no history of psoriasis.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- 1. Rongioletti F, Fiorucci C, Parodi A. Psoriasis induced or aggravated by drugs. J Rheumatol Suppl. 2009;83:59-61.
- Basavaraj KH, Ashok NM, Rashmi R, Praveen TK. The role of drugs in the induction and/or exacerbation of psoriasis. Int J Dermatol. 2010;49:1351-61.
- Wu S, Han J, Li WQ, Qureshi AA. Hypertension, antihypertensive medication use, and risk of psoriasis. JAMA Dermatol. 2014;150:957-63.
- Baggio R, Le Treut C, Darrieux L, Vareliette A, Safa G. Psoriasiform diaper rash possibly induced by oral propranolol in an 18-Month-old girl with infantile hemangioma. Case Rep Dermatol. 2016;8:369–73.
- Menezes MD, McCarter R, Greene EA, Bauman NM. Status of propranolol for treatment of infantile hemangioma and description of a randomized clinical trial. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol. 2011;120:686–95.
- Arnold T, Schaarschmidt ML, Herr R, Fischer JE, Goerdt S, Peitsch WK. Drug survival rates and reasons for drug discontinuation in psoriasis. J Dtsch Dermatol. 2016;14:1089-99.
- Hödl S. [Side effects of beta receptor blockers on the skin. Review and personal observations]. Hautarzt. 1985;36:549-57.
- Bilewicz-Stebel M, Miziolek B, Bergler-Czop B, Stańkowska A. Druginduced subacute cutaneous lupus erythematosus caused by a topical beta blocker-timolol. Acta Dermatovenerol Croat. 2018;26:44-7.
- Heng MC, Heng MK. Beta-adrenoceptor antagonist-induced psoriasiform eruption. Clinical and pathogenetic aspects. Int J Dermatol. 1988;27:619-27.
- 10. Milave-Puretic V, Mance M, Ceovic R, Lipozencic J. Drug induced psoriasis. Acta Dermatovenerol Croat. 2011;19:39-42.
- Lowes MA, Suarez-Farinas M, Krueger JG. Palmoplantar pustular psoriasis following initiation of a beta-blocker: disease control with low-dose methotrexate. Cutis. 2014;94:153-5.
- 12. Balak DM, Hajdarbegovic E. Drug-induced psoriasis: clinical perspectives. Psoriasis (Auckl). 2017;7:87-94.
- 13. Harris RR, Mackenzie IC. The effects of alpha and beta adrenergic agonists and cyclic adenosine 3':5'-monophosphate on epidermal metabolism. J Invest Dermatol. 1981;77:337-40.
- Onnis G, Dreyfus I, Mazereeuw-Hautier J. Factors associated with delayed referral for infantile hemangioma necessitating propranolol. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol. 2018;32:1584-8.
- Waqar S, Sarkar P. Exacerbation of psoriasis with beta blocker therapy. CMAJ. 2009;181:1-2.

Copyright by Ramin Mofarrah, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.**

Coexistence of tuberculous gumma with tuberculosis verrucous cutis (TBVC) in an immunocompetent female

Nishant Agarwala, Madhuchhanda Mohapatra, Trashita Hassanandani, Maitreyee Panda

Department of Dermatology Venerology and Leprology, IMS and SUM Hospital, Bhubaneswar, Odisha, India

Corresponding author: Dr. Trashita Hassanandani, E-mail: htrashita@gmail.com

ABSTRACT

Tuberculous gummas and tuberculosis verrucosa cutis (TBVC) generally manifest in two extreme poles across the cell mediated immunity spectrum of cutaneous tuberculosis. The present case report refers to a 43 year old female with subcutaneous soft to firm non-tender, minimally fluctuant nodules & abscesses over digits of B/L hands and few well defined verrucous plaques over lateral aspects of bilateral soles. Ziehl-Neelsen stain did not demonstrate any acid fast bacilli. On histopathologic examination it was diagnosed as Tuberculous gumma with Tuberculosis Verrucosa cutis as per clinical diagnosis and its coexistence in a single individual is unique. The patient was treated with anti tubercular drugs (ATD) & responded well.

Key words: Cutaneous tuberculosis; Tuberculous gumma; Tuberculosis verrucous cutis (TBVC); Immunocompetent

INTRODUCTION

Cutaneous tuberculosis constituting a small fraction about 1.5% of all forms of extra pulmonary tuberculosis, manifests as different clinical types across the cell mediated immunity spectrum. The clinical manifestations like lupus vulgaris, tuberculosis verrucosa cutis (TBVC), scrofuloderma, tuberculous gumma, tuberculous chancre, miliary tuberculosis, papulonecrotic tuberculid and lichen scrofulosorum may be dependent on the route of infection (endogenous or exogenous), the immune status of the patient and previous sensitization with tuberculosis [1]. Tuberculous gummas, also called metastatic tuberculous abscesses, are usually seen in malnourished children and in immunocompromised states, as result of hematogenous dissemination of tubercle bacilli from an underlying focus and occur during periods of lowered immunity [2]. It usually presents as one or multiple non-tender subcutaneous nodules, which slowly soften, or cold abscesses with fluctuant swelling. Whereas TBVC results from direct inoculation of the bacilli into the skin of previously infected patients having intact immunity. It manifests as a large verrucous plaque with finger like projections at the margins. Co-existence of different types of cutaneous tuberculosis has been described in various literatures in the form of scrofuloderma with tuberculosis verrucosa cutis [3], lupus vulgaris with tuberculosis verrucosa cutis, papulonecrotic tuberculid with lichen scrofulosorum and lupus vulgaris with papulonecrotic tuberculid [4]. Interestingly, we came across a rare presentation in a 43 year immunocompetent female presenting with both subcutaneous skin abscesses in multiple sites (low immunity) along with verrucous plaques over B/L feet (high immunity), proven histopatholigically as TB gumma and TBVC respectively.

CASE REPORT

A 43 year old female presented to us with chief complaints of multiple painless swellings over digits of B/L hands for 4 weeks. On examination, there were multiple subcutaneous soft to firm non-tender, minimally fluctuant nodules &

How to cite this article: Agarwala N, Mohapatra M, Hassanandani T, Panda M. Coexistence of tuberculous gumma with tuberculosis verrucous cutis (TBVC) in an immunocompetent female. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):62-64.

Submission: 14.08.2019; Acceptance: 29.09.2019 DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.16 abscesses of size about 3*3 cm² with overlying intact skin, mild erythema and no surface change (Fig. 1). On further examination, we found few well defined verrucous plaques over lateral aspects of bilateral soles which was persisting since 2 months (Fig. 2). We sent samples from both lesions for histopathological study. Routine blood investigations were within normal limits, except raised ESR (68cm/hour). Except for episodic mild raise of temperature (99-100F) patient had no other systemic complaints. There was no evidence of any immunosuppression or lymphadenopathy. Radiological investigations for bony involvement were negative. Mantoux test was positive with 15 mm induration at 48 hours. Gram stain and Ziehl-Neelsen stain for acid fast bacilli were negative. PCR for Mycobacterium tuberculosis was negative. HP study from the nodules showed multiple granulomas composed of epitheloid cells, histiocytes, lymphocytes and Langhan's type of giant cells with small areas of caseous necrosis involving reticular dermis and subcutaneous tissue (Figs. 3a and 3b). The vertucous lesions on HP study revealed mildly hyperkeratotic epidermis with well-defined granulomas



Figure 1: A skin coloured, soft to firm, fluctuant nodule on the right middle finger.



DISCUSSION

Tuberculosis verrucosa cutis (TBVC) is warty form of cutaneous tuberculosis and was first described as "Prosecutor's wart" by Rene Laennec. It is caused by exogenous inoculation mostly due to trauma in presensitized persons with moderate to high degree of cell mediated immunity. Clinically, TBVC lesions are mainly distributed over the trauma prone areas like extremities and present as a slowly growing, asymptomatic papule/nodule to a firm verrucous plaque. Histopathologically well formed classical tubercular granuloma with pseudoepitheliomatous hyperplasia of epidermis is seen. But caseous necrosis is a rare finding [5]. Tuberculous gumma, also known as metastatic tubercular abscess is a rare form of cutaneous TB, caused by hematogenous spread of the bacilli from a primary underlying focus during periods of lowered immunity. Gumma presents clinically as cutaneous and subcutaneous nodules and/or abscesses, which are nontender and fluctuant, forming undermined ulcers on rupturing. Epitheloid



Figure 3: (a) Multiple granulomas and focal collection of inflammatory cells in the dermis [H&E, x4], (b) Multiple granulomas composed of epitheloid cells, histiocytes, lymphocytes, Langhan's type of giant cells with small areas of necrosis [H&E, x40].



Figure 2: Irregular warty plaques with scaling over lateral aspect of bilateral soles.



Figure 4: (a) Hyperkeratosis, acanthosis and dense inflammatory infiltrate with giant cells in the dermis [H&E, x4], (b) Well defined granulomas composed of epitheloid cells & Langhan's type of giant cells without any necrosis [H&E, x40].
www.odermatol.com

cell granulomas with extensive areas of caseous necrosis are histopathological findings of tuberculous gumma. Since, tuberculous gumma spreads hematogenously from an underlying focus in an immounocompromised patient, almost all patients presenting with gumma have systemic tubercular involvement as well as some form of immunosuppression [6]. But our patient presented without any systemic involvement or immunosuppression. Co-existence of various types of cutaneous TB has been reported in literature including Scrofuloderma with TBVC and Scrofuloderma with TB gumma [3,4]. To the best of our knowledge simultaneous occurrence of TB gumma and TBVC in a single patient (which occupy two extreme poles in the immunological spectrum of cutaneous TB) has not been reported till date. Hence we, report this rare case of co-existence of TBVC and TB gumma in an otherwise immunocompetent patient with no other systemic involvement.

CONCLUSION

Simultaneous occurrence of TB gumma and TBVC are extremely rare findings in an immunocompetent indivisual.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- Yates VM. Mycobacterial infections. In: Burns T, Breathnach S, Cox N, Griffith C, editors. Rook's Textbook of Dermatology. 8th ed. Massachusettes: Wiley-Blackwell; 2010. p. 31.10
- Kalaria VG1, Kapila R, Schwartz RA. Tuberculous gumma (cutaneous metastatic tuberculous abscess) with underlying lymphoma. Cutis. 2000;66:277-9.
- Rao AG. Scrofuloderma associated with tuberculosis verrucosa cutis. Indian J Dermatol Venereol Leprol. 2014;80:76-8.
- Rambhia KD, Kharkar V, Mahajan S, Khopkar US. Multifocal tuberculous gummas and bilateral scrofuloderma followed by papulonecrotic tuberculids developing during anti-tubercular therapy. Indian J Dermatol Venereol Leprol. 2016;82-4,424-6.
- Chopra D, Chopra V, Sharma A, Chopra S, Aggarwal S, Goyal D. Unusual sites of cutaneous tuberculosis: a report of two cases. Case Rep Dermatol Med. 2017;2017:7285169.
- Dash M, Sarangi R, Panda M. Generalized tuberculous gumma. Indian Pediatr. 2012;49:773.

Copyright by Nishant Agarwala, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

Concomitant erythema induratum of Bazin and papulonecrotic tuberculid: A rare manifestation

Bhusal Priya¹, Joshi Smita¹, Adhikari Ram Chandra²

¹Nepal Medical College, Kathmandu, Nepal, ²Department of Pathology, Tribhuvan University Teaching Hospital, Institute of Medicine, Kathmandu, Nepal

Corresponding author: Dr. Bhusal Priya, E-mail: priya.bhusal29@gmail.com

ABSTRACT

The tuberculids represent a group of disorders resulting from hypersensitive immune reactions within the skin due to hematogenous dissemination of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* or its antigens from a primary source. Erythema induratum of bazin, papulonecrotic tuberculid and lichen scrofulosorum are classified as true tuberculids. Tuberculids are rare manifestation and simultaneous occurrence of two tuberculids in one patient is even rarer. We report a case of 25 year lady presenting with erythema induratum and papulonecrotic tuberculid simultaneously. Though no source of active infection was found, her lesions were found to be consistent with the diagnosis clinicopathologically and resolved with antitubercular treatment. Concomitant occurrence of two tuberculids in one patient is a rare manifestation and when this has been reported, the commonest combination appeared to be erythema induratum of bazin and papulonecrotic tuberculid, similar to our case, which resolved with antitubercular treatment.

Key words: Erythema induratum of bazin; Papulonecrotic tuberculid; Rare; Simultaneous; Occurrence

INTRODUCTION

The tuberculids represent a group of disorders resulting from hypersensitive immune reactions within the skin due to hematogenous dissemination of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* or its antigens from a primary source, occurring in a patient with strong antituberculous cell-mediated immunity. There are three main clinical manifestations of cutaneous tuberculids: lichen scrofulosorum, papulonecrotic tuberculid (PTN) and erythema induratum of Bazin (EI) [1]. The diagnosis of tuberculid may be uncertain when there is an atypical clinical presentation, inconsistent circumstantial evidence, and lack of direct evidence [2]. We report a rare case in which two tuberculids, EI and PTN, occurred simultaneously in the same patient.

CASE REPORT

A 25 years female, previously healthy presented with multiple painful reddish raised solid lesions on both the

lower limbs for 1 months. She also developed multiple asymptomatic solid and fluid filled lesions which broke down to form ulcer on upper abdomen, back and both the arms of same duration. She was not suffering from cough, malaise or weight loss but complains of fever which was not documented. She had no past history of tuberculosis (TB), however was living with a family member who suffered from pulmonary tuberculosis.

On cutaneous examination, multiple, tender, erythematous to dusky red, well defined, coin shaped, indurated subcutaneous nodules was present distributed symmetrically over the bilateral lower limb, measuring approximately $(1 \text{ cm}^2 - 3 \text{ cm}^2)$ in size on both calves, shins, left thigh, and right dorsum of foot, some of these had begun to ulcerate (Fig. 1). She also had few vesicles and multiple dusky red papules, some with central necrosis, few scattered and some linearly arranged, discrete, with brownish colored crusts and erythematous border of size $0.5 \times 0.5 \text{ cm}^2$ presenton right upper quadrant of abdomen, chest, back and

How to cite this article: Priya B, Smita J, Chandra AR. Concomitant erythema induratum of Bazin and papulonecrotic tuberculid: A rare manifestation. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):65-67. Submission: 16.06.2019; Acceptance: 02.08.2019

DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.17

both upper limbs (Fig. 2). There was no evidence of lymphadenopathy. Her systemic examination was unremarkable.

Her routine investigations (hemoglobin, complete blood count, liver function tests, and renal function tests, urine rme) were normal with erythrocyte sedimentation rate of 20 mm/hr. Chest X-ray and abdominal ultrasonography examination were normal. Serology for HIV, HbsAg, anti HCV, VDRL was negative. Examination of tuberculin test site revealed indurated plaque (24×24 mm) and multiple erythematous papules at the periphery of the positive tuberculin reaction.

Three biopsy sample were obtained from the characteristic lesion of both eruptions comprising of vesicle, ulcer and nodule. A biopsy specimen of a nodular lesion from the lower leg revealed large area of necrosis involving both septa and lobules with aggregates of histiocytes and necrosis of blood vessel wall (Fig. 3). However, the biopsy specimen of the ulcer and vesicle lesion from the left arm and abdomen



Figure 1: Erythema induratum of bazin.

respectively showed focal necrosis of dermal collagen with surrounding epithelioid histiocytes, fibrinoid necrosis of vessels with extravasation of red blood cells with perivascular lymphohistiocytic infiltration in the dermis (Fig. 4). These findings were consistent with erythema induratum and papulonecrotic tuberculid, respectively. Acid-fast bacilli were not found in the skin biopsy specimens and PAS stain was negative for fungal element. In view of clinicopathological features, she was started on standard antituberculous regimen consisting of isoniazid, rifampicin, pyrazinamide, and ethambutol for 2 months followed by 4 months of isoniazid and rifampicin. The lesion completely reduced with post inflammatory hyperpigmentation, and atrophy within 4 months of treatment. At the end of 6 month, no recurrence was noted.

DISCUSSION

The term tuberculid was coined by Darier in 1896 [3]. Erythema induratum of bazin, papulonecrotic



Figure 3: Erythema induratum. (H&E; X40 magnification) showing epidermis, dermis and subcutis. The necrosis of subcutaneous lobules and thickening of septa are evident in this magnification.



Figure 2: Papulonecrotic tuberculid.



Figure 4: Papulonecrotic tuberculid. Low power view (H&E; X40 magnification) showing ulceration and necrosis.

www.odermatol.com

tuberculid and lichen scrofulosorum are generally classified as true tuberculids, i.e., skin manifestations of TB in which no organisms can be demonstrated on acid-fast bacteria (AFB) stain or on culture of the skin lesions [4]. EI have a chronic recurrent course and female preponderance which is presents as persistent nodules or plaques usually sited on the lower third of the calf. The lesion may ulcerate and heal with depressed scar. Histologically a vasculitis affecting small and medium-sized vessels is seen producing a dermal granuloma with epithelioid and giant cells and fat atrophy [5]. PNT occurs as crops of symmetric, small, erythematous, inflammatory papules which have an acral and extensor surface predilection. Lesions may undergo central ulceration and heal spontaneously within weeks, leaving varioliform scars and pigmentation. Microscopically, wedge-shaped area of necrosis is seen with underlying vasculitis and granulomatous infiltrate [4,5].

CONCLUSION

Our patient had both papulonecrotic tuberculid and erythema induratum simultaneously. The clinical and pathological features were entirely consistent with both diagnoses. Her Mantoux test was strongly positive. Although no source of active infection was found this is not unusual. It has been suggested that the failure to detect mycobacteria is a result of rapid destruction of organisms in hypersensitive individuals [6]. The occurrence together of two tuberculids is extremely rare but when this has been reported previously the commonest combination appeared to be PTN and EI as seen in our patient [4].

REFERENCES

- 1. Asiniwasis R, Dutil MT, Walsh S. Molluscum like papules as a presentation of early papulonecrotic tuberculid in association with nodular tuberculid in male with asymptomatic active pulmonary tuberculosis. J Cut Med Surg. 2015;19:159-62.
- Oon HH, Chong WS, Oh CC et al. Simultaneous occurrence of papulonecrotic tuberculid and erythema induratum in an Asian Women. Skinmed 2016;14(6);457-459.
- YH Chuang, TT Kuo, CM Wang, Wang CN, Wong WR, Chan HL. Simultaneous occurrence of papulonecrotic tuberculid and erythema induratum and the identification of Mycobacterium tuberculosis DNA by polymerase chain. Br J Dermatol 1997;137:276-81.
- Dongre MA, Sanghavi AS, Khopkar SD. Papulonecrotic tuberculid at the site of tuberculin test in a patient with concomitant erythema induratum and papulonecrotic tuberculid. Indian J Dermatol Venereol Leprol. 2013;79:248-50.
- Mu-Hyoung L. Case of Simulataneous Occurrence of Papulonecrotic tuberculid and erythema induratum. J Dermatol. 2012;40:138-9.
- Kim GW, Park HJ, Kim HS, Chin HW, Kim SH, Ko HC, et al. Simultaneous Occurrence of papulonecrotic tuberculid and erythema induratum in a patient with pulmonary tuberculosis. Pediatr Dermatol.2013;30:256-9.

Copyright by Bhusal Priya, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.**

About a rare case of lupus panniculitis of difficult diagnosis at the Borgou/Alibori Departmental UHC (Benin)

Christiane Koudoukpo¹, Christelle Ahomadégbé², Marie-Claire Ballé¹, Fabrice Akpadjan³, Bérénice Dégboé³, Romulus Takin², Nadège Agbéssi¹, Luc Brun¹, Hugues Adégbidi³, Félix Atadokpèdé³

¹Department of Dermatology, University and Departmental Hospital Center of Borgou/Alibori, Parakou, Bénin, ²Cancer Oncology Center of Cotonou, Unit of Pathological Anatomy and Cytology, Cotonou, Bénin, ³Centre National Hospitalier Universitaire - Hubert Koutoukou, Cotonou, Bénin

Corresponding author: Dr. Christiane Koudoukpo, E-mail: chkoudoukpo@yahoo.fr

ABSTRACT

We report an unusual case of lupus panniculitis or Kaposi-Irgang disease, of difficult diagnosis. A 40-year-old woman without particular pathological history had consulted in the Service of Dermatology of the Departemental CHU Borgou/Alibori for nodular and painful lesions of the trunk and the thoracic members having begun in the right breast and evolved for eight continuous months. The dermatological examination discovered on the trunk and the thoracic members, nodular hurts under an erythema skin, painful at the palpation; of diameters varying between one and five centimeters. Anatomical examination and immunohistochemistry helped to retain the diagnosis of lupus panniculitis and the patient was given Prednisone orally in degressive doses. Skin lesions regressed after three months. Anatomical-clinical confrontation is essential to retain a positive diagnosis of rare skin diseases such as panniculitis lupus.

Key words: Lupus panniculitis; Deep biopsy; Lymphocytic infiltrate; Benin

How to cite this article: Koudoukpo C, Ahomadégbé C, Ballé M-C, Akpadjan F, Dégboé B, Takin R, Agbéssi N, Brun L, Adégbidi H, Atadokpèdé F. About a rare case of lupus panniculitis of difficult diagnosis at the Borgou/Alibori Departmental UHC (Benin). Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):68-72. Submission: 10.06.2019; Acceptance: 19.07.2019 DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.18

A propos d'un cas rare de panniculite lupique de diagnostic difficile au CHU Departemental Borgou/Alibori (Benin)

Christiane Koudoukpo¹, Christelle Ahomadégbé², Marie-Claire Ballé¹, Fabrice Akpadjan³, Bérénice Dégboé³, Romulus Takin², Nadège Agbéssi¹, Luc Brun¹, Hugues Adégbidi³, Félix Atadokpèdé³

¹Department of Dermatology, University and Departmental Hospital Center of Borgou/Alibori, Parakou, Bénin, ²Cancer Oncology Center of Cotonou, Unit of Pathological Anatomy and Cytology, Cotonou, Bénin, ³Centre National Hospitalier Universitaire - Hubert Koutoukou, Cotonou, Bénin

Corresponding author: Dr. Christiane Koudoukpo, E-mail: chkoudoukpo@yahoo.fr

RÉSUMÉ

Nous rapportons un cas inhabituel de panniculite lupique ou maladie de Kaposi-Irgang, de diagnostic difficile. Une femme âgée de 40 ans sans antécédent pathologique particulier avait consulté dans le Service de Dermatologie du CHU Départemental Borgou/Alibori à Parakou pour des lésions nodulaires douloureuses du tronc et des membres thoraciques ayant débuté au sein droit depuis huit mois sur un mode continu. L'examen dermatologique découvrait sur le tronc et les membres thoraciques, des lésions nodulaires sous une peau érythémateuse, douloureuses à la palpation; les diamètres de ces lésions variaient entre un et cinq centimètres. L'examen anatomopathologique et l'immunohistochimie ont permis de retenir le diagnostic de panniculite lupique et la patiente a été soumise à la Prednisone par voie orale, à doses dégressives. Les lésions cutanées ont régressé au bout de trois mois. Des conseils diététiques liés à une corticothérapie au long cours ont été prodigués. Une confrontation anatomo-clinique est indispensable pour retenir un diagnostic positif des dermatoses rares comme la panniculite lupique.

Mots clés: Panniculite lupique; Biopsie profonde; Infiltrat lymphocytaire; Bénin

INTRODUCTION

La panniculite lupique ou maladie de Kaposi-Irgang est une forme clinique rare du lupus érythémateux chronique [1,2]. La panniculite est constatée dans plusieurs maladies infectieuses, vasculaires, systémiques, de cause physique, pancréatique, ou par déficit en 1-antitrypsine, et rarement dans le lupus où elle représente 1 à 3% [1,3]. La panniculite lupique est considérée de nos jours comme un état précancéreux du lymphome T pléomorphe hypodermique [4]. Nous rapportons le cas d'une patiente atteinte de panniculite lupique dont l'examen anatomo-pathologique, en l'occurrence l'étude immunohistochimique a été d'un grand apport au diagnostic qui peut être erroné sans ces outils car la présentation clinique n'est pas la plus spécifique de la maladie lupique.

OBSERVATION

Une femme âgée de 40 ans sans antécédent pathologique particulier, avait consulté le 15 mai 2018 dans le Service de Dermatologie du CHU Départemental Borgou/Alibori à Parakou (Bénin) pour des lésions nodulaires du tronc et des membres thoraciques. A l'anamnèse, ces lésions non prurigineuses, auraient débuté au sein droit il y a 8 mois, sur un mode continu. Il s'agirait de lésions ponctiformes localisées au début sur le sein gauche; elles auraient augmenté de taille puis étendues progressivement au tronc et aux membres thoraciques. A l'inspection, les

How to cite this article: Koudoukpo C, Ahomadégbé C, Ballé M-C, Akpadjan F, Dégboé B, Takin R, Agbéssi N, Brun L, Adégbidi H, Atadokpèdé F. A propos d'un cas rare de panniculite lupique de diagnostic difficile au CHU Départemental Borgou/Alibori (Bénin). Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):68-72. Submission: 10.06.2019; Acceptance: 19.07.2019 DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.18 lésions étaient érythémateuses avec discret phénomène de peau d'orange (Fig. 1). A la palpation, elles étaient douloureuses, sous cutanées et nodulaires, de diamètres variant entre un et cinq centimètres, siégeant sur le tronc et les membres thoraciques (Fig. 2). Les sérologies rétrovirale et hépatique B et C étaient négatives. Le bilan immunologique (anticorps anti-ADN natif, anti-Ro/SS-A) était négatif mais le dosage des fractions du complément (C3 et C4) n'a pu être réalisé. Des prélèvements biopsiques cutanés profonds réalisés en zones nodulaires (dos, sein gauche et bras droit) ont révélé:

- au faible grossissement, la présence d'un infiltrat lymphocytaire nodulaire intralobulaire (Fig. 3);
- au fort grossissement des lymphocytes en amas au sein des lobules adipeux, accompagnés de quelques macrophages et d'un foyer de nécrose adipocytaire à type de cytostéatonécrose (Fig. 4).

L'examen anatomopathologique conclut à une hypodermite lymphocytaire nodulaire faisant discuter



Figure 1: Erythème avec discret phénomène de peau d'orange en regard d'une lésion nodulaire du dos.

Figures 2: Lésions nodulaires de dimensions 3 x 5cm de grands diamètres du dos et du membre thoracique droit.

un lymphome T panniculite-like ou une panniculite lupique. L'étude immunohistochimique a montré des lymphocytes T CD3+/CD8- accompagnés de quelques lymphocytes B réactionnels CD20+ (Fig. 5) permettant d'éliminer le lymphome T panniculitelike. Le diagnostic de panniculite lupique a été retenu et la patiente a été mise sous Prednisone 1mg/kg/jour pendant trois semaines puis à doses dégressives. Les lésions cutanées ont régressé partiellement au bout de 3 mois (Fig. 6). Des conseils diététiques liés à une corticothérapie au long cours ont été prodigués.

DISCUSSION

La panniculite lupique encore appelée " lupus érythémateux profond " est une forme anatomoclinique rare du lupus érythémateux chronique, souvent associée à un lupus érythémateux systémique dans 10%



Figure 3: Infiltrat lymphocytaire nodulaire, intralobulaire.



Figure 4: Lymphocytes groupés en amas au sein des lobules adipeux, accompagnés de quelques macrophages et de foyers de nécrose adipocytaire à type de cytostéatonécrose.



Figures 5:Immunohistochimie: (a) Lymphocytes B de type réactionnel (CD20+); (b) Lymphocytes T CD3+; (c) Lymphocytes T CD8-; x40.



Figures 6: Bonne évolution clinique des lésions au dos et au sein gauche après prélèvements biopsiques et corticothérapie.

des cas [1,3]. Le diagnostic repose principalement sur l'intégration des données cliniques et histologiques. Les nodules de panniculite lupique peuvent être isolés ou plus souvent s'intégrer dans une maladie lupique connue, en général de bon pronostic [5,6]. Dans le lymphome, des signes généraux sont plutôt associés tels que la fièvre, les frissons, l'asthénie et l'amaigrissement dans plus de 50% des cas et la présence dans 25% des cas, d'adénopathies et/ou d'hépato-splénomégalie [7,8]. Sur le plan biologique, les examens biologiques les plus importants sont immunologiques avec l'identification globale d'anticorps antinucléaires, de ses composantes (anti-ADN natif, anti-Ro/SS-A et La/SS-B, Sm, RNP) et éventuellement la recherche d'une activation du système du complément ainsi qu'une recherche d'anticorps antiphospholipides [9,10]. L'examen histologique nécessite une biopsie large et profonde, à lame de bistouri, comprenant l'hypoderme où se situe l'infiltrat intéressant les lobules graisseux, mimant une panniculite lobulaire. Il permet d'éliminer les principaux diagnostics différentiels que sont le lymphome T panniculite-like et la vascularite urticarienne [11,12]. On observe habituellement dans le lupus profond, un épidermotropisme lorsque l'épiderme est représenté mais il peut-être quasiabsent avec atteinte du derme profond, comme dans le lymphome T panniculite-like, égarant le diagnostic [13,14]. Dans le lupus, il existe aussi habituellement des dépôts de mucine, la présence de centres germinatifs réactionnels, de foyers de cellules B ou de nombreux plasmocytes, de cellules dendritiques plasmocytoïdes ainsi que de cellules MxA, la présence d'une bande lupique en immunofluorescence directe (IFD) cutanée et l'absence de réarrangement clonal du T-cell receptor (TCR) diagnostic [15,16].

L'étude immunohistochimique permet en général de lever l'équivoque. Dans la maladie lupique, comme dans notre cas, les lymphocytes T sont de phénotype CD3+/ CD8-. Dans les lymphomes, ils sont de phénotypes CD3+/CD8+/CD56-/CD30- TCR alpha-bêta avec expression des protéines cytotoxiques comme le granyme B, et présence d'un trou phénotypique CD2, CD5 et/ou CD7 [17,18].

La difficulté diagnostique reste toutefois accrue par l'existence d'authentiques associations entre le lupus et le lymphome, et par la possible coexistence d'aspects histologiques des deux sur différents champs du même prélèvement biopsique [19].

Certains auteurs [19,20] suggèrent que ces 2 pathologies appartiendraient à un même spectre. Le diagnostic de lymphome doit être envisagé devant un lupus profond et, inversement, qu'un lupus systémique soit recherché dans la surveillance des patients atteints de lymphome sous-cutané et panniculite-like. L'évolution clinique du lupus profond se fait vers le développement de cicatrices dystrophiques inesthétiques malgré un traitement bien conduit. L'autre hantise reste, comme soulignés par certains auteurs [19,20], une évolution de la maladie lupique vers le lymphome.

CONCLUSION

La panniculite lupique est inhabituelle, de diagnostic parfois difficile avec le lymphome qui est en l'occurrence, aussi bien un diagnostic différentiel, qu'une phase évolutive de la maladie. Une bonne clinique avec des tests immunologiques adéquats et une biopsie cutanée profonde et large avec une étude immunohistochimique permettent de faire un diagnostic de précision. L'évolution est souvent favorable mais le challenge reste dans une surveillance rigoureuse de ces sujets à risque de développer un lymphome.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

RÉFÉRENCES

- Requena L. Normal subcutaneous fat, necrosis of adipocytes and classification of the panniculitides. Semin Cutan Med Surg. 2007;26:66-70.
- 2. Francès C, Barète S, Piette J. Dermatologic manifestations in lupus erythematosus. Rev Med Interne. 2008;29:701-9.
- Jourdan M, Chably G, Bagot M, Chatelain D, Lok C. Panniculite lupique de diagnostic difficile. Ann Dermatol Venereol. 2011;138(12S):265-6.
- Boudhas A, Allaoui M, Reda El Ochi M, Oukabli M, Al Bouzidi A. Une cause rare de panniculite: le lymphome T sous-cutané. Research Fr. 2017;4:2399.
- 5. Ely SO, Nacerdine B, Abdou J. Lymphome T cutané périphérique pléomorphe CD4+. Ann Dermatol Venereol. 2016;143:62.
- 6. Cribier B. Panniculite lupique. La Presse Médicale. 2005;34:243-8.
- Lozzi GP, Massone C, Citarella L, Kerl H, Cerroni L. Rimming of adipocytes by neoplastic lymphocytes: a histopathologic feature not restricted to subcutaneous T-cell lymphoma. Am J Dermatopathol. 2006;28:9-12.
- Feugier P, Delarue R, de Kerviler E, Gallais JL. Perceptions et pratiques des médecins francais pour initier le diagnostic du lymphome en 2009: première enquête nationale IDiL. Correspondan Onco-Hématol. 2010;1:42-8.
- Vasquez-Canizares N, Wahezi D, Putterman C. Diagnostic and prognostic tests in systemic lupus erythematosus. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol. 2017;31:351-63.
- 10. Goetz J. Marqueurs biologiques anciens et modernes du lupus

érythémateux systémique. Rev Rhumatis. 2005;73:134-41.

- Francès C. Lupus érythémateux disséminé. Syndrome des antiphospholipides. Ann Dermatol Venereol. 2002;129:2S102-5.
- Takeshita M, Imayama S, Oshiro Y, Kurihara K, Okamoto S, Matsuki Y, et al. Clinicopathologic analysis of 22 cases of subcutaneous panniculitis-like CD56- or CD56+ lymphoma and review of 44 other reported cases. Am J Clin Pathol. 2004;121:408-16.
- Franck N, Fraitag S. Lymphome T sous-cutané à type de panniculite. Correspondan Onco-Hématol. 2015;10:60-4.
- Cotin Bordes C, Lazaro E, Pellegrin J-L, Viallard J-F, Moreau J-F, et al. Lupus érythémateux systémique: de la physiopathologie au traitement. Rev Med Interne. 2009;30:9-13.
- Massone C, Kodama K, Salmhofer W, Abe R, Shimizu H, Parodi A, et al. Lupus erythematosus panniculitis (lupus profundus): clinical, histopathological, and molecular analysis of nine cases. J Cutan Pathol. 2005;32:396-404.
- Gill MA, Bajwa G, George TA, Dong CC, Dougherty II, Jiang N, et al. Counterregulation between the FcepsilonRI pathway and antiviral responses in human plasmacytoid dendritic cells. J Immunol. 2010;184:5999-6006.
- Willemze R, Jansen PM, Cerroni L, Berti E, Santucci M, Assaf C, et al. Subcutaneous panniculitis-like T-cell lymphoma: definition, classification, and prognostic factors: an EORTC Cutaneous Lymphoma Group Study of 83 cases. Blood. 2008;111:838-45.
- Bagot M, Bensussan A. Les lymphomes T épidermotropes comme modèles de progression tumorale. Med Sci. 2006;22:192-6.
- Bosisio F, Boi S, Caputo V, Chiarelli C, Oliver F, Ricci R, et al. Lobular panniculitis infiltrates with overlapping histopathologic features of lupus panniculitis (lupus profundus) and subcutaneous T-cell lymphoma: a conceptual and practical dilemma. Am J Surg Pathol. 2015;39:206-11.
- Delsol G. The 2008 WHO lymphoma classification. Ann Pathol. 2008;120-4.

Copyright by Christiane Koudoukpo, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

Unrecognized lupus vulgaris, revealed by its treatment

Nadia Baali¹, Aymane Ismail², Ouafa Hocar¹, Nadia Akhdari¹, Hanane Rais², Said Amal¹

¹Department of Dermatology, Mohammed VI CHU, Marrakech, Morocco, ²Department of Pathological Anatomy and Cytology, CHU Mohamed VI, Marrakech, Morocco

Corresponding author: Dr. Nadia Baali, E-mail: nadia.baali@outlook.fr

ABSTRACT

A 49-year-old woman, without medical or family history, presents since 6 months ago an erythematous-squamous, papular plaque at the centro-facial level that increased very progressively. The physical examination was normal including pleuropulmonary, abdominal and osteo-articular examination. Everything was evolving in a context of apyrexia and conservation of the general state. During her hospitalization, the cutaneous biopsy found a granuloma with epitheliod and giant cells without caseous necrosis. The tuberculin IDR was negative. The search of Koch bacillus was negative in the cutaneous samples and sputum. TPHA/VDRL and HIV serologies were normal. The bacteriological and mycological examination of the biopsy fragment was negative. The expert gene to identify Mycobacterium tuberculosis was negative and also the smears to research leishmania bodies were negative. Despite the absence of diagnosis evidence, an anti-tuberculosis treatment; 2RHZE/4RH regimen, was prescribed and a spectacular amelioration was noted during and many months after the end of the treatment. So, the response to the treatment was the only diagnosis evidence for the lupus vulgaris.

Key words: Granuloma; Cutaneous tuberculosis; Infection disease of skin

INTRODUCTION

Cutaneous Tuberculosis (TB) is uncommon; it represents 2% of extra-pulmonary localizations and often poses diagnosis problems. Lupus vulgaris(LV) is a form conventionally linked to the reactivation of an endogen focus. We report an observation of unrecognized LV, revealed by its treatment.

CASE REPORT

A 49-year-old, housewife, of low socioeconomic status, from Marrakech, without particular pathological history, presents over 6 months an erythematous squamous papular plaque at the centro-facial level that had been growing progressively.

At her admission, there was an erythematous, ulcerated placard, 10×8.5 cm, recovered with crust and oozing on which was many fold flubbydermic micronodules brown-yellowish at vitro-pressure, giving to lesion an lupoid aspects (Fig. 1a).

Otherwise, the rest of the clinical examination was normal including pleuro-pulmonary, digestive and osteo-articular examination. Everything was evolving in a context of apyrexia and conservation of the general state. Cutaneous biopsy found a granuloma with epitheliod and giant cells without caseous necrosis (Figs. 2a and 2b).

The tuberculin IDR was negative. The search for Koch's bacillus was negative on cutaneous samples and sputum. The TPHA/VDRL and HIV serologies were negative. Bacteriological, mycological examinations of the biopsy fragment were negative. The expert gene to identify Mycobacterium tuberculosis was negative and also the smears to search leishmania bodies were negative. The pulmonary radiography, the abdominal and pelvic echography was normal.

The diagnosis of cutaneous leishmaniasis was initially evocated despite the negativity of the cutaneous smear and the patient was treated with metronidazole 750 mg per day for 3 months but without any improvement.

How to cite this article: Baali N, Ismail A, Hocar O, Akhdari N, Rais H, Amal S. Unrecognized lupus vulgaris, revealed by its treatment. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):73-75. Submission: 04.09.2019; Acceptance: 01.11.2019

DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.19

www.odermatol.com



Figure 1: An erythematous squamous papular plaque at the centro-facial level (a), regression of the lesion after 6 months of antituberculous treatment (b).



Figure 2: Granuloma structures (hematoxylin and eosin * 20) (a), infiltration in the subcutaneous tissue, granuloma arrows indicate multinuclear giant cells (hematoxylin and eosin * 40) (b).

LV was also evoked in front of the origin of the patient, the lupoid aspect at the vitro pression as well as the granulomatous aspect in the histology. The patient was treated with an anti-tuberculosis treatment with 2RHZE/4RH(first 2 months of isoniazid, rifampicin, pyrazinamide, ethambutol quadruple treatment plus 4 months of isoniazid and rifampicin combination). After the end of the treatment, a complete disappearance of the lesion was noted (Fig. 1b).

DISCUSSION

TB is uncommon and much less frequent than the other localization of Tuberculosis disease [1] LV represents the most common form in the Western countries. It affects the female sex more frequently [2]. Its favorite localization is the face, especially the nose and cheeks. It is almost single, rarely multiple [3,4]. The diagnosis of certainly of the LV remains difficult. In our context, the culture and methods of rapid detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* by genomic amplification (PCR) are not available; it is usually in front of many epidemiological, clinical, paraclinical arguments, that the diagnosis is often retained. Indeed, the Mycobacterium tuberculosis is rarely found at the direct examination and at the culture [5,6].

Clinically, LV can be confused with cutaneous leishmaniasis, leprosy, tertiary syphilis...; thus, the diagnosis can be even more difficult in the presence of a tuberculoid granuloma without caseous necrosis in the histology, which can be observed in many nontuberculous dermatoses [7].

The therapeutic decision must take into account mainly the epidemiological and clinical arguments, especially the existence of lupomas at the vitro- pressure test at the periphery of every dermatosis which extends very slowly, paraclinically by a positive tuberculin IDR, histology and a pulmonary radiography evocative and especially a rapid evolution under antituberculosis allowing to retain the diagnosis [8].

However, the response to the specific anti-tuberculosis treatment may be the only evidence to the diagnosis of TB as in our case [9].

CONCLUSION

The Lupus vulgaris is an etiology to consider ahead of an old cutaneous lesion in our country where the prevalence of cutaneous tuberculosis remains high despite the negativity of the etiological assessment.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

 Sellami K, Boudaya S, Chaabane H, Amouri M, Zahaf A, Mseddi M, et al. Lupus tuberculeux: à propos d'une série de 29 cas. Ann Dermatol Vénéréol. 2014;141:S448-9.

- Chialia A, Khelila A, Mahmoudia A, Sahnouna FZ, Askloua S, Cherrak H, et al. Un lupus tuberculeux révélant une tuberculose pulmonaire: à propos d'un cas. Ann Dermatol Vénéréol. 2018;145:A47-8.
- Verma S, Verma G, Shanker V, Tegta GR, Sharma A, Pandey ML. Facial lupus vulgaris of bilateral periorbital skin and conjunctiva: a case report and brief review. Indian J Med Microbiol. 2015;33:168–71.
- 4. Kane A, Dereure O, Guilhou JJ. Lupus tuberculeux multifocal. Ann Dermatol Venereol. 1996;123:118-21.
- Striegel AK, Nazzal R, Fabri M, Rietschel E, Dötsch J, Mauch C, et al. Two cases of lupus vulgaris in childhood and review of the clinical challenges. Klin Padiatr. 2014;226:40–3.
- Boudghene Stamboul OB, Dib Lachachi A. La tuberculose cutanée: toujours un problème d'actualité et de santé publique en Algérie: à propos de 7 observations récentes. Ann Dermatol Vénéréol. 2018;145:A32.

- Zahaf A, Turki H, Masmoudi A. Lupus tuberculeux. Ann Dermatol Venereol. 2004;131:503.
- Kane A, Niang SO, Cissé M, Sy TN, Diallo M, Dieng MT, Ndiaye B. Tuberculose cutanée à Dakar: à propos de 151 cas. Mali Med. 2010;XXV:14–7.
- Sehgal VN, Sardana K, Sharma S. Inadequacy of clinical and/or laboratory criteria for the diagnosis of lupus vulgaris, re-infection cutaneous tuberculosis: fallout/implication of 6 weeks of antitubular therapy (ATT) as a precise diagnostic supplement to complete the scheduled regimen. J Dermatol Treat. 2007;11:1–4.

Copyright by Nadia Baali, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

Cutaneous leishmaniasis in Nepal: an emerging public health concern

Vikash Paudel¹, Sudip Parajuli², Deepa Chudal³

¹Department of Dermatology, National Medical College, Birgunj, Nepal, ²Department of Dermatology, Institute of Medicine, Kathmandu, Nepal, ³Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Nepal Police Hospital, Kathmandu, Nepal

Corresponding author: Dr. Vikash Paudel, E-mail: vikashpoudel@iom.edu.np

ABSTRACT

Cutaneous leishmaniasis, a vector borne protozoan infection of skin manifests as chronic nodulo-ulcerative growth in skin. In Nepal, cutaneous leishmaniasis, the most common form, supposed to be rare is gradually rising as an emerging public health concern. These days, a number of imported and native patients are being reported from different parts of Nepal. Since, it's less endemic here; there is high chance of being treated as other diseases. Here, we report a series of cases of cutaneous leishmaniasis, who presented in the outpatient department of dermatology, TU Teaching Hospital in the year 2015-2016 and was treated with meltifosine.

Key words: Cutanoeus leishmaniasis; Miltefosine; Nepal; Public health

INTRODUCTION

Cutaneous leishmaniasis (CL) is vector borne parasitic infection. A 'classical' lesion starts as a papule or nodule at the site of inoculation. CL is caused by different species of Leishmania but L. major is the common reported cause in Nepal [1,2]. It is transmitted by a bite of infected female sandfly of the genus phlebotomus in the old world and the genus Lutzomyia in the new world. The disease is prevalent in 98 countries and responsible for increasing health problems [3,4]. About a million cases of CL reported in the last 5 years and 310 million people at risk. Because of labor migrants, refugees and cause of international travel, cases are also being seen in new regions [5]. First reported case of CL in Nepal was in 2006 which were imported from gulf countries. But now, there is increasing number of reports of natives of CL from far-western and central part of Nepal [6-9]. Here we report three cases of CL.

CASE REPORT

First case

It's a case of 40 years housewife native in Kathmandu who presented with asymptomatic non-healing small nodule at the philtrum with swelling of the central part of upper lip of 1 year duration (Fig. 1). She denied history of recent travel, fever, weight loss, pain or ulceration. Investigations were normal. Acid fast stain of slit skin smear and sputum were negative. Biopsy revealed multiple granulomas composed of lymphocytes, histiocytes with amastigotes. LD bodies were seen in Giemsa stain. Patient was treated with oral miltefosine 50 mg three times a day for 28 days with improvement.

Second case

A 27 years old patient from Chitwan presented with multiple non-healing wound over the upper and lower extremities for 4 months. Patient had recently returned from Saudi Arabia. Initially the lesions started from right arm as painless eruptions which became pustular, gradually broke up into an ulcer and few of which heal with scarring. There were number of lesions involving both the lower limbs, upper limbs and abdomen. Examination revealed multiple erythematous plaques over right and left thighs, arms, forearm, measuring 1x1 cm to 4x3cm with surface ulceration and crusting (Fig. 2). Histopathological examination revealed dermal

How to cite this article: Paudel V, Parajuli S, Chudal D. Cutaneous leishmaniasis in Nepal: an emerging public health concern. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):76-78.

Submission: 23.07.2019; Acceptance: 25.09.2019 DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.20 aggregates of mixed inflammatory cells including nuclear polymorphs, lymphocytes, histiocytes, plasma cells.

Third case

A 52 years old male from Ilam, a labour worker, returnee from Saudi Arabia, attended with non-healing wound over the extensor aspect of right leg, forearm and abdomen for 2 months. Local examination revealed large erythematous plaque with superficial crustations. There were verrous plaque in the right leg in linear pattern (Fig. 3). Biopsy specimens showed dense granulomatous reaction with multinucleated gaint cell, epithelioid cells and LD bodies (Fig. 4). Patient was treated similarly with oral miltefosine 50 mg three times a day for 28 days. Comparative tabulate form of all the cases is given in Table 1.

DISCUSSION

Cutaneous leishmaniasis is an emerging public health problem in Nepal [4]. From 2006 AD of first reported



Figure 1: Lesion in the philtrum.



Figure 2: Different stages of lesions of case 2.

case of CL to present context, there are increasing number of cases being reported from different parts of country [6-9]. Previously, majority patient had history of travel to gulf countries but recently a studies denies such history in majority of patients [9]. The geographic distribution of our cases of CL evaluated reflects travel and immigration patterns; two of the patients were returnees from Saudi Arabia, however, one of them

Table 1: Profile of Patients			
Case	1	2	3
Age	40	27	52
Sex	Female	Male	Male
Address	Kathmandu	Chitwan	llam
Duration of Disease	1 year	4 months	2 months
Occupation	Housewife	Cook	Labor worker
Foreign travel	No	Saudi Arabia	Saudi Arabia
Site of lesions	Philtrum	Thigh, arm, forearm	Leg, forearm, abdomen
Biopsy	Confirmed	Confirmed	Confirmed
Treatment	Miltefosine	Miltefosine	Miltefosine



Figure 3: Different stages of lesions of case 3.



Figure: 4 LD bodies.

denies any travel outside Nepal, similar to case being reported.

Diagnosis of cutaneous leishmaniasis is history and clinical examination, confirmed by demonstration of amastigotes in Giemsa stained smears from infected skin by FNAC, presence of leishmanial granulomas in the dermis in H and E specimens, growth of promastigotes in Nicolle-Novy- macNeal (NNN) culture medium or Leishmanial DNA by PCR [10].

After the recent report of the native cases, there is serious concern of increasing number of CL cases in days to come. However, because of non-endemicity of CL in Nepal and heterogeneous presentation, it can easily be missed clinically and reported cases could be the tip of iceberg with a number of cases underreported and undiagnosed. Many different therapeutic interventions, including topical, systemic and non-pharmacological treatments, have been described. Systemic treatment with pentavalent antimonials is indicated for problematic sores like involvement of mucosa or cartilage, sores on the lower leg or over a joint, sores where scarring would be disabling or disfiguring. Oral miltefosine, available free of cost by Nepal government, was used in our cases with good improvement.

CONCLUSION

Though, cutaneous leishmaniasis is rare in Nepal, it's time to be highly alert about its possibility in every chronic nodulo-ulcerative lesion for proper and timely treatment to reduce the morbidity associated with it.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- World Health Organization. Control of the leishmaniases. Geneva: World Health Organization. http://whqlibdoc.who.int/trs/ WHO_TRS_949_eng.pdf
- Pandey BD, Babu E, Thapa S, Thapa LB. First case of cutaneous leishmaniasis in Nepalese patient. Nepal Med Coll J. 2006;8:213-4.
- Alvar J, Velez ID, Bern C, Herrero M, Desjeux P, Cano J, et al. Leishmaniasis worldwide and global estimates of its incidence. WHO leishmaniasis control team. PLoS One. 2012;7:e35671.
- Government of Nepal, Ministry of Health and Population (NP). Annual report. Kathmandu (NP): Department of Health Services; 2016/17.380p. Report No: 23.
- 5. Tamer F, Yuksel ME. A distinct cutaneous leishmaniasis lesion on the tip of the patient's nose: A visual warning for European colleagues. Our Dermatol Online. 2017;8:108-9.
- 6. Kumar R, Ansari NA, Avninder S, Ramesh V, Salhotra P. Cutaneous leishmaniasis in Nepal: Leishmania major as a cause. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg.* 2008;102:202-3.
- Neupane S, Sharma P, Kumar A, Paudel U, Pokhrel DB. Cutaneous leishmaniasis: Report of rare cases in Nepal. Nepal Med Coll J. 2008;10:64-7.
- Ghimire PG, Shrestha R, Pandey S, Pokhrel K, Pande R. Cutaneous leishmaniasis: A neglected vector borne tropical disease in midwestern region of Nepal. Nepal J Dermatol Venereol Leprol. 2018;16:41-4.
- Paudel U, Parajuli S, Paudel AS, Paudel V, Pokhrel DB. Cutaneous leishmaniasis in natives of Central Region of Nepal. Kathmandu Univ Med J. 2019;65:79-81.
- Jha A, Gurung D. FNAC diagnosis of cutaneous leishmaniasis. J Nepal Med Assoc. 2013;52:624-6.

Copyright by Vikash Paudel, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.**

Subcutaneous granuloma annulare

Lucía González Ruiz¹, María Rogel Vence¹, Mónica García Arpa¹, Natalia Villasanti Rivas², Prado Sánchez Caminero¹

¹Department of Dermatology, Hospital General Universitario de Ciudad Real Ciudad Real, Spain, ²Department of Pathology, Hospital General Universitario de Ciudad Real Ciudad Real, Spain

Corresponding author: Dr. Lucía González Ruiz, E-mail: gruizlucia@gmail.com

ABSTRACT

Granuloma annulare (GA) is a benign granulomatous skin disease. Subcutaneous granuloma annulare is a rare variant in adults, predominantly affects women and typically involves hands. Differential diagnosis should be made with rheumatoid nodules, which frecuently pose a challenge because of the clinical and histological resemblance. Histopathologically, subcutaneous granuloma annulare is a necrobiotic non-infectious granuloma surrounded by chronic inflammatory infiltrate. Treatment is not standarised, although topical or intralesional stereoids and surgery are used.

Key words: Granuloma annulare; Subcutaneous granuloma annulare; Rheumatoid nodules; Intralesional steroids

How to cite this article: González Ruiz L, Rogel Vence M, García Arpa M, Villasanti Rivas N, Sánchez Caminero P. Subcutaneous granuloma annulare. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):79-82. Submission: 03.07.2019; Acceptance: 07.09.2019 DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.21

Granuloma anular subcutáneo

Lucía González Ruiz¹, María Rogel Vence¹, Mónica García Arpa¹, Natalia Villasanti Rivas², Prado Sánchez Caminero¹

¹Department of Dermatology, Hospital General Universitario de Ciudad Real Ciudad Real, Spain, ²Department of Pathology, Hospital General Universitario de Ciudad Real Ciudad Real, Spain

Corresponding author: Dr. Lucía González Ruiz, E-mail: gruizlucia@gmail.com

RÉSUMÉ

El granuloma anular (GA) es una enfermedad cutánea granulomatosa poco frecuente, de carácter inflamatorio y benigno. La variante profunda o subcutánea es infrecuente en adultos y cuando se localiza en manos debe distinguirse de los nódulos reumatoideos, con los que tiene importantes similitudes clínicas e histológicas. Histológicamente, el GA profundo presenta formación de granulomas en empalizada localizados en dermis profunda y tejido celular subcutáneo. El tratamiento no está estandarizado, aunque se sugieren los corticoides tópicos o intralesionales, así como la cirugía.

Palabras clave: Granuloma anular; Granuloma anular subcutáneo; Nódulos reumatoideos; Corticoides intralesionales

INTRODUCTION

El granuloma anular profundo es una variante de granuloma anular poco frecuente en adultos, que suele afectar a mujeres de mediana edad. Se presenta como nódulos indoloros color piel, de predominio en miembros inferiores, manos o cuero cabelludo. Es fundamental hacer el diagnóstico diferencial con los nódulos reumatoides cuando las lesiones se localizan en las manos, ya que son entidades que clínicamente pueden ser indistinguibles.

CASE SYNOPSIS

Mujer de 54 años con antecedentes personales de hipotiroidismo en tratamiento con levotiroxina. Acudió a la consulta por lesiones asintomáticas de años de evolución localizadas en el dorso de la mano derecha. La paciente negaba clínica sistémica o articular asociada; así como lesiones cutáneas en otras localizaciones. Se trataba de nódulos eritematosas que medían entre 1 y 2 cm aproximadamente (Fig. 1). Tenían una superficie lisa y polilobulada, consistencia firme y no estaban adheridas a planos profundos. Las lesiones se localizaban en la superficie dorsal de la mano derecha sobre las articulaciones metacarpofalángicas e interfalángicas. La biopsia de la lesión mostró degeneración del colágeno formando granulomas, rodeados en algunas zonas de histiocitos en empalizada (Figs. 2a y 2b), con discreto aumento de mucinas. Se realizó una analítica que incluía reactantes de fase aguda (VSG y PCR), ANA y factor reumatoide (FR) que fue normal. La ecografía cutánea puso de manifiesto unas lesiones hipoecoicas localizadas en dermis y tejido celular subcutáneo, bien delimitadas y polilobuladas, próximas al periostio sin infiltración ósea (Fig. 3a). Las lesiones no mostraban flujo en modo Doppler (Fig. 3b).

Se realizó el diagnóstico de granuloma anular profundo o subcutáneo y se realizó tratamiento intralesional con l ml de betametasona distribuido por las tres lesiones con importante mejoría de las mismas. Tras seis meses de seguimiento, la paciente se encuentra estable sin aparición de nuevos nódulos.

DISCUSSION

El granuloma anular (GA) es una enfermedad cutánea granulomatosa poco frecuente, de carácter

How to cite this article: González Ruiz L, Rogel Vence M, García Arpa M, Villasanti Rivas N, Sánchez Caminero P. Granuloma anular subcutáneo. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):79-82. Submission: 03.07.2019; Acceptance: 07.09.2019

DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.21



Figura 1: Nódulos eritematosos polilobulados de superficie lisa.



Figura 2: (a) A pequeño aumento se observan varios focos de colágeno degenerado a distintos niveles de la dermis (H&E, x10) (b) Detalle de uno de los focos de colágeno degenerado rodeado de histiocitos.



Figura 3: (a) Lesiones hipoecoicas localizadas en dermis y tejido celular subcutáneo, bien delimitadas y polilobuladas, próximas al periostio sin infiltración ósea (b) Ausencia de flujo en modo doppler.

inflamatorio y benigno. Se trata de una entidad de etiología desconocida y autolimitada, pero con recurrencias frecuentes. De entre las variantes de GA descritas, el GA profundo o subcutáneo ocupa el tercer lugar en frecuencia tras el GA localizado y el GA diseminado [1,2]. Característicamente, el GA profundo afecta a niños sanos menores de 5 años, y con menos frecuencia a adultos jóvenes [1-5]. El granuloma anular profundo o subcutáneo se presenta como nódulos indoloros color piel, de predominio en miembros inferiores, manos o cuero cabelludo [1-3]. El GA profundo es infrecuente en adultos y cuando se presenta suelen ser mujeres de mediana edad con lesiones localizadas en manos próximas a las pequeñas articulaciones [5]. En estos casos es fundamental hacer el diagnóstico diferencial con los nódulos reumatoides, entidades que clínica e histológicamente pueden ser indistinguibles. Otros cuadros que se deben incluir en el diagnóstico diferencial son paniculitis, necrosis grasa, granulomas infecciosos o reacciones a cuerpo extraño entre otros, en función de la historia clínica de la lesión [1,2,4,5]. Histológicamente, el GA profundo presenta formación de granulomas en empalizada localizados en dermis profunda y tejido celular subcutáneo. Típicamente tiene un mayor grado de necrobiosis y depósitos de mucina que las formas clásicas de GA, pero menos necrobiosis que la presente en nódulos reumatoideos [1,2,4]. Se ha visto que el GA profundo y los nódulos reumatoideos (NR) comparten características histológicas. Así, Mesara et al. describieron el término "nódulo seudorreumatoideo" para referirse a lesiones que clínica e histológicamente se asemejan a NR en pacientes sin datos de artritis reumatoide u otras enfermedades sistémicas [2,4-6]. Las publicaciones en relación al tratamiento de esta patología tienen una evidencia pobre, ya que en su mayoría de tratan de casos sueltos o series cortas de casos. El abanico de opciones es amplio, e incluye tanto tratamientos tópicos como sistémicos, pero es frecuente la persistencia o recurrencia de las lesiones. En el caso del GA profundo, la primera línea incluye los corticoides de alta potencia tópicos o intralesionales [5]. La alterantiva quirúrgica se reservaría para las lesiones yuxta-articulares que provoquen impotencia funcional [2].

CONCLUSION

El GA profundo es una variante infrecuente de GA. Cuando las lesiones se localizan en manos de mujeres de mediana edad, debe hacerse el diagnóstico diferencial con los nódulos reumatoides, para lo que nos debemos apoyar tanto en la negatividad del FR, como en la ausencia de clínica articular y en la histología.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- 1. Wang J, Khachemoune A. Granuloma annulare: a focused review of therapeutic options. Am J Clin Dermatol 2018;19:333-44.
- Ţăranu T, Grigorovici M, Constantin M, Toader MP. Subcutaneous granuloma annulare. Acta Dermatovenerol Croat. 2017;25:292-4.
- 3. Felner EI, Steinberg JB, Weinberg AG. Subcutaneous granuloma annulare: a review of 47 cases. Pediatrics. 1997;100:965–7.
- Requena L, Fernandez-Figueras MT. Subcutaneous granuloma annulare. Semin Cutan Med Surg. 2007;26:96–9.
- 5. Barzilai A, Huszar M, Shpiro D, Nass D, Trau H. Pseudorheumatoid

nodules in adults: a yuxta-articular form of nodular granuloma annular. Am J Dermatopathol. 2005:27:1-5.

6. Mijlkovic J, Krajnc I. Subcutaneous granuloma annulare in an adult. Wien kiln Wochenschr. 2003;115:309-11.

Copyright by Lucía González Ruiz, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

Ophthalmic rosacea in a patient with Takayasu disease

Sameh Sayhi¹, Sameh Mezri², Nadia Ben Abdelhafidh¹

¹Internal Medicine Department, Military Hospital of Tunis, Tunis, Tunisia, ²ENT Surgery Department, Military Hospital of Tunis, Tunis, Tunisia

Corresponding author: Dr. Sameh Sayhi, E-mail: sameh_sayhi@yahoo.fr

Rosacea is a chronic dermatological disease that may affect the ocular structures up to 6-72% [1] of all cases with important visual consequences for affected patients. Therefore, an early diagnosis associated with adequate treatment is important [2].

The aim of this study is to report an original observation of ophthalmic rosacea in a patient with Takayasu disease.

We report the case of 49-year-old women with Takayasu disease treated by methotrexate 20mg/day who consulted for eye redness, tearing, and decreased visual acuity. The ophthalmological examination revealed a visual acuity (VA) of 9/10, keratoconjunctivitis + blepharitis (Fig. 1). He was diagnosed with ocular rosacea and treated with doxycycline and topical tacrolimus cream.

Ocular rosacea includes multiple ophthalmic manifestations ranging from inflammation of the eyelid margin and blepharitis to serious corneal affectations. An early diagnosis associated with adequate treatment visual allows avoiding sequelae.



Figure 1: Blephartis and conjonctivitis in patient with rosacea.

REFERENCES

- Vieira AC, Höfling-Lima AL, Mannis MJ. Ocular rosacea-a review. Arq Bras Oftalmol. 2012;75:363–9.
- Gloria López-Valverde, Elena Garcia-Martin, Jos, Manuel Larrosa Povés, Vicente Polo-Llorens, Luis E. Pablo-Júlvez. Therapeutical Management for ocular Rosacea. Case Rep Ophthalmol. 2016;7:237–42.

Copyright by Sameh Sayhi, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.**

How to cite this article: Sayhi S, Mezri S, Ben Abdelhafidh N. Ophthalmic rosacea in a patient with Takayasu disease. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):83. Submission: 20.05.2019; Acceptance: 25.08.2019 DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.22

Extramedullary plasmacytomas and prognostic implications in multiple myeloma

Francisco Gil¹, Marta Duarte²

¹Dermatology Department, Hospital Distrital de Santarém, Santarém, Portugal, ²Clinical Hematology Unit, Hospital Distrital de Santarém, Santarém, Portugal

Corresponding author: Dr. Francisco Gil, E-mail: franciscosgil@gmail.com

Multiple myeloma is a malignant proliferation of monoclonal plasma cells and is often confined to the bone and bone marrow. When the disease affects organs besides the bone or the bone marrow is called extramedullary plasmacytoma [1].

We describe the case of a 68-year-old male, with an IgG lambda multiple myeloma under secondline therapy with bortezomib, thalidomide and dexamethasone after lack of response to first-line treatment, presenting to dermatology department due to the recent development of an erythematousviolaceous nodule of 1,2 cm of diameter on the left flank (Fig. 1), an occipital subcutaneous mass with $5 \times 5 \text{ cm}$ (Fig. 2) and 4 subcutaneous nodules on the forehead (Fig. 3), between 1,5 and 2 cm of diameter. Lesions were asymptomatic and had grown rapidly in size over weeks. Skin biopsy revealed a dermal and subcutaneous nodular proliferation of immature plasma cells, morphologically and immunohistochemically consistent with cutaneous plasmacytoma. Cranial and maxillofacial computed tomographies were requested, revealing

spontaneously dense regular masses at the parietal, right paramedian, frontal and right malar regions, with a lytic infiltrative aspect causing irregularity of the cortical bone and diploe (Fig. 4). The patient died 2 months later from extensive and rapid extramedullary progression.

Cutaneous plasmacytomas can occur primarily in the skin, without involvement of the bone marrow, or secondarily, from the dissemination of multiple myeloma or plasma cell leukemia [2]. Secondary cutaneous plasmacytomas occur by direct extension from underlying bone lesions or by hematogenic spread. Typically these lesions present as cutaneous or subcutaneous nodules or masses and can be erythematous-violaceous or normochromic [1,2]. There are frequently multiple lesions, of smooth and raised surface, more commonly on the trunk, extremities and face [2]. These lesions occur late in the course of the disease and dictate a poor prognosis,



Figure 1 : Erythematous-violaceous nodule on the left flank.



Figure 2: Normochromic subcutaneous mass on the occipital region.

How to cite this article: Gil F, Duarte M. Extramedullary plasmacytomas and prognostic implications in multiple myeloma. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):84-85. Submission: 01.09.2019; Acceptance: 12.11.2019 DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.23

www.odermatol.com



Figure 3 : Frontal subcutaneous nodules.

with 50% of the patients dying within 6 months after diagnosis [2,3].

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

1. Yoo J, Jo M, Kim M, Jue M, Park H, Choi K. Cutaneous plasmacytoma: metastasis of multiple myeloma at the fracture site.



Figure 4: Computed tomographic aspect of the extracranial subcutaneous masses.

Ann Dermatol. 2017;29:483-6.

- Souza D, Muller H, Freitas T, Hungria V, Paes R. Mieloma múltiplo com plasmocitomas cutâneos. An Bras Dermatol. 2004;79:581-5.
- 3. Bhatnagar A, Verma R, Bhatia J K, Sood A, Das P. Secondary cutaneous plasmacytoma: A bad prognostic marker. J Appl Hematol. 2015;6:172-4.

Copyright by Francisco Gil, et al. This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared**.

Median canaliform dystrophy of Heller at thumb level

Kaoutar Achehboune, Sara Dahhouki, Zakia Douhi, Sara Elloudi, Hanane Baybay, Fatima Zahra Mernissi

Department of Dermatology, Hassan II Hospital University, Fez, Morocco

Corresponding author: Dr. Kaoutar Achehboune, E-mail: achehboune.kaoutar@gmail.com

Child 12 years old, having a tic history of cuticle regrowth of thumbs bilaterally. No history of use of oral retinoids or other drugs, or history of contact with irritants or allergens was present. No nail disorder or psychiatric disorder in the family. Consult for bilateral nails lesions. On examination, a single medial longitudinal groove with transverse furrows from the medial side on either side achieving a fir appearance present on both thumbnails, above, the right thumbnail (Fig. 1). The medial groove extended from the proximal fold to the distal edge of the nail. The Lunula seemed to be enlarged in size. No skin lesions present elsewhere. The systemic examination was without particularity. The diagnosis of median nail dystrophy has been made on a clinical basis. The patient was advised not to bite their nails. A psychiatric consultation was recommended; advice was offered to the patient. The evolution was good after 6 months.

Median canaliform dystrophy (MCD) of Heller is a rare entity characterized by a midline or a paramedian ridge or split and canal formation in nail plate of one or both the



Figure 1: Heller medial canaliform dystrophy at the bilateral thumb.

thumb nails. It is an acquired condition resulting from a temporary defect in the matrix that interferes with nail formation [1]. The condition is diagnosed based on its clinical features. It results from a temporary defect in the nail matrix, following dyskeratinization or focal infection, or due to self-inflicted trauma to the nail plate, nail matrix or nail bed [2]. A few cases have been attributed to oral retinoid use also [3]. Presents with small cracks or fissures that extend laterally from the central canal or split towards the nail edge giving the appearance of an inverted fir tree or Christmas tree, usually symmetrically affecting the thumb nails mainly [4]. Treatment of median nail dystrophy includes injectable triamcinalone acetonide, topical 0.1% tacrolimus, and tazarotene 0.05%, which is many a times challenging for a dermatologist. Psychiatric opinion should be taken when associated with the depressive, obsessivecompulsive, or impulse-control disorder [1].

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- 1. Kota R, Pilani A, Nair PA. Median nail dystrophy involving the thumb nail. Indian J Dermatol. 2016;61:120.
- Sweeney SA, Cohen PR, Schulze KE, Nelson BR. Familial median canaliform nail dystrophy. Cutis. 2005;75:161-5.
- 3. Dharmagunawardena B, Charles-Holmes R. Median canaliform dystrophy following isotretinoin therapy. Br J Dermatol. 1997;137:658–9.
- Wu CY, Chen GS, Lin HL. Median canaliform dystrophy of Heller with associated swan neck deformity. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol. 2009;23:1102-3.

Copyright by Kaoutar Achehboune, et al. This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

How to cite this article: Achehboune K, Dahhouki S, Douhi Z, Elloudi S, Baybay H, Mernissi FZ. Median canaliform dystrophy of Heller at thumb level. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):86.

Submission: 06.09.2019; Acceptance: 12.11.2019 DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.24

Simple anonychia congenita

Mrinal Gupta

Department of Dermatology, Treatwell Skin Centre, Jammu and Kashmir, India

Corresponding author: Dr. Mrinal Gupta, E-mail: drmrinalgupta@yahoo.com

A 10-year-old male presented with absence of all nails since birth (Fig. 1a and 1b). On examination, there was absence of all finger nails and toenails. No abnormality of the bone and teeth was present. Radiography of both hands and feet showed no abnormality. The patient had normal intelligence. There was no family history. Based on the clinical features and history, a diagnosis of congenital nonsyndromic simple partial anonychia was made.

Anonychia (absence of nails) is a very rare congenital or acquired anomaly. It may occur as a single feature or as part of a syndrome. Nonsyndromic anonychia has been reported in either partial or total forms. Simple anonychia means congenital absence of the nails without any other coexisting major congenital anomaly, and is extremely rare [1]. It is caused due to frameshift and nonconservative missense mutation in the exon 2 of R-spondin 4 gene present on chromosome 20p13, which affects the highly conserved first furinlike cysteine-rich domain that plays a crucial role in nail morphogenesis, resulting in absence of nails [2].



Figure 1: (a and b) Complete absence of all fingernails and toenails.

Treatment remains masterly inactivity or artificial nails.

REFERENCES

- 1. Yadalla HK, Nitya R, Sujatha C. A rare case of isolated congenital complete simple anonychia. Int J Health Allied Sci. 2012;1:32-3.
- Blaydon DC, Ishii Y, O'Toole EA, Unsworth HC, Teh MT, Rüschendorf F, et al. The gene encoding r-spondin 4 (RSPO4), a secreted protein implicated in wnt signaling, is mutated in inherited anonychia. Nat Genet. 2006;38:1245-7.

Copyright by Mrinal Gupta. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest:** None declared.

How to cite this article: Gupta M. Simple anonychia congenita. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):87. Submission: 02.05.2019; Acceptance: 13.07.2019 DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.25

Shark island pedicle flap for large reconstruction of the upper lip

Leonardo Bugatti

Dermatology Department, Carlo Urbani Hospital, Jesi (AN) Italy

Corresponding author: Dr. Leonardo Bugatti, E-mail: bugattiderma@gmail.com

Sir,

The principle of an ideal upper lip reconstruction include repair of all subunits disrupted by the lesion, restoration of dynamic motion, sensation, oral sphincter competence and minimization of distortion and disfigurement [1-3]. The "shark" island flap is optimized for reconstruction of large defects of the upper lip without significant muscle involvement in a single stage procedure.

Two cases are reported where the same procedure is used to remove a basal cell carcinoma involving part of the cutaneous upper lip. The skin around the lesion is outlined locating the incision in the sub-nasal fold, the lateral philtrum, the vermilion margin and the melolabial fold, comprising entirely the upper lip subunit. A V-flap with a shark-like shape is also outlined on the cheek lateral to the defect (Figs. 1a and 2a). Local anesthetic solution with a concentration of 2% mepivicaine + adrenaline 1:100.000 is injected into the dermis around the defect and the lateral donor site. The lesion is incised as planned and removed (Fig. 1b). Deep incisions are made in the superior and inferior limbs of the flap, up to the sub-dermal plane, followed by medially adequate undermining of the surrounding skin. Once the flap is properly dissected, it is advanced to close as much defect area as possible with minimal deviation of the philtrum and anchored superiorly and inferiorly with subcutaneous stitches. As soon as the initial defect area has been covered, the rest of the secondary defect is closed by direct approximation of the free margins with a direct suture (Figs. 1c and 2c). Adequate follow-up time is given for complete and proper recovery (Figs. 1d, 2c and 2d).

When the upper lip defect to cover is large, flaps may have the drawback of causing deformation on natural folds as well as distortion on the nostrils and the vermilion. In this case the subcutaneous island flap is a good option for upper lip restoration allowing: great skin mobility from the medial cheek, reconstruction of an entire lip sub-unit with cosmetically, functionally and topographically similar skin, lateral advancement of tissue without significant philtrum deformation or up-down-words pulling causing facial asymmetry. This technique is successful because the flap maintains vitality thanks to a wide subcutaneous pedicle and it naturally slides into the defect combining movements of advancement and rotation.

Optimal results in a single-staged procedure are obtained, allowing preservation of the cosmetic subunit of the



Figure 1: Case 1. (a) Pre-surgical planning of incisions. (b) Surgical defect. (c) Immediate post-operative picture (d) Six months follow-up picture.

How to cite this article: Bugatti L. Shark island pedicle flap for large reconstruction of the upper lip. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):88-89. Submission: 26.05.2019; Acceptance: 23.07.2019 DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.26

www.odermatol.com



Figure 2: Case 2. (a) Pre-surgical planning of incisions. (b) Immediate post-operative picture (c-d) Nine months follow-up picture.

upper lip with minimal postoperative distortion of the philtrum which is completely recovered within weeks.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- 1. Martin TJ, Zhang Y, Rhee JS. Options for upper lip reconstruction: a survey-based analysis. Dermatol Surg. 2008;34:16-52.
- 2. Kaufman AJ. Repair of large surgical defect involving the upper lip and medial cheek. Dermatol Surg. 2000;26:699-81.
- 3. Fernandez-Casado A, Agustì T, Pujol RM. Reconstruction of defects in the paramedian upper lip. Dermatol Surg. 2009;35:1541-4.

Copyright by Leonardo Bugatti. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.**

Lymphomatoid papulosis associated with Hodgkin lymphoma

Nao Kusutani¹, Junko Sowa-Osako¹, Kazuyoshi Fukai², Naoki Maekawa², Sakurako Arai^{1,3}, Yuko Kuwae⁴, Masahiko Ohsawa⁴, Daisuke Tsuruta¹

¹Department of Dermatology, Osaka City University Graduate School of Medicine, Osaka, Japan, ²Department of Dermatology, Osaka City General Hospital, Osaka, Japan, ³Department of Dermatology, National Hospital Organization Osaka Minami Medical Center, Osaka, Japan, ⁴Department of Diagnostic Pathology, Osaka City University Graduate School of Medicine, Osaka, Japan

Corresponding author: Dr. Nao Kusutani, E-mail: naokusu@med.osaka-cu.ac.jp

Sir,

Lymphomatoid papulosis (LyP), a recurrent spontaneous regressing papulonodular skin eruption with a chronic course, is one of the CD30-positive lymphoproliferative disorders (LPDs), among which are primary cutaneous anaplastic large cell lymphoma (ALCL) and borderline cases. LyP is known to increase the risk of malignant lymphoma, such as mycosis fungoides, ALCL, and Hodgkin lymphoma (HL) [1-3]. HL is characterized by CD30-positive Hodgkin/Reed-Sternberg (HRS) cells and is rare among the East Asian population [4]. Herein, we report a Japanese case of LyP associated with HL.

A 79-year-old Japanese man with a history of HL in complete remission by chemoradiotherapy 10 years prior presented with a 7-mm-sized asymptomatic reddish nodule on his left eyelid for over 3 months (Fig. 1a). He also had scattered reddish papules on his trunk (Figs. 1b and 1c), which had waxed and waned for about 10 years. A skin biopsy from the eyelid showed atypical lymphoid cell proliferation in the dermis (Figs. 2a and 2b), and these atypical cells had HRS-like features with bilobed nuclei and abundant cytoplasm (Fig. 2c). Immunohistochemical staining revealed that the tumor cells were positive for CD3, CD4, and CD30 (Fig. 2d) and negative for CD8, CD15, CD20, PAX, and ALK. A biopsy specimen from the trunk lesion exhibited perivascular cell infiltration with large lymphoid cells (Figs. 2e - 2g) with the same immunohistochemical staining pattern. Retrospectively, the lymphoma cells in the lymph node diagnosed as HL were positive for CD15, CD30, and PAX and negative for CD3, CD4, CD8, CD20, and ALK. PET-CT imaging was negative for nodal and visceral lesions. These findings led to a definitive diagnosis of LyP for scattered skin lesions. The nodule on the eyelid was resected as it had remained unchanged for over 4 months. No recurrence was observed at the site of excision on the eyelid, and the nodules on the trunk have been stabilized with topical corticosteroid treatment for 2 years.

CD30-positive LPDs and HL both express CD30 and they could be the differential diagnosis of one another. The current consensus is that HL cells are derived from germinal center B cells and have the immunophenotypic features of CD15 and PAX positivity, whereas the ALCL cells are negative for both [5]. As skin infiltration in HL is rare and usually occurs adjacent to an enlarged lymph node, the scattered multiple nodules in the present case were not indicative of specific HL-associated skin lesions. Although patients with LyP have a good prognosis, they have been reported to have an increased risk of developing lymphoid malignancy. LyP may be preceded with or followed by a malignant lymphoma in 10-20% of the patients [1-3]. HL is the one of the most common diseases associated with lymphomas reported in western countries; however, LyP associated with HL has not yet been reported in the Japanese population. The multiple cutaneous nodules in the present case with spontaneous regressing course were diagnosed as LyP, and the persistent nodule on his

How to cite this article: Kusutani N, Sowa-Osako J, Fukai K, Maekawa N, Arai S, Kuwae Y, Ohsawa M, Tsuruta D. Lymphomatoid papulosis associated with Hodgkin lymphoma. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):90-91.

Submission: 66.06.2019; Acceptance: 22.08.2019 DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.27

www.odermatol.com



Figure 1: (a) The patient had a 7-mm-sized asymptomatic reddish nodule on his left eyelid at the first visit. (b and c) The patient also had scattered reddish papules on his trunk (lesions on the back and at close-up view, respectively).



Figure 2: (a) The punch biopsy specimen from the eyelid showed diffuse and dense cell infiltration in the dermis (hematoxylin-eosin [HE], at scan magnification). (b and c) The tumor cells have large nuclei and abundant cytoplasm and some tumor cells have HRS-like figures with bilobed, double, or multiple nuclei (HE, ×100 and ×400, respectively). (d) The atypical lymphoid cells were CD30 positive (immunostaining for anti-CD30 antibodies, ×400). (e) The punch biopsy specimen from the trunk showed nodular perivascular cell infiltration (HE, at scan magnification). (f and g) The lymphoid cells with large nuclei scattered in the inflammatory cell infiltration (HE, ×100 and ×400, respectively).

eyelid as a borderline lesion that are likely associated with an HL history.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- Bekkenk MW, Geelen FA, van Voorst Vader PC, Geerts ML, van Vloten WA, et al. Primary and secondary cutaneous CD30(+) lymphoproliferative disorders: a report from the Dutch Cutaneous Lymphoma Group on the long-term follow-up data of 219 patients and guidelines for diagnosis and treatment. Blood. 2000;95:3653-61.
- 2. Cordel N, Tressières B, D'Incan M, Machet L, Grange F, Estève É,

et al. Frequency and risk factors for associated lymphomas in patients with lymphomatoid papulosis. Oncologist. 2016;21:76-83.

- Gan EY, Tang MB, Tan SH. Lymphomatoid papulosis: is a second lymphoma commoner among East Asians? Clin Exp Dermatol. 2012;37:118-21.
- Huh J. Epidemiologic overview of malignant lymphoma. Korean J Hematol. 2012;47:92-104.
- Stein H, Pileri SA, Weiss LM, Poppema S, Gascoyne RD, Jaffe ES. Hodgkin lymphomas: Introduction. In: Swerdlow SH, Campo E, Harris NL, et al (eds). WHO Classification of Tumours of Haematopoietic and Lymphoid Tissues, Vol 2, Revised 4th edn. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer. 2017:424-30.

Copyright by Nao Kusutani, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest:** None declared.

Giant basal cell carcinoma

Anissa Zaouak, Leila Bouhajja, Houda Hammami, Samy Fenniche

Department of Dermatology, Habib Thameur Hospital, University of Tunis El Manar, Tunis, Tunisia

Corresponding author: Dr. Anissa Zaouak, E-mail: anissa zaouak@yahoo.fr

Sir,

We report a 65-year-old man who was evaluated for a large cutaneous tumor which was neglected by the patient. There was no history of arsenic exposure or to X-radiation. On physical examination, he had a large vegetating tumor with a wide central ulceration and pigmented border measuring 10x7 cm and located on his lower left abdomen (Fig. 1). A dermoscopy of the lesion revealed arborizing telangiectasia and ovoid nests (Fig. 2). A skin biopsy of the tumor was performed revealing large tumor nests with a smooth palisaded borderconsistent with nodularbasal cell carcinoma. Hence, giant basal cell carcinoma was confirmed and the patient underwent computed tomography scans which didn't reveal any metastases. He had a wide local resection of the tumor and is now free of the disease.

Giant basal cell carcinoma (BCC) is a rare and agressive variant of basal cell carcinoma which is the most common skin cancer in humans [1-4]. It occurs mainly on the sun shielded trunk.Giant basal cell carcinoma is defined by the American joint committee on cancer as a tumor larger than 10 cm in diameter [1]. Only 1% of all basal cell carcinomas achieve this size. This case is being reported since basal cell carcinoma in our case was giant and located on the trunk. Only 10% of all basal cell carcinomas are located on the trunk and 80 to 85% occur on the head and neck. Neglect is responsible for one third of the case of giant basal cell carcf. Some authors have suggested that Giant basal cell carcinoma is cigarette smoking-related in more than 50% of the cases [5]. Giant BCC could sometimes show an aggressive behavior [6-7]. Giant BCC is a rare variant that infiltrated dermis and frequently involves extradermal structures [6]. They may lead to metastasis and death. Metastatic location includes regional



Figure 1: Large vegetating tumor with a wide central ulceration and pigmented border measuring 10x7 cm located on his lower left abdomen.



Figure 2: Arborizing telangiectasia and ovoid nests (Foto Finder, FotoFinder Systems GmbH, Bad Birnbach, Germany; original magnification: ×50).

lymph nodes, bones, liver and lungs [1]. Metastasis appears 9 year after the diagnosis of Giant BCC and the survival period is less than 1 year [5]. Giant BCC should be treated aggressively and closely monitored. Treatment relies mainly on surgery with wide local excision usually followed by reconstruction with skin grafts or free flaps [6].

How to cite this article: Zaouak A, Bouhajja L, Hammami H, Fenniche S.Giant basal cell carcinoma. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):92-93. Submission: 01.05.2019; Acceptance: 04.07.2019 DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.28 Giant BCC is rarely reported in the literature. It is mainly located on the trunk. Treatment relies mainly on surgery.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- Lorenzini M, Gatti S, Giannitrapani A. Giant basal cell carcinoma of the thoracic wall: a case report and review of the literature.Br J Plast Surg. 2005;58:1007-10.
- 2. Desmond B, Boudreaux L, Young J. A rare case of super giant basal cell carcinoma. JAAD Case Rep. 2015;1:280-2.
- 3. Archontaki M, Stavrianos SD, Korkolis DP, Arnogiannaki N, Vassiliadis V, Liapakis IE, et al. Giant Basal cell carcinoma: clinicopathological analysis of 51 cases and review of

the literature. Anticancer Res. 2009;29:2655-63.

- 4. Jiménez-Hernández F, Caballero-Centeno AM, Barrera-Pérez M, Ramos-Garibay JA. Giant basal cell carcinoma: a 12-year follow-up case report. Am J Dermatopathol. 2016;38:52-5.
- Smith JB, Randle HW. Giant basal cell carcinoma and cigarette smoking. Cutis. 2001;67:73-6.
- Di Lorenzo S, Zabbia G, Corradino B, Tripoli M, Pirrello R, Cordova A. A rare case of giant basal cell carcinoma of the abdominal wall: excision and immediate reconstruction with a pedicled Deep Inferior Epigastric Artery Perforator (DIEP) flap. Am J Case Rep. 2017;18:1284-8.
- Gundalli S, Kolekar R, Kolekar A, Nandurkar V, Pai V, Nandurkar S. Study of basal cell carcinoma and its histopathological variants. Our Dermatol Online. 2015;6:399-403.

Copyright by Anissa Zaouak, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

Chancriform penile cutaneous leishmaniasis

Fatma Frikha, Emna Bahloul, Abderrahmen Masmoudi, Meriem Amouri, Hamida Turki

Department of Dermatology, Hedi Chaker Hospital, Sfax Tunisia

Corresponding author: Dr. Fatma Frikha, E-mail: frikhafat@gmail.com

Sir,

Cutaneous leishmaniasis (CL) is endemic in Tunisia, particularly in the central and northern parts of the country. CL is more frequently seen on exposed body areas such as the face, eyelids, forehead, hands, wrists and, occasionally, the legs. The involvement of the penis is unusual.

A 42-year-old man from southern Tunisia presented to the dermatology department with a 2 month history of asymptomatic and persistent ulcer on his penis. He was taking no medications. The patient's general medical and specific sexual history was unremarkable. Physical examination showed a 2 x 1,5 cm ulcer with a slightly indurated base and raised infiltrative borders on the glans, adjacent to a second 0,5 cm ulceration (Fig. 1). The rest of the examination was unremarkable. Smears, taken from both lesions, showed Leishmania amastigotes. Polymerase-chain-reaction (PCR) assay identified *Leishmania Major*. The diagnosis of chancriform CL was confirmed. No regional lymph nodes were noted.

The patient was treated with meglumine antimoniate intramuscular (60 mg/kg/day) during three weeks; with complete cicatrization of the lesions and indelible scars.

Our observation was specific by the unusual localization of the CL and by the clinical form. The involvement of the penis is rare, although there are a few previous reports [1,2].

The peak of nocturnal activity of Phlebotomus and the habit of sleeping naked may explain the emergence of cases of CL in the genital area [3]. A more detailed anamnesis in our patient revealed an insect bite on the glans some weeks prior to the ulceration.

Cutaneous leishmaniasis should be considered for lesions that do not heal for a long time in individuals who live or travel to regions that have a high risk of



Figure 1: Figure 1: Two ulcerations with a slightly indurated base and raised infiltrative borders on the glans.

CL, no matter whether lesions are located in covered or non-covered areas.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- Schubach A, Cuzzi-Maya T, Gonçalves-Costa SC, Pirmez C, Oliveira-Neto MP. Leishmaniasis of glans penis. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol. 1998;10:226–8.
- Yesilova Y, Turan E, Sürücü H, Kocarslan S, Tanrikulu O, Eroglu N. Ulcerative penile leishmaniasis in a child. Indian J Dermatol Venereol Leprol. 2014;80:247.
- Herbert VG, Böer-Auer A, Brandenburg A, Falk TM, Reiter-Owona I, Rockstroh JK, et al. Severe ulcerative penile leishmaniasis - Importance of PCR-based diagnostics. J Infect. 2015;71:139–41.

Copyright by Fatma Frikha, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.**

How to cite this article: Frikha F, Bahloul E, Masmoudi A, Amouri M, Turki H. Chancriform penile cutaneous leishmaniasis. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):94. Submission: 29.07.2019; Acceptance: 02.10.2019 DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.29

A vesicating dermatitis from a blister beetle, in the neck of Septuagenarian Saudi male

Khalid Al Aboud¹, Daifullah Al Aboud², Ahmad Al Aboud³

¹Department of Dermatology, King Faisal Hospital in Makkah, Makkah, Saudi Arabia, ²Department of Dermatology, Taif University, Taif, Saudi Arabia, ³Department of Dermatology, King Abdullah Medical City, Makkah, Saudi Arabia

Corresponding author: Dr. Khalid Al Aboud, E-mail: amoa65@hotmail.com

Sir,

A 72 years old Saudi male presented with an itchy and mildly painful skin lesion on the left side of the neck after being contacted before 2 days by a blister beetle while sleeping at night.

On examination, there is a well demarcated skin lesion, which has 'burnt' appearance, with streaks of hyperpigmentation at its lower border (Fig. 1).

The patient was able to identify the insect responsible, which is photographed in (Fig. 2).

He responded to topical steroid and an oral antihistamine.

The nature of this lesion and general instructions to avoid its recurrence were also given to the patient.

Blister beetle dermatitis is a sort of an irritant contact dermatitis. It is also known as dermatitis linearis, or paedrous dermatitis (PD). It is caused by chemical substances (Cantharidin, Pederin, Pseudopederin or Pederone), released from some beetles when crushed, pressed or come in contact with the skin [1-3]. The beetles do not bite or sting.

The lesion may take 1-2 days to develop but usually appear in the morning following a sleep.

As occurred in our case, the lesion usually affects the head and neck area.

There are approximately 250 known species of Paederus beetles. Most of these beetles contain vesicant fluid.



Figure 1: A 'burnt skin' appearance of the lesion with streaks of hyperpigmentation from dripping of irritant beetle fluid.



Figure 2: The type of beetle involved in the skin lesion.

Examples of species, belonging to genus Paederus, involved in PD include Paederus fuscipes, *P. irritans*, *P. sabacus*, and *P. himalayicus*.

How to cite this article: AI Aboud K, AI Aboud D, AI Aboud A. A vesicating dermatitis from a blister beetle, in the neck of Septuagenarian Saudi male. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):95-96. Submission: 16.06.2019; Acceptance: 14.09.2019

DOI: 10.7241/ourd.20201.30

We could not have access to identify the exact species in this case, as there are no nearby entomological centers.

PD may cause extensive ulcerations but systemic symptoms do not usually occur.

Farmers and workers living outdoors are mostly at risk but people living indoor can be also affected.

The condition is not rare but seems to be under-reported. A series of 37 and 46 cases have been published [1,2].

PD takes a seasonal preference being maximum between May to July.

Tenderness of the affected area is thought to be an important clinical sign for PD.

With a proper history the diagnosis is not difficult but differential diagnoses may include burns by liquids, herpes simplex, herpes zoster, allergic or irritant contact dermatitis, bullous impetigo and phyto photo dermatitis.

Simple preventive measures can be undertaken based on the behavioral pattern of this nocturnal beetle which is known to breed in damp places, with high humidity.

Measures which were proved to be effective include;

- The housing of the workers in the farms is preferably not to be inside the agricultural land or near decaying garbage.

- Farmers are advised to use proper clothing or mosquito nets during the sleep.
- Regular spraying of the farms with insecticides such as a combination of Baygon (carbamate group) and Malathion (organophosphorus group).
- Avoiding resting in open areas close to paddy fields and neon or fluorescent lamps during night time, and proper use of insect repellants.
- Health education to the people about the condition and how to prevent it and the ways to deal with it.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- 1. Srihari S, Kombettu AP, Rudrappa KG, Betkerur J. Paederus Dermatitis: A Case Series. Indian Dermatol Online J. 2017;8:361-4.
- 2. Verma CR, Agarwal S. Blistering Beetle Dermatitis: An Outbreak. Med J Armed Forces India. 2006;62:42-4.
- 3. Singh A, Singh AK, Singh D, Varghese A. Blister beetle dermatitis: few observations helping in diagnosis. Int J Prev Med. 2013;4:241.

Copyright by Khalid Al Aboud, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

A case of twenty nails dystrophy on atopic dermatitis

Mohamed El Amraoui, Rachid Frikh, Naoufal Hjira, Mohammed Boui

Dermatology-Venereology, Mohammed V Military Teaching Hospital, Rabat, Morocco

Corresponding author: Dr. Mohamed El Amraoui, E-mail: med.elamraoui.dto@gmail.com

Sir,

The twenty nails dystrophy is a very rare nail abnormality. It may be primitive genetic or secondary to multiple dermatological or systemic diseases. Atopic dermatitis is an etiology so rare that reported. We present a rare case of this 11-year-old boy, with no notable pathological history, from a non-consanguineous marriage who had consulted for dystrophy of the fingernails and feet that had started in infancy. The dermatological examination showed signs of atopic dermatitis with cutaneous xerosis, hyperpigmentations of the neck and folds, eczematids and a second lower palpebral fold of Dennie Morgan, without any signs of lichen, psoriasis, alopecia areata, ichthyosis, bullous dermatitis, or anything else (Figs. 1-3). The parasitological samples were sterile three times. Biological exploration in search of a systemic or systemic cause was negative. The nail biopsy was proposed but refused. The diagnosis of syndrome of dystrophy of twenty nails secondary to atopic dermatitis was retained. The boy was put under a mini bolus of corticosteroid treatment at a rate of 2 mg/kg three days a month with the start of whitening of the nails during the three-month control.

The twenty nails dystrophy is a dermatosis of the child par excellence. Most often it is idiopathic genetic, the main dermatoses and systemic diseases associated are: alopecia areata, psoriasis, lichen, atopic dermatitis, amyloidosis, chemotherapy, hemopathies, ichthyosis vulgaris, the deficit IgA, IPEX syndrome, pemphigus vulgaris, incontinentia pigmenti, primary biliary cirrhosis and sarcoidosis. The diagnosis is easy clinically and assisted by histology which remains non-mandatory. Apart from the etiological treatment, the symptomatic treatment is uncodified and uses oral or intralesional corticosteroids, calcipotriol, tazarotene, retinoids, immunosuppressants... the prognosis depends on the causal condition [1-5]. Atopic dermatitis is a possible



Figure 1: Twenty nail dystrophy on hands in a child with atopic dermatitis.



Figure 2: Twenty nail dystrophy on the feet in a child with atopic dermatitis.



Figure 3: Atopic dermatitis of the face (eczematids, sign of Dennie Morgan, paleur and hyperpigmentations).

How to cite this article: El Amraoui M, Frikh R, Hjira N, Boui M. A case of twenty nails dystrophy on atopic dermatitis. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):97-98. Submission: 12.07.2019; Acceptance: 27.09.2019 DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.31 cause of the twenty-nail dystrophy syndrome that must be kept in mind before this syndrome.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

 Jacobsen AA, Tosti A. Trachyonychia and twenty-nail dystrophy: a comprehensive review and discussion of diagnostic accuracy.Skin Appendage Disord. 2016;2:7–13

- Sehgal VN. Twenty nail dystrophy trachyonychia: An overview. J Dermatol. 2007;34:361-6.
- Tosti A, Bardazzi F, Piraccini BM, Fanti PA. Idiopathic trachyonychia (twenty-nail dystrophy): A pathological study of 23 patients. Br J Dermatol. 1994;131:866-72.
- Ganguly S, Jaykar KC.Twenty nail dystrophy in association with zosteriform lichen planus. Indian J Dermatol. 2012;57:329.
- 5. Divya G, Jayakar T. Twenty nail dystrophy with alopecia areata in an atopic child. Int J Res Dermatol. 2019;5:416-8.

Copyright by Mohamed El Amraoui, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

A rare case of Conradi-Hunermann-Happle syndrome

Fatima Tuz Zahra¹, Mohammad Adil¹, Syed Suhail Amin¹, Mahtab Alam¹, Annu Priya¹, Shadma Shahin²

¹Department of Dermatology, Jawaharlal Nehru Medical College (JNMC), Aligarh Muslim University (AMU), Aligarh, India, ²Department of Pathology, Jawaharlal Nehru Medical College (JNMC), Aligarh Muslim University (AMU), Aligarh, India

Corresponding author: Dr. Mohammad Adil, E-mail: dr.mohd.adil@gmail.com

Sir,

Conradi-Hunermann-Happle Syndrome is a rare type of chondrodysplasia punctata that presents with ichthyosis, asymmetry of limbs, short stature, and less frequently cataracts, ichthyosiform erythroderma, epiphyseal stippling and craniofacial defects [1,2]. It is X linked dominant disorder with mutation in the gene emopamil binding protein (EBP) located on short arm of X chromosome. EBP gene encodes 8-7 sterol isomerase which is involved in the cholesterol biosynthesis [3]. In this report, a case of a 9-yearsold girl diagnosed with Conradi-Hunermann-Happle syndrome with a typical clinical picture is reported.

A 9 years old female presented to the Out Patient Department with 7 years history of generalized linear and swirling pattern of hyperpigmentation along with dry, thickened skin and coarse, lusterless hair. The patient was born at full term with normal delivery and unremarkable family history. Her mother gave a history of red scaly skin at birth that resolved by 1 year of age. The patient's father and mother had non-consanguineous marriage. Parents and the two siblings were healthy.

Dermatological examination revealed hyperkeratotic plaques with thick adherent scales and accentuation of skin markings over the extremities and buttock (Fig. 1). Bilaterally symmetrical brown linear streaks were present on upper and lower limbs. Atrophoderma was present on back and limbs. She displayed short stature, palmoplantar hyperkeratosis and dystrophy of nails. Thinning of bilateral eyebrows with flat nasal bridge was present (Fig. 2). Hair was coarse and lusterless with patchy alopecia. Bone and ocular findings were normal.



Figure 1: Hyperpigmented and hyperkeratotic plaques along the lines of Blaschko over the buttocks and lower extremities.



Figure 2: Sparse lusterless hair over the scalp and eyebrows with depressed nasal bridge.

The patient underwent biopsy which showed thick laminated orthokeratosis, and acanthosis of stratified

DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.32

How to cite this article: Zahra FT, Adil M, Amin SS, Alam M, Priya A, Shahin S. A rare case of Conradi-Hunermann-Happle syndrome. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):99-100. Submission: 28.04.2019; Acceptance: 21.07.2019


Figure 3: Histopathology from the hyperkeratotic plaque showed thick lamellated orthokeratosis, acanthosis and sparse lympho-histiocytic infiltrate in the dermis (H&E, 10X).

squamous epithelium with lymphohistiocytic infiltrate and few pilosebaceous units in the dermis (Fig. 3). X-ray of the spine and limbs were normal.

Conradi-Hunermann-Happle Syndrome presents with hyperkeratotic lesions on erythematous base with linear or blotchy ichthyosis in the lines of Blaschko. It resolves to leave linear or whorled pattern of atrophoderma and pigmentary abnormalities. Patients also present with asymmetry of limbs, short stature, coarse hair and less frequently with cataracts, epiphyseal stippling and craniofacial defects [1,4]. It is a rare genetic disorder that occurs almost exclusively in females, though small number of affected males are reported [5]. It shows increased disease expression in successive generations [6]. Therefore, genetic counselling, diagnostic DNA and prenatal diagnosis should be offered.

Diagnosis is based on dermatological, ophthalmic, radiographic and biochemical investigations. Clinical diagnosis can be confirmed by a sterol analysis of plasma or tissue in which levels of 8-dehydrocholestrol and 8(9)-cholestenol are elevated [3].

Our patient presented with some features typical of chondrodysplasia punctata such as short stature, erythroderma at birth, atrophoderma, ichthyotic and hyperkeratotic skin. Diagnosis was made based on clinical and histopathological features. Biochemical and molecular analysis could not be done due to financial constraints of the patient. This case is reported because of the rare nature of the disease and the classical presentation.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- Cañueto J, Girós M, Ciria S, Pi-Castán G, Artigas M, García-Dorado J, et al. Clinical, molecular and biochemical characterization of nine Spanish families with Conradi-Hünermann-Happle syndrome: new insights into X-linked dominant chondrodysplasia punctata with a comprehensive review of the literature. Br J Dermatol. 2012; 166:830-8.
- Da Silva Figueiredo S, de Araujo DS, Kozan JEM, dos Santos NCL, Tanganeli V. Rhizomelic chondrodysplasia punctata: a case report and brief literature review. Radiol Bras. 2007;40:69-72.
- 3. Braverman N, Lin P, Moebius FF, Obie C, Moser A, Glossmann H, et al. Mutations in the gene encoding 3 beta-hydroxysteroid-delta 8, delta 7-isomerase cause X-linked dominant Conradi-Hunermann syndrome. Nat Genet. 1999;89:564-71.
- Ozurt K, Subasioglu A, Ozturk P, Inci R, Ozkan F, Bueno E, et al. Emopamil binding protein mutation in conradi-hünermann-happle syndrome representing plaque-type psoriasis. Indian J Dermatol. 2015;60:216.
- 5. Imrani K, Ayouche O, Dafiri R. New case of Conradi Hunerman Syndrome in a newborn male. Int J Adv Re.s 2018;6:372-5.
- Has C, Bruckner-Tuderman L, Muller D, Floeth M, Folkers E, Donnai D, et al. The Concradi-Hunermann Happle syndrome (CDPX2) and emopamil binding protein: novel mutations, and somatic mosaicism. Hum Mol Genet. 2000;9:1951-5.

Copyright by Fatima Tuz Zahra, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.

Dermoscopic features of spider angioma in a healthy child

Anissa Zaouak, Leila Bouhajja, Mariem Jrad, Amel Jebali, Houda Hammami, Samy Fenniche

Dermatology Department, Habib Thameur Hospital, Tunis, Tunisia

Corresponding author: Dr. Anissa Zaouak, E-mail: anissa_zaouak@yahoo.fr

Sir,

We report a 7-year-old boy presented to our department for a newly appearing lesion of the cheek. He had no past medical history and there was not a history of trauma preceding the onset of the cutaneous lesion. Dermatologic examination revealed an erythematous small lesion with small vessels radiating from the center to the periphery located on the left cheek (Fig. 1). Dermoscopy revealed a vascular pattern with small telangiectasia and a stellate network (Fig. 2). The telangiectasias disappeared when pressure was applied with the dermoscope's glass (Fig. 3). The diagnosis of spider angioma was retained. An abdominal examination didn't reveal hepatomegaly or splenomegaly. Laboratory tests excluded the diagnosis of hepatitis, hepatic deficiency or cirrhosis. The patient was scheduled for a treatment with pulsed dye laser for his small vascular lesion.

Spider angiomas are lesions that appear as red spots, shiny, with numerous microvascular radiations which pale when pressure on a central spot is temporarily applied [1-2]. This condition was frequently associated with hepatic abnormalities [3]. Spider angiomas also called nevus araneus are lesions that appear as bright red small shiny lesions with numerous microvascular radiations which pale when pressure on a central spot is temporarily applied [1-3]. These lesions are made of small vessels radiating from center to peripheric zone. They are called spider angiomas because of their characteristic appearance resembling spider crotch. Nevus araneus has a small central artery that could pulsate. Several dilated vessels radiate from the central area. Compression of the central arteriole caused the



Figure 1: Small spider angioma on the left cheek in a child.



Figure 2: An arteriole in the central region that radiated out in numerous small vessels that resembled the legs of a spider.

entire lesion to blanch, and it quickly refilled once the compression was released. This pattern of blanching and refilling characterized spider angiomas [4]. The exact

How to cite this article: Zaouak A, Bouhajja L, Jrad M, Jebali A, Hammami H, Fenniche S. Dermoscopic features of spider angioma in a healthy child. Our Dermatol Online. 2020;11(1):101-102. Submission: 16.01.2019; Acceptance: 28.04.2019

DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.33



Figure 3: Compression of the central arteriole caused the entire lesion to blanch.

cause of spider angioma is not known. They may be present in physiological situations, such as in pregnancy, in children, in women under oral contraceptives, but are commonly associated with chronic liver diseases. Most frequent involvement sites of spider angiomas are the face, chest and arms. In our patient, the lesion was located on the face. Treatment of spider angiomas is not necessary. For cosmetic reasons, they could be treated using a fine electrolysis needle or with pulsed dye laser. However, sometimes spider angiomas may recur after treatment [3-5]. Spider angioma is a condition frequently associated with hepatic abnormalities. It can occur in children and has no pathologic signification. Dermoscopy could be helpful for the diagnosis of this facial vascular lesion.

Consent

The examination of the patient was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles.

REFERENCES

- Finn SM, Rowland M, Lawlor F, Kinsella W, Chan L, Byrne O et al. The significance of cutaneous spider naevi in children. Arch Dis Child. 2006;91:604-5.
- Samant H, Kothadia JP. Spider Angioma. StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): Stat Pearls Publishing; 2018 Jan-2018 Oct 27.
- Chuh A, Zawar V, Sciallis G. Does dermatoscopy facilitate the detection and diagnosis of vascular skin lesions? A case-control study. J R Coll Physicians Edinb. 2018;48:210-16.
- 4. Caseiro MM, da Costa SO. Images in clinical medicine. Spider angioma. N Engl J Med. 2012;366:e13.
- Enta T. Dermacase. Nevus araneus (spider telangiectasia). Can Fam Physician. 1994;40:1105-12.

Copyright by Anissa Zaouak, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. **Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.**

Dermatology Eponyms – sign –Lexicon (W)

Piotr Brzeziński¹, Lorenzo Martini¹, Khalifa E. Sharquie², Yorulmaz Ahu³, Khalid Al Aboud⁴, Rana Rafiei⁵, Rita Vipul Vora⁶, Andrzej Grzybowski^{7,8}

¹Department of Physiotherapy and Medical Emergency, Faculty of Health Sciences, Pomeranian Academy, Slupsk, Poland, ²Department of Dermatology, College of Medicine, University of Baghdad, Iraqi and Arab Board for Dermatology and Venereology, Center of Dermatology and Venereology, Medical City, Baghdad, Iraq, ³Ankara Numune Research and Education Hospital, Department of Dermatology, Ankara, Turkey, ⁴Department of Dermatology, King Faisal Hospital in Makkah, Makkah, Saudi Arabia, ⁵Skin Research Center, Department of Dermatology, Razi Hospital, School of Medicine, Guilan University of Medical Sciences, Rasht, Iran, ⁶Department of Skin and VD, Shree Krishna Hospital , Karamsad, Anand, Gujarat, India, ⁷Chair of Ophthalmology, University of Warmia and Mazury, Olsztyn, Poland, ⁸Head of the Institute for Research in Ophthalmology, Poznan, Poland.

Corresponding author: Dr. Piotr Brzeziński, E-mail: brzezoo77@yahoo.com

ABSTRACT

Eponyms are used almost daily in the clinical practice of dermatology. And yet, information about the person behind the eponyms is difficult to find. Indeed, who is? What is this person's nationality? Is this person alive or dead? How can one find the paper in which this person first described the disease? Eponyms are used to describe not only disease, but also clinical signs, surgical procedures, staining techniques, pharmacological formulations, and even pieces of equipment. In this article we present the symptoms starting with (W) and other. The symptoms and their synonyms, and those who have described this symptom or phenomenon.

Key words: Eponyms; Skin diseases; Sign; Phenomenon

WALCHEREN SIGN

Malarial fever in Holland [1].

WARTENBERG'S SIGN

In ulnar nerve paralysis due to leprosy, the little finger assumes the position of constant abduction secondary to paralysis of adductor digiti minimi and is considered the earliest sign of ulnar nerve affection [2].

WAX DOLI SIGN

Bagginess of the eyelids and bloated faces that give the patient an appearance of a wax doli. A sign of myxoedema. Also known as Marshalls sign [3-5].

GEOFFREY MARSHALL

British physician.

WEGENER'S SIGN

Invasive granulomatous lesion destroying the bridge of the nose and affecting the sinuses. Granulomatosis with polyangiitis is characterized by the main violation of the upper and lower respiratory tract and kidney AND Is considered a systemic vasculitis of medium-sized and small blood vessels [6,7].

FRIEDRICH RUDOLF GEORG WEGENER

German pathologist, 1907-1990 (Fig. 1). Friedrich Wegener worked in Breslau (Poland) when he first described the condition that carries his name.

After World War II Friedrich Wegener was suspected of being a war criminal. He was interned by the Allies but was later cleared of the charges and "denazified". As early as in 1932, eight months before Hitler came to power, he joined the S.A (Sturmabteilung) and became a member of the Nazi party on May 1, 1933. According

How to cite this article: Brzeziński P, Martini L, Sharquie KE, Ahu Y, Al Aboud K, Rafiei R, Vora RV, Grzybowski A. Dermatology Eponyms – sign –Lexicon (W). Our Dermatol Online. 2019;11(1):103-112. Submission: 08.07.2019; Acceptance: 26.10.2019

DOI:10.7241/ourd.20201.34

to documents found by Alexander Woywodt in the Bundesarchiv, Wegener in 1938 became SA Sanitäts-Obersturmbannführer [8,9].

After the outbreak of the war, Wegener worked as a military pathologist in Lodz (Poland), where he also held a position in the Gesundheitsamt.

WEGNER'S SIGN

Growth arrest lines found in the upper extremities in an infant with congenital syphilis. Growth arrest lines show an enhanced zone of provisional calcification (radiopaque band) which is associated with osteoporosis immediately below the dense zone. The growth arrest line may be smooth or serrated [10]. A serrated appearance is known as Wegner's sign.

WEIL'S SIGN

Severe leptospirosis (Figs. 2a and 2b); also called Landouzy's sign and Fiedler's sign. Leptospirosis is an infectious disease caused by the pathogenic spirochete Leptospira interrogans. There is a large range of clinical manifestations in leptospirosis, and infected people can present with asymptomatic illness, self-limited systemic infection or severe and potentially fatal disease [11-14]. The severe form is characterized by jaundice, acute kidney injury (AKI) and hemorrhage, and is mainly caused by the serovars Icterohaemorrhagiae, Copenhageni and Lai. There are also severe forms of the disease that occur without jaundice or renal failure, such as hemorrhagic pneumonitis.

ADOIF WEIL

German physician, 1848-1916 (Fig. 3). Adolf Weil studied at Heidelberg, receiving his doctorate in 1871, and completed his education in Berlin under Ludwig Traube and Friedrich Theodor von Frerichs, and at Vienna under Ferdinand von Hebra, Moriz Kaposi and Leopold von Schrötter-Kristelli. From 1872 to 1876 he was Frerichs' assistant, and was habilitated for internal medicine, becoming ausserordentlicher professor in 1876. In 1886 he was called to Dorpat as ordentlicher professor of clinical medicine. Already in 1887 he had to resign from his teaching duties because of tuberculosis of the larynx, also abandoning his scientific activities. For some years he practiced in the winter in Ospedaletti and San Remo, in the summer in Badenweiler, and in 1893 settled Wiesbaden, where he died in 1916. He was professor of medicine at Tartu, Estonia, and Berlin. He described four cases of the disease which he had observed in Heidelberg [15].

WEIR-MITCHELL'S SIGN

The term erythromelalgia (Fig. 4), specific to the myeloproliferative disorders, refers to the occlusion of



Figure 1: Friedrich Rudolf Georg Wegener.



Figure 2: Weil's sign.



Figure 3: Adolf Weil.

the microcirculation by platelets and is characterized by redness, congestion, and painful burning sensations of the extremities. Symptoms are characteristically relieved by cold or elevation of the extremity [3,16-18].

SILAS WEIR MITCHELL

American neurologist and writer known for his discovery of causalgia, 1829-1914 (Fig. 5). He studied at the University of Pennsylvania in that city, and received the degree of M.D. at Jefferson Medical College in 1850. During the Civil War he had charge of nervous injuries and maladies at Turners Lane Hospital, Philadelphia, and at the close of the war became a specialist in neurology. In this field Mitchell's name became prominently associated with his introduction of the rest cure, subsequently taken up by the medical world, for nervous diseases, particularly neurasthenia and hysteria. His medical texts include Injuries of Nerves and Their Consequences (1872) and Fat and Blood (1877). Mitchell's disease (erythromelalgia) is named after him. He also coined the term phantom limb during his study of an amputee. Silas Weir Mitchell discovered and treated causalgia (today known as CRPS/RSD), a condition most often encountered by hand surgeons. He is considered the father of neurology as well as an early pioneer in scientific medicine. He was also a psychiatrist, toxicologist, author, poet, and a celebrity in America and Europe. His many skills and interests led his contemporaries to consider him a genius on par with Benjamin Franklin. His contributions to medicine and particularly hand surgery continue to resonate today [3].

WEREWOLF SIGN

Individuals are completely covered in hair except for their palms and soles. A sign of congenital hypertrichosis lanuginose [19,20].

WERLHOF'S SIGN

Purpura haemorrhagica [3,21,22]. Also known as Werlhoff's sign.

PAUL GOTTLIEB WERLHOF

German physician, 1699-1767 (Fig. 6). He studied medicine at the University of Helmstedt under Lorenz Heister and Brandanus Meibom, who was the son of Heinrich Meibom. After completing his studies, he practiced medicine in Peine for four years, and in 1725 moved to Hannover, where he became one of the more influential physicians in Europe. In 1740 was appointed



Figure 4: Weir-Mitchell's sign.



Figure 5: Silas Weir Mitchell.



Figure 6: Paul Gottlieb Werlhof.

Königlicher Leibarzt, physician to Hannover royalty. In 1735, Werlhof presented the first description of idiopathic thrombocytopenic purpura (ITP), a bleeding disorder. In addition to his reputation as a physician, Werlhof was highly regarded as a poet, and was a good friend of anatomist Albrecht von Haller, who was also an accomplished poet. Werlhof composed his poems and hymns in German, while his medical treatises were written in Latin. Among his written works were a 1732 treatise on fevers called Observationes de febribus, and a collection of poetry titled Gedichte [23].

WESSELSBRON SIGN

Muscle pain, fever, super sensitive skin with possible maculopapular rash. Caused by the mosquito-borne zoonotic Wesselsbron fever flavivirus [24].

WEST NILE SIGN

Fever and rash, with respiratory and flaccid paresis caused by brain swelling. Caused by the zoonotic West Nile fever flavivirus. Can be mosquito or food borne, and has also been associated with transplants of fluids and tissues [25].

WESTBERG'S SIGN

White spot disease, morphea alba (Fig. 7) [26,27].

FREDRICH WESTBERG

19th century German physician.

WET LEAVES SIGN

The odor of Mycobacterium tuberculosis [28-30].

MIKHAIL AFANASICVICH BULGAKOV

Russian physician, 1891-1940 (Fig. 8). Writer whose doctor stories are based on his experience as a rural physician in a small village called Nikolskoye in the province of Smolensk. Nikolskoye was his first assignment after studying medicine at Kiev University. After 18 months in Nikolskoye, he went on to specialize in venereology in Kiev. Shortly thereafter, he gave up a career in medicine for writing. All his life he was sceptical to the Soviet system and used his satire against the regime. He worked on his main work, The Master



Figure 7: Westberg's sign.



Figure 8: Mikhail Afanasicvich Bulgakov.

and Margarita, from 1928 until his death. The novel was not published in his lifetime [31].

WHALE'S FLIPPER SIGN

Obliteration of the concavity of the palm which makes the large hand look like a whale's flipper. A sign of middle palmar space infections [32].

WHITE HAIRY TONGUE SIGN

The tongue and oral mucous membranes are covered in a white fur or plaque. An indication of an oropharyngeal infection with *Candida albicans* [5,33].

WHITE LEPROSY SIGN

Leukoderma, a pathologic process with the result of a deficiency in the normal pigmentation of the skin (Fig. 9). Also know by many colloquial appellations in the Indian subcontinent as *sufaid-korh*, *cham* ba, *phoolyree*, *buras*, *cabbore*, *kuf tam*, and leopard pattern [34,35].

WHITE'S SKIN SIGN

Keratosis follicularis (Fig. 10). Also known as Darier disease, Darier–White disease, Dyskeratosis follicularis [36-38].

JAMES CLARKE WHITE

American dermatologist, 1833-1916 (Fig. 11). At the age of 16 he entered Harvard and in 1853 began his medical education at Tremont Medical School which had a semi-official connection with Harvard. He served a term as house pupil at the Massachusetts General Hospital, and received his M.D. in 1855. A European postgraduate tour, during which he worked under Oppolzer, Sigmund, and Hebra, was completed in 1857.



Figure 9: White Leprosy sign.



Figure 10: White's skin sign.

After an early interest in toxicology and chemistry, White turned to dermatology exclusively, and in 1863 became Professor of Dermatology at Harvard. He was the first President of the American Dermatological Association, and the first to describe keratosis follicularis, also known as "Darier-White Disease" [36].

WHITE-SPOT SIGN

Degeneration of the papillary and reticular layers of the skin marked by the formation of white bead-like spots; morphea guttata. Also know as Westberg's sign.

WICKHAM SIGN

Also know as Wickham's striae (Fig. 12). There are delicate white or grey lines that course the surface of a papule of lichen planus [39]. The lines may be seen only at the periphery of a papule, but usually they form a network across the entire papule. They are most pronounced in fully developed lesions that tend to be aggregated.



Figure 11: James Clarke White.



Figure 12: Wickham sign.

LOUIS FRÉDÉRIC WICKHAM

French physician and pathologist (1861-1913), (Fig. 13). In 1895, Louis-Fédéric Wickham described whitish streaks, now known as Wickham's striae, on the surface of lichen planus papules [40]. He received his education at Paris and obtained his doctorate in 1890. He then turned to the study of dermatology, worked several years at the Hôpital Saint-Louis, and in 1897 became Médecin at the Hôpital Saint Lazare. From 1905 he concerned himself with radium research, and occasioned the establishment of the Laboratoire Biologique du Radium. His work concerns the treatment of angiomas, celoids, carcinomas of the skin, and other dermatoses, and on the effect of radium on visceral carcinoses. In 1888 he was commissioned to report on the methods of teaching dermatology in England. He designed a multibladed knife for scarification treatment of lupus vulgaris.

WIDY SIGN

Hairs that showed a deposit of melanin pigment at its distal end [41].

WILLAN'S SIGN

Psoriasis circinate [42,43]. Also called Willan's lepra. When in psoriasis the eruption involves only a limited extent of space, the epidermic scales may become loosened and fall off, leaving bright-red, slight elevated spots or we notice only a partial desquamation especially in the middle of single circular patches, giving rise to psoriasis orbicularis (lepra Willani or psoriasis laepreformis) [44].

ROBERT WILLAN

English physician, 1757-1812 (Figs. 14 and 15). A 1780 graduate in medicine from the University of Edinburgh, spent most of his professional life in London. He worked at the Carey Street Public Dispensary, which was also staffed mainly by such graduates from Edinburgh as Thomas Bateman, Richard Bright, and Thomas Addison. Willan's major dermatology works can be categorized into two groups: an introduction of the first classification of skin diseases, and the correct clinical descriptions of many diseases. Both were based predominantly on morphologic features rather than on the etiologic



Figure 13: Louis Frédéric Wickham.



Figure 14: Robert Willan.



Figure 15: Robert Willan grave.

or pathophysiologic characteristics of a disease. Between 1798 and 1808, Willan published a four-part work, Cutaneous Diseases, in which he developed a classification of skin diseases according to the form of their pathologic products. Willan was also the first to recognize the importance of illustrations in the description of skin disorders and to create the

first atlas of skin diseases containing color pictures [45]. Willan divided all cutaneous disorders into nine orders: papulae, squamae, exanthemata, bullae, pustulae, vesiculae, tubercula, maculae, and dermal excrescences. For the first time in history, a physician with access to patients with abundant cutaneous problems scrutinized individual spots with the intention of recording every shade and detail. Willan was the first to give a comprehensive medical account of psoriasis, erythema nodosum, a skin symptom of sarcoidosis,12 herpes simplex and herpes zoster lesions of the skin,13 and Schönlein-Henoch purpura, ichthyosis hystrix,14 and ichthyosis.

Grounded on Willan's famous principals of skin disease, dermatology was recognized as its own specialty within the field of medicine in 1884 [46].

WILLAN'S CHEEK SIGN

Lupus vulgaris of the cheek (Figs. 16a and 16b). Lupus vulgaris is the oldest forms of cutaneous tuberculosis described in the medical literature and were known as the king's evil. The word 'Lupus', meaning wolf, was given to the lesion because of the ulcerating and devouring character of the lesion. Lupus vulgaris is a form of reinfection tuberculosis of the skin occurring in patients with moderate to high degree of immunity, originating from an underlying tuberculosis focus of the skin. However, it may also result through exogenous inoculation. Lupus vulgaris at the site of BCG vaccination has also been reported [47].

WILLARD'S SIGN

Lupus vulgaris (Figs. 17a and 17b). Lupus vulgaris is the most common type of cutaneous TB often presents as an asymptomatic, slow growing plaque on the face. Approximately 1%-2% of all cases of tuberculosis are cutaneous tuberculosis [48,49].

WILSON'S SIGN

Dermatitis exfoliative [50].

SIR WILLIAM JAMES ERASMUS WILSON

English dermatologist and philanthropist 1809-1884 (Fig. 18). First described lichen planus in 1869 and attributed its cause to stress. He practiced in London, and published a "System of Human Anatomy," (1842),



Figure 16: (a, b) Willan's cheek sign.



Figure 17: (a, b) Willard's sign.



Figure 18: Sir William James Erasmus Wilson.

which has passed through many editions, "Disease of the Skin" and other works relating to dermatology; "Cleopatra's Needle" and "The Egypt of the Past,". Known as Sir Erasmus, he was of the greatest dermatologists of his time. He is so well known as a dermatologist, occupying the first rank in England, that any contributions from his pen must command attention. He was also known for his philanthropy. Erasmus Wilson was knighted in 1881 [51].

WIMBERGER'S SIGN

Erosion of the upper end of the tibia in carly syphilis (Fig. 19).

Wimberger's sign is the presence of bilateral, symmetrical, and well-defined metaphyseal defects on the medial surface of upper tibia, can result in pseudoparalysis, and is considered pathognomonic of congenital syphilis [52,53].

WINE SWEAT SIGN

Perspiration with the taste of wine [54].

CASPAR BARTHOLIN THE YOUNGER (SECUNDUS)

Danish anatomist and physician, born September 10, 1655, Copenhagen; died June 11, 1738 (Fig. 20). Caspar Bartholin began his medical studies in 1671, and already in 1674, aged 19, he was appointed professor of philosophy by the King, Christian IV. In 1678 he was conferred doctor of medicine by his father, Thomas Bartholin [31].

WINTERBOTTOM'S SIGN

Enlargement of posterior cervical lymph nodes in African trypanosomiasis [55,56]. It is seen in early stages of African trypanosomiasis caused by Trypanosoma brucei rhodensiense and Trypanosoma brucei gambiense known Sleeping sickness. Winterbottom's sign is enlargement of lymph nodes in the posterior cervical chain.

THOMAS MASTERMAN WINTERBOTTOM

English physician, philanthropist and abolitionist 1765-1859 (Fig. 21). He studied medicine at the University of Edinburgh and then the University of Glasgow. He was appointed physician to the colony of the Sierra Leone Company in 1792. Wilson went on to become one of the first European trained African medical staff in Africa.

Winterbottom noted that slave traders used the sign of neck swelling as an indicator of sleepiness, and would avoid those slaves. He had no children, so his considerable estate was left to a number of charities



Figure 19: Wimberger's sign.



Figure 20: Caspar Bartholin the Younger (Secundus).



Figure 21: Thomas Masterman Winterbottom.

which he had supported during his life. The bulk of this bequest was to found the South Shields Marine College, which he had established in 1837 [57].



Figure 22: Wrist sign (Walker-Murdoch sign).

WOOL-SORTERS' SIGN

A form of anthrax attacking those who handle wool [58].

WRIST SIGN

Loss of pulse at the wrist, an indication of cholera [59].

WRIST SIGN (WALKER-MURDOCH SIGN)

The distal phalange of the first and fifth fingers of the hand overlaps when wrapped around the opposite wrist seen in patients having Marfan syndrome (Fig. 22) [60].

REFERENCES

- Lynch J. The lessons of Walcheren Fever, 1809. Mil Med. 2009;174:315-9.
- Kilgus M, Burg D, Loss M, Weishaupt D, Meyer VE. [Wartenberg's Sign of Ulnar Nerve Lesion. A Contribution to Pathophysiology and to the Differential Diagnosis]. Handchir Mikrochir Plast Chir. 2003;35:251-8.
- Brzezinski P, Bourée P, Chiriac A, Bouquot JE, Schepis C, Hofer T, et al. Dermatology Eponyms – Sign – Lexicon – (M). Our Dermatol Online. 2014;4:312-26.
- Brzezinski P, Fiorentino DF, ArunachalamP, Katafigiotis I, Matuszewski L, Narita M, et al. Dermatology Eponyms – Sign – Lexicon – (K). Our Dermatol Online. 2014;5:95-102.
- Brzezinski P, Sinjab AT, Masferrer E, Gopie P, Naraysingh V, Yamamoto T, et al. Dermatology Eponyms – sign –Lexicon (G). Our Dermatol Online. 2012;3:243-57.
- Abreu Velez AM, Brown VB, Shipp L, Smoller BR, Howard MS. N-traps and C-ancas in a lupus erythematosus-scleroderma overlap syndrome with vasculitis and panniculitis. Our Dermatol Online. 2013;4:83-6.
- Abreu Velez AM, Brown VM, Howard MS. Immunoreactivity to dermal vessels in a patient with pyoderma gandrenosum. Our Dermatol Online. 2014;5:419-22.
- Sowida M. Granulomatosis polyangiitis. BMJ Case Rep. 20198;12:pii: e228693.
- 9. Grzybowski A, Rohrbach JM. Eponyms: what's in a name. Retina. 2011;31:1439-42.
- Jacoby MG. The birth of Kaiser William II (1859–1941) and his birth injury. J Med Biogr, 2008;16:178-83.
- 11. Brzezinski P, Chiriac A, Arenas R, Dori GU, Monteiro R,

Cairncross S, et al. Dermatology Eponyms – Sign – Lexicon – (L). Our Dermatol Online. 2014;5:217-30.

- Brzezinski P, Godoy Gijón E, López-López J, Toyokawa T, Scrimshaw NS, Malard O, et al. Dermatology eponyms – phenomen/sign – Lexicon (F). Our Dermatol Online. 2012;3:66-78.
- Wollina U, Hansel G, Schönlebe J. Cowpox virus infection from ped rat. Our Dermatol Online. 2018;9:31-4.
- Martinez Braga G, Di Martino Ortiz B. Septal panniculitis: Clinicopathological review of the literature and case presentation. Our Dermatol Online. 2014;5:74-82.
- Alston JM, Brown HC. The epidemiology of Weil's disease: (Section of Epidemiology and State Medicine). Proc R Soc Med. 1937;30:741-56.
- Chaouche M, Zinoune S, Cherif AD, Barbach Y, Elloudi S, Baybay H, et al. Primary erythromelalgia – case report. Our Dermatol Online. 2019;10(e):e14.1-e14.2.
- 17. Lunge S, Mahajan P, Gokhale N, Pinto R. Unusal presentation of granuloma annulare restricted over the palms: a rare case presentation. Our Dermatol Online. 2014;5:45-7.
- Ajili F, Mansour HB, Ghedira H, Zriba S, Metoui L, Gharsallah I, et al. Digital ischemia due to systemic sclerosis associated to essential thrombocythemia: A case report. Our Dermatol Online. 2013;4:508-10.
- Al Aboud D. Hairy ears; Revisited. Our Dermatol Online. 2014;5:215-6.
- Shah IH, Zeerak S, Sajad P, Bashir S, Bhat YJ, Mubashir S. Congenital hypertrichosis lanuginosa. Indian J Dermatol Venereol Leprol. 2018;84:248.
- Wells LE, Kennon A. Purpura Fulminans in an adult with Pseudomonas aeruginosa septicemia. Our Dermatol Online. 2018;9:404-6.
- Hiraiwa T, Hanami Y, Yamamoto T. Six cases of purpuric eruptions induced by epidermal growth factor receptor inhibitors. Our Dermatol Online. 2018;9:89-90.
- Hoffmann KF. [In memory of Paul Gottlieb Werlhof]. Med Monatsschr. 1950;4:624.
- Diagne MM, Faye M, Faye O, Sow A, Balique F, Sembène M, et al. Emergence of Wesselsbron virus among black rat and humans in Eastern Senegal in 2013. One Health. 2017;3:23-8.
- Guarner J, Hale GL. Four human diseases with significant public health impact caused by mosquito-borne flaviviruses: West Nile, Zika, dengue and yellow fever. Semin Diagn Pathol. 2019;36:170-6.
- 26. Arif T, Hassan I, Nisa N. Morphea and vitiligo-A very uncommon association. Our Dermatol Online. 2015;6:232-4.
- 27. Nassiri A, Aqil N, Baybay H, Mernissi FZ. Porcelain plaques: what is your diagnosis. Our Dermatol Online. 2019;10(e):e4.1-e4.3.
- Eftekhari H, Rana R, Arash D, Maryam MH, Sara NR. Lupus vulgaris of the auricle. Our Dermatol Online. 2017;8:31-3.
- Salissou L, Adehossi E, Maman Laouali S, Mamadou S, Nouhou H. Cutaneous tuberculosis in Niger: a 9-year retrospective study. Our Dermatol Online. 2015;6:153-6.
- Desai CA. Granulomatous reaction following mantoux test: A rare complication. Our Dermatol Online. 2017;8:507-8.
- Grzybowski A, Dobrowolska B, Kwiatkowska J, Sak J. Mikhail Bulgakov: The man torn between medicine and literature. Clin Dermatol. 2017;35:410-5.
- 32. Gray FJ. Infections of the hand. P N G Med J. 1975;18:113-8.
- El Anzi O, Maouni S, Meknassi I, Hassam B. Pigmented fungiform papillae of the tongue: Moroccan case. Our Dermatol Online. 2019;10:215-6.
- Sharquie KE, Noaimi AA. Follicular vitiligo: the present clinical status. Our Dermatol Online. 2016;7:176-8.
- Deepadarshan K, Gangadhar B, Mallikarjun M. Cutaneous hypopigmentary disorders - An observational study. Our Dermatol Online. 2016;7:145-8.
- 36. Al Aboud A, Al Aboud K. A mini-review on eponyms in the dermatology literature linked to France. Our Dermatol Online.

2013;4(Suppl. 2):440-3.

- Brzezinski P, Martini L. Usage of unsaturated esters of retinol to defeat Hopf's acrokeratosis verruciformis in hands and feet of a young man. Our Dermatol Online. 2018;9:339-40.
- Brzezinski P, Wollina U, Poklękowska K, Khamesipour A, Herrero Gonzalez JE, Bimbi C, et al. Dermatology eponyms – phenomen/ sign –Lexicon (D). N Dermatol Online. 2011;2:158-70.
- Yorulmaz A, Bulut PD, Yalcin B. Nail lichen planus: a patient with atypical presentation. Our Dermatol Online. 2018;9:434-6.
- Al Aboud K, Al Aboud A. Eponyms in the dermatology literature linked to the oral disorders. Our Dermatol Online. 2013;4:247-50.
- Bárzaga HOV, Padrón GV, Cabrera AR, Rodríguez KMS. Alopecia areata multifocal associated to oral sepsis. A case report. Rev Arch Méd Camagüey. 2007;11:1-3.
- 42. De Bersaques J. Two pre-Willan descriptions of psoriasis. Clin Dermatol. 2012;30:544-7.
- 43. Brzezinski P, Sinjab AT. Pityriasis rosea in 12-months-old infant. Our Dermatol Online. 2012;3:119-22.
- 44. Brzeziński P, Martini L. A biological foray to stop the evolution from the simplest psoriasis punctata to other more serious skin disorders by the aids of natural antihistamine and antibiotics. Our Dermatol Online. 2019;10(e):e17.1-e17.4.
- Grzybowski A, Parish LC. Robert Willan: pioneer in morphology. Clin Dermatol. 2011;29:125-9.
- Swank A, Grzybowski A, Parish LC. Robert Willan: a Quaker physician who founded the morphologic approach to modern dermatology. Clin Dermatol. 2011;29:571-3.
- Vora RV, Diwan NG, Jivani NB, Singhal RR. Lupus vulgaris involving both inguinal regions: a case of autoinoculation. J Clin Diagn Res. 2016;10:WJ01-2.
- Eftekhari H, Rana R, Arash D, Maryam MH, Sara NR. Lupus vulgaris of the auricle. Our Dermatol Online. 2017;8:31-3.
- Boulle S, Civatte J, Boulle M. [Extensive Willard type lupus following BCG vaccination]. Bull Soc Fr Dermatol Syphiligr. 1958;65:274-9.

- Mohamed Saleem TS, Jyothi K, Babu SC. Report: A case report on Nevirapine induced exfoliative dermatitis. Pak J Pharm Sci. 2019;32:221-2.
- 51. Hadley RM. The life and works of Sir William James Erasmus Wilson; 1809-84. Med Hist. 1959;3:215-47.
- 52. Goraya JS, Trehan A, Marwaha RK.Indian Pediatr. 1997;34:1133-4.
- 53. Krishnan A, Samayam A, Patra AK. Syphilis: case series. Our Dermatol Online. 2019;10:286-8.
- 54. Petrozziello M, Asproudi A, Guaita M, Borsa D, Motta S, Panero L, et al. Influence of the matrix composition on the volatility and sensory perception of 4-ethylphenol and 4-ethylguaiacol in model wine solutions. Food Chem. 2014;149:197-202.55. Bourée P. Romana's sign. Our Dermatol Online. 2015;6:248.
- Xiao Z, Dong A, Wang Y. FDG PET/CT in a Case of Human African Trypanosomiasis (Sleeping Sickness). Clin Nucl Med. 2018;43:619-22.
- 57. Al Aboud K, Al Aboud A. Eponyms linked to "signs" in the dermatology literature. Our Dermatol Online. 2013;4:579-81.
- Kissling E, Wattiau P, China B, Poncin M, Fretin D, Pirenne Y, et al. B. anthracis in a wool-processing factory: seroprevalence and occupational risk. Epidemiol Infect. 2012;140:879-86.
- Morof D, Cookson ST, Laver S, Chirundu D, Desai S, Mathenge P, et al. Community mortality from cholera: urban and rural districts in Zimbabwe. Am J Trop Med Hyg. 2013;88:645-50.
- 60. Cocco G. Images in cardiology: The "thumb and wrist sign" in Marfan syndrome. Heart. 2001;86:602.

Copyright by Piotr Brzeziński, et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited. Source of Support: Nil, Conflict of Interest: None declared.





Our Dermatology Online

www.odermatol.com 1.2020 (02.January.2020)